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Yadyat sadhu na chitre syat kriyate tattad anyatha 

tathapi tasya tavanyam rekhaya kihchidanvitam 

Abhijhanasakuntalam VI, 16 

Imperfections, if any, can be idealised in art. Even so Sakuntala's radiant beauty 

could only partially be revealed in the lines composing her figure. 

Note : Years ago my revered Professor Mahamahopadhyaya S. Kuppuswami Sastri 

gave me a revealing interpretation of this verse. He split up the line into yadyat 

sadhu na and chitre tad anyatha syatkriyate: syatkriyate in the sense of kriyeta. 



FOREWORD 

THE present book by Mr. C. Sivaramamurti on South 

Indian paintings is the product of his thorough 

knowledge of art in his native South India and of his inti¬ 

mate familiarity with Sanskrit texts, both those concerned 

primarily with the arts and those on other themes, referring 

incidentally to painting, painters and their methods. He has 

provided a framework of history within which to place the 

evolution of painting in the South, citing epigraphical evi¬ 

dence when pertinent. He often explains subject matter 

and iconography and points out as well examples of con¬ 

tinuation of traditions, and parallels in sculpture of earlier or 

later periods, of which he fears the significance might oth¬ 

erwise be overlooked. 

Some of the illustrations here have been reproduced 

elsewhere, and many of the paintings have been reported 

in earlier accounts of a place or a period, but this book for 

the first time brings together examples of paintings in the 

South, from the earliest fragments of murals still surviving, 

upto the paintings on walls, in albums and on panels of the 

recent past. It provides a coherent survey through periods 

and styles of painting in a part of India where art developed 

over a long period of time, according to indigenous canons 

and requirements, unaffected, and then only superficially 

and at a late period, by outside influences. 

The introductory chapters, based on a considerable 

number of Sanskrit sources, provide much information 

useful to the student of art, and not previously easily avail¬ 

able, certainly not to be found in any one place. The refer¬ 

ences to the widespread use of painting in the South from 

early times, as an enrichment, not only of places of worship 

and religious use, but also of the luxurious interiors of palaces 

and of resorts of different types, for the cultivated, rich and 

elegant, give some indication of its contemporary impor¬ 

tance as an art form, now mostly forgotten because so little 

survives as compared to the more durable sculptural 

adornment of ancient monuments. The descriptions of the 

painter as a member of his society, of the appreciation 

accorded to him and his art by connoisseurs of his time, 

and of his tools, materials and professional and technical 

practices, and the summing up of the art of painting of the 

final chapter provide an approach in the terms of history of 

art sure to be appreciated. 

Mr. Sivaramamurti has considered himself a guide to 

his subject. He has endeavoured to give abundant and 

characteristic visual evidence in his illustrations of the 

successive periods and styles of painting in the various 

regions of South. Where the survivals are meagre and 

difficult to decipher in the best possible photographic re¬ 

productions that could be obtained, he has, by his own sen¬ 

sitive draughtsmanship, retraced the significant outlines 

and the illegible gestures and details indispensable for under¬ 

standing the work. 

The book must be taken as an invitation to review art 

in the South with a learned mentor, devoted to his subject, 

who can portray for it, from his vast knowledge of history, 

of traditional literature and of the specific circumstances, 

social and environmental, in which the paintings were 

done, an intimately known background which he is 

striving to share with his readers. It is a book that is pecu¬ 

liarly an expression of the knowledge, experience and 

personality of the author, as scholar, as lover of art and as 

museum man, teaching others about the art of his own land. 

All those who study and admire Indian art have rea¬ 

son to be grateful to Mr. Sivaramamurti for his generous 

effort to open to them his own particular point of view and 

his appreciation for the painting of the South, through 

almost two thousand years. It gives me pleasure to com¬ 

mend to his readers' attention an Indian subject, inter¬ 

preted through Indian vision and Indian sensibility, by a 

colleague from whom I myself have learned so much more 

about Indian art than can easily be described. 

1968 Grace Morley 
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PREFACE 

SEVERAL years ago, when I had just emerged 

from the Presidency College and was working as 

University Research Student under our revered Professor 

Mahamahopadhyaya S. Kuppuswami Sastri on ‘Painting 

in Sanskrit Literature’ I visited Tanjavur at the invitation of 
my friend Dr. V. Raghavan, now a distinguished Professor 

of Sanskrit, and saw the Chola paintings then recently 

discovered by Mr. S.K. Govindaswami. I copied them and 

wrote a short paper on Chola painting in the Triveni at the 

instance of my friend Mr. Manjeri S. Isvaran, who was 
selflessly devoting himself to the cause of this magnificent 

quarterly. Later I set out to see the fragments of painting in 

the Kailasanatha Temple at Kanchipuram and identified 
the Somaskanda after copying it. Professor Jouveau 

Dubreuil, the discoverer of the paintings, was so happy that 

he specially came to Madras to assure me that my 
identification was right. My archaeological guru, Mr. T.N. 

Ramachandran, took me to Tirumalaipuram when he went 
there to see the then newly discovered Pandya paintings at 

Tirumalaipuram and we both wrote in the Journal of the 
Indian Society of Oriental Art, Calcutta. Later still I was 
informed of the Lepakshi paintings by my cousin Dewan 

Bahadur V.N. Visvanatha Rao, who was then Collector of 
Anantapur and invited me to study them. I copied the 

Vijayanagara paintings and published papers on them in 
the Vijayanagara Sexcentenary Commemoration Volume 
and in the Journal of the Indian Society of Oriental Art, 
Calcutta. At the instance of my friend Mr. Karl J. 
Khandalavala I contributed a paper on the Badami paintings 

to the Lalit Kata. The pictures on the palm leaf manuscripts 
representing Hoysala painting are very rare ones of which 

I was supplied some colourfilms by my esteemed friend Mr. 
Chhotelal Jain who, realising that they were not good 

enough, kindly arranged for the original manuscripts 

themselves being brought overto Delhi for the Manuscripts 
Exhibition arranged in the National Museum on the occasion 

of the Oriental Congress, when they were photographed in 

colour, with the kind permission of the authorities of the 
Jaina Basadi at Moodbidri. At the invitation of Professor 

Malalasekhara I wrote on Ajanta paintings in the Buddhist 
Encyclopaedia. His Holiness Jagadguru Sri Sankaracharya 

of Kanchi graciously invited my attention some years ago 
to the Nayaka paintings in the Kapardisvara Temple at 

Tiruvalanjuli. 

It has been my desire to write a book specially 

devoted to South Indian Paintings, and it was long unful¬ 

filled, till I was invited by Dr. Grace Morley to write on this 
subject for the publication series of the National Museum. 

I am glad it has been possible for me to complete this task. 

I have here tried to give an introductory study to what is a 

great mass of material requiring several years of research 

and presentation of each of the different schools separately 

in many volumes. I cannot adequately express my indebt¬ 
edness to several valuable earlier books in the field that I 

have listed in the Bibliography. I have received friendly help 

from several sister organizations like the Archaeological 
Survey of India, the Departments of Archaeology, Andhra 

Pradesh and Travancore, and the Boston Museum in the 
form of photos in monochrome and colour for which I am 

most grateful. To my friend Mr. Douglas Barrett of the Brit¬ 
ish Museum I am specially thankful forarranging with SKIRA 

to supply us with blocks for six of the paintings published in 
his book, Painting of India, from colour film specially pre¬ 

pared in India. To Dr. Morley, who was formerly the Director 

of the National Museum and is now Adviser on Museums 
to the Government of India, and who evinced inordinate 
interest in my research and publications, I am unable to find 

words to express my sense of indebtedness for her very 

careful reading of my text and offering valuable sugges¬ 
tions that have greatly enhanced its value. I am equally 

grateful to her for her kind foreword. To Dr. A.M.D'Rozario 
and Mr. T.S. Krishnamurti, Joint Secretary and Deputy 

Secretary respectively, Ministry of Education, and Mr. V.P. 
Agnihotri, formerly of the Ministry of Education and now 

Director of Estates, I am deeply indebted for their special 
interest in expediting the publication. In this the help and 

cooperation of Mr. T.N. Bahel, Chief Controller of Printing 
and Stationery and Mr. R. Ramaswamy, Controllerof Print¬ 

ing and Stationery, has been most effective and I am 

beholden to them for this. I am happy in expressing my 
thanks to Dr. P. Banerjee for all that he has done to see the 

book through the Press, attending to every detail of a labo¬ 

rious process. The lay-out was carefully arranged by Mr. 
B.S. Bist and the Index was quickly prepared by Mr. G.D. 

Khullar, who have both my best thanks. I take this opportu¬ 

nity to thank one and all who have contributed towards the 
speedy publishing of this book in a form worthy of the Na¬ 

tional Museum standard of book production. 

I am most thankful to Mr. Lai Chand Roy and Mr. K.C. 

Mullick for their personal cooperation and help in expedit¬ 
ing the production of the book. 

1968 C. SlVARAMAMURTI 
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INTRODUCTION 

INDIA has a great tradition in art. In common with 

the rest of the country South India has magnificent 

examples to represent this tradition. 

Art has a softening influence on the mind and the 

senses of man. The remark of Kalidasa that even the 

happiest person feels elated when he sees beautiful things 

or hears melodious notes is singularly true. Music, like art, 

deeply stirs the heart; and probably the impression of 

beautiful form has an even greater effect. 

In Chinese art the representation is as the eye sees; 

in Indian art it is not only as the eye sees but also as the 

touch feels, as there is always effort to portray the volume 

of the figure. Paintings in India make an attempt at model¬ 

ling. This is to be explained by the fact that the concept of 

the highest portrayal in India is in terms of the figure in the 

round, called, chitra. The figure in relief, high or low, is 

ardhachitra and the painting resembling sculpture is 

chitrabhasa. The very term chitrabhasa shows that this aim 

of the artist is to portray some kind of modelling in order to 

suggest volume. It is interesting to note in this connection 

the remark of Kalidasa, through the mouth of Dushyanta, 

skhalativa me drishtirnimnonnateshu, ‘my eyes seem to 

roam over depths and elevations’, meaning thereby the 

modelling of the body portrayed in the picture. 

Of the "six limbs" of painting, shadahga, modelling, 

occupies an important place; others are: variety of form, 

rupabheda, proportion, pramana; bhava-yojana, the infu¬ 

sion of emotions; lavanyayojana, creation of lustre and 

iridescence; sadrisya, portrayal of likeness; varnikabhahga, 
colour mixing to produce the effect of modelling. 

There is a further elucidation of the process in the 

Vishnudharmottara, where the strong points in paintings 

are described. The line sketch, the most important, firmly 

and gracefully drawn, is considered the highest achieve¬ 

ment by the masters’: rekham prasamsantyacharyah; 

‘there are others who consider shading and depiction of 

modelling as the best’: vartanam apare jaguh; ‘feminine 

taste appreciates decoration in art’: striyo 
bhushanamichchhanti; ‘but the common taste is for the 

splendour and glory of colour’ : varnadhyamitarejanah. 

This vartana or shading is of three kinds: bindujavartana, 

patravartana and raikhikavartana. The first is stippling, the 

second, cross-hatching and the third, fine line-shading. 

Excellent delineation was achieved with the mini¬ 

mum of drawing, apilaghu likhiteyam drisyatepurnamurtih, 

as remarked by the Vidushaka in the Viddhasalabhanjika, 
with almost the full form of the figures suggested. This is the 

greatness of powerful line drawing. Excessive decoration 

and loud colouring were considered almost a blemish. In 

the enumeration of chitragunas and chitradoshas, i.e. 

merits and defects in paintings, an excess of anything was 

considered a fault. 

The very fact that there was a classification like 

viddhachitras and aviddhachitras, i.e., portraits and stud¬ 

ies from life in general, shows that special care was taken 

to produce faithful portraits. We have several instances of 

portraits, like the famous painting from Qyzyl, Chinese 

Turkistan, depicting the gentle mode of breaking the news 

of the Master's passing away to Ajatasatru with the aid of a 

chitrapata, or painted scroll, with several scenes from the 

Master's life, including his parinirvana which shows how 

early such paintings were used. In the Dutavakya of Bhasa 

(3rd-2nd century B.C.), a painting of Dussasana, molesting 

DraupadTin the court, is presented and unrolled to be seen. 

The Pratimanataka also by the same author describes 

portraits. It is a portrait that constitutes the theme of the 

Viddhasalabhanjika. In the Kavyaprakasa, a pathetic verse 

depicting the pet parrot in the deserted household of a 

fallen king, begging of painted figures of the princess and 

her attendants on the walls to give him food, mistaking the 

pictures for the living persons suggests the ability of the 

ancient Indian painter at portrait work. But taking the 

historic period, we have several portraits both in sculpture 

and painting. The paintings of the king and queen at 

Sittannavasal (9th century A.D.), Rajaraja Chola with his 

consorts (1000 A.D.) at Tanjavur, VIranna, and Virupanna 

at LepakshT (16th century A.D.) are fine examples of kings 

and noblemen responsible for covering vast wall space 

with wonderful paintings of the period. 

The painting of emotion in pictures is best illustrated 

in such masterpieces as the mother and child before 
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Buddha or the subjugation of Nalagiri, from Ajanta. 

Karunarasa (the feeling of pity) is effectively presented in 

the former, while in the latter there is first bhayanakarasa 

(the feeling of terror) in the stampede of the elephant 

Nalagiri, and santarasa (the sense of tranquility) is where 

the furious animal lies humble at the feet of the Master. 

Bhavasabatata or the commingling of emotions is pre¬ 

sented in such pictures as the host of demons fighting with 

Tripurantaka, portrayed in the Brihadisvara Temple at 

Tanjavur; the fierce aspect of rakshasas determined to 

fight and win or die, in contrast to the tearful wives, clinging 

to them, and dissuading them from fighting an impossible 

opponent, is an instance of bhavasabatata or the commin¬ 

gling of more than one emotion, here raudra, karuna and 

srihgara (fury, pity and love). 

Suggestion as an important element in art has been 

specially stressed in the Vishnudharmottara, where vari¬ 

ous methods for suggesting various aspects of nature are 

enumerated, like portraying lotuses in bloom, rishis hurry¬ 

ing for a bath and so forth, to suggest day-break; prowling 

thieves, amorous damsels going to the place of their tryst 

and so on to suggest night; lotuses and aquatic beings to 

indicate water; over-cast clouds and white cranes flying in 

the sky to recall the rainy season; pleasant flower-decked 

forests and gardens to suggest spring; travellers oppressed 

by heat and greatly fatigued to mean summer and so on. All 

these means are carefully followed in paintings and are to 

be understood in order to comprehend fully the meaning of 

a picture, especially in the later-day miniature paintings 

from Rajasthan; in baramasa paintings and those present¬ 

ing the loves of the nayakas and nayikas, in scenes of tryst 

with sukla or krishna abhisarika, utkantha and viraha, over¬ 

cast cloudy sky or the moonlit night, when the pang of 

separation is most acute, all is depicted in the most elo¬ 

quent language of the brush. 
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THE earliest reference to a painter in an inscription in 

India is in the 2nd century B.C., in the Ramgarh 

(Jogimara) Cave, in early characters, mentioning a ru- 

padakha and his sweetheart, an adept in dance. In India, 

where art permeated life, every young man and woman 

with taste had a knowledge of art, dance and music, as 

essential factors in literary and aesthetic education. In fact 

the amateur artists with knowledge enough fully to appreci¬ 

ate art trends in the country were very numerous and judged 

the art of the professionals. 

Art was a vinodasthana, and painting, being an eas¬ 

ier medium than modelling and sculpture, was probably 

more readily practised. In the Kamasutra (early centuries of 

the Christian era), painting is given as one of the many arts 

cultivated by a nagaraka, a gentleman of taste, and his 

chamber had a lute {vlna), hanging by a peg on the wall, a 

painting board (chitraphalaka), a casket full of brushes 

(vartikasamudgaka), a beautiful illuminated manuscript, and 

sweet-smelling flower garlands. The chitrakara was a pro¬ 

fessional artist of eminence and the dindis were inferior 

craftsmen. There is a reference in the Uttararamacharita to 

a chitrakara named Arjuna responsible for the pictures il¬ 

lustrating the life of Rama in the palace. The respect shown 

to architects, artists and painters, required to decorate the 

royal palace on the occasion of the marriage of princess 

Rajyasri, as described in the Harshacharita, shows that 

they had a distinct place of honour. When they were com¬ 

missioned to do a work, they were honoured before they 

started on it. In the Kathasaritsagara, there is mention of a 

painter who benefited by ten villages as a gift from the king. 

A place was allocated to the chitrakaras, along with the 

sculptors, jewellers, goldsmiths, wood carvers, metal crafts¬ 

men and others in the assembly of poets, scholars, etc. 

Great masters were specially honoured and they were 

invited to judge the works of art. These chitravidyopadhyayas 
were adept in different branches of art. The great profi¬ 

ciency of masters in architecture, sculpture and painting 

and other allied branches is recorded in several inscrip¬ 

tions, including one from Pattadakal, where the silpi from 

the southern region, especially brought by Vikramaditya, to 

build the Virupaksha Temple, describes himself as an adept 

in all the branches of fine arts. A scribe of the time of 

Vikramaditya VI, of the Western Chalukya family, boasts of 

his skill in designing beautiful letters in artistic form entwin¬ 

ing into them shapes of birds and animals. In the 

Malavikagnimitra, the queen on entering the chitrasala, with 

the walls freshly painted, gazes intently on the paintings 

representing the harem with its retinue, which as works of a 

master, naturally excite admiration. In the 

viddhasalabhahjika, the queen's nephew, occasionally 

dressed in feminine attire as a damsel, is mistaken by paint¬ 

ers (chitrakaras), and so represented almost life-like on the 

palace walls, causing the king to mistake him for a girl. The 

court of a king was frequented by numerous chitrakaras, as 

we learn from several references, and there is an interest¬ 

ing instance of a singularly beautiful picture of a princess 

prepared by the painter desiring to demonstrate his skill in 

the royal palace. There is a reference to one Kumaradatta 

as the best painter in the court of king Prithvirupa of 

Pratishthana in the Kathasaritsagara. Another distinguished 

painter from Vidarbha, named Roladeva, is mentioned in 

the same work. The respectable chitracharya, Sivasvamin, 

an expert in painting, is described as the lover of a courte¬ 

san in the Padataditaka. That the painters were quite at 

home in the vesavasas and had naive companions in the 

form of natas, nartakasand vitas, vesyas and kuttanis also 

shows that they had not an altogether high status in society, 

though their art was appreciated at the highest level. The 

ideal of art as vinodasthana, art for pleasure, amongst the 

nagarakas was just the opposite in the case of the courte¬ 

san. She also learned art, though neither as a professional 

nor as an amateur, but as one able to flaunt her proficiency 

in fine arts in order to attract her suitors and to flourish in her 

profession. Damodaragupta so describes her in his 

kuttanimata. Kshemendra openly ridicules the morals of 

the silpi class of his day. 

But the trained artist with hastochchaya, ‘a skilled 

hand in producing pictures’, was still a great one in his field. 

In contrast to the chitracharyas, known for their hasto¬ 

chchaya, were the dindins, inferior artists of mediocre taste, 

usually employed to repair old pictures, carvings and flags, 

who very nearly ruined them. It is no wonder that they were 

19 



SOUTH INDIAN PAINTINGS 

considered not very different from monkeys, dindino hi 

namaite nativiprakrishta vanarebhyah, Padataditaka. They 

are described as ruining pictures by adding and dabbing 

colours with brushes, thus darkening the original tint: 

alekhyam atmalipibhir gamayanti nasam saudheshu 

kurchakamashlmalam arpayanti, Padataditaka. 

The artist prepared his own colours and carried them, 

along with the brushes, in boxes, samudgakas, and gourds, 

alabus, specially designed for the purpose. Paintings on 

cloth, duly rolled, were preserved in silken covers. 

In the Mrichchhakatika is described a painter at work 

(Fig. 1), surrounded by a large number of colour pans, from 

each of which he would just take a little to put on the canvas: 

yo namaham tatrabhavatascharudattasyariddhyahoratram 

prayatnasiddhair uddamasurabhigandhibhir modakair eva 

asitabhyantarachatussalakadvara upavishto mallakasata- 

parivrita chitrakara ivangulibhis sprishtva sprishtva- 

panayami (Act I). The artist was fully conscious of a good 

picture when he achieved it and, even while painting, would 

nod his head in joyous approbation. This special trait of the 

painter has been noted by Valmiki, Kshemendra, Harshav- 

ardhana, and others: vikshya yam bahu dhuvan siro 

jaravatakl vidhirakalpi silpirat, Naishadhlyacharita (XVIII, 

12); yayau viioiayan maulim rupatisayavismitah, 

BrihatkathamahjarJ (ix, 1121); siramsi chalitani 

Fig. 1. The Painter at work, 18th century, Kangra School. Courtesy of the Museum of Fine Arts, Boston 
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vismayavasad dhruvam vedhaso vidhaya lalanam 

jagattrayalalamabhutam imam, Ratnavatl, (Act II, 41). 

But this does not mean pride or self-praise. We know 

that the painters in ancient India had the humility to invite 

criticism and politely to accept it. In fact, the Tilakamahjarf 

mentions inviting connoisseurs to appraise a picture: tadasya 

kuru kalasastrakusalasya kausalikam and kumara asti 
kihchiddarsanayogyam atra chitrapate, udbhutotrapatekopi 

dosho va natimatram pratibhati. 

The painter had always a delight in fashioning the 

pictures with his own hand and tried to do his best. His 

experimental sketches were known as hastalekhas, and 
these preliminary sketches are often mentioned in litera¬ 

ture. The word Varnaka is a final hastalekha, comparable to 
the 'determinant sketch1 mentioned by Ruskin, and in 
this connotation occurs often in literature. 

Various stages in painting a picture can be easily gath¬ 

ered from passages in literature such as the preparation of 
the ground; the drawing of the sketch, technically known as 

rekhapradana or chitrasutradana, almost measured out on 
the board; the filling in with colours; the modelling achieved 

by the three types of vartanas and so forth. The final proc¬ 
ess of making the picture live is the chitronmllana, infusing 
of life into it. In fact there is a maxim based on this 

chitronmllana. The beauty of ParvatJ is compared by 
Kalidasa to a picture infused with life by the process of 

unmilana: unmilltam tulikayevachitram, Kumarasambhava, 
(i, 32). This is the act, after finishing the rest of the picture, of 
the painter finally painting in the eyes. The process is even 
now a living tradition amongst the hereditary craftsmen in 

India and Ceylon. 

The habits of artists are suggested by numerous ref¬ 
erences. Kshemendra calls some of them kalachoras, 

thieves of time, as they generally put off their work, though 

anxious enough to receive their wages on time. But the 

artist was always conscious of the superiority of his art and 

when occasion required, he would do his best to prove his 

worth. There was a method of challenging other painters in 

royal courts. A great painter approaching the palace gate 

would put a flag aloft, with his challenge painted on it, ask¬ 

ing anyone who accepted the challenge to pull it down. This 
led to a competition in the court and a decision by the ruler, 

with honour for the victor. 

But the painter or sculptor in India usually dedicated 

himself to his art in such a way that he made it almost an 

offering to the Divine Spirit and subordinated himself, with 
the result that most names of artists in Indiaare unknown. In 

the Saundaryalaharl, Sankara lists even the silpa as 
pujavidhana. The way a painting is to be undertaken in the 

orthodox manner is described in the lines of the 
Vishnudharmottara that directs the painter to sit facing east 
in devoted fashion and offer prayers before beginning his 

work. 

The mental and physical state of the chitrakara is 

believed always to be reflected in his paintings. The 
Vishnudharmottara mentions anyachittata, or 
absentmindedness, as one of the causes that ruin the 

formation of a good picture. A common belief mentioned in 

the Viddhasalabhahjika: evem etat, yato 
garishthagoshthishvapyevam kila sruyate yadrisas 
chitrakaras tadnsi chitrakarmaruparekha, yadrisah kavis 

tadrisl kavyabandhachchhaya, Viddhasalabhahjika (Act 
I), is that a picture generally reflects the merits of the artist, 

even as the literary work reveals the poet in its excellence. 
The same idea is repeated in the Kavyamlmamsa: sa 
yatsvabhavah kavis tadrisarupam kavyam, yadrisakaras 

chitrakaras tadrisakaram asya chitram iti prayo vadah 
(Chapter X). 
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THE materials required by the painter are described both 

in the Silpa texts and in general Sanskrit literature, 

wherever there is reference to painting. There is thus 

adequate information to allow understanding the require¬ 

ments of the artists in producing his paintings. In the 

Kamasutra of Vatsyayana we are told that the Nagaraka 
has a samudgaka, or box full of brushes, a drawing board 

and an easel. Similarly a number of pans containing col¬ 

ours, in which to dip his brushes, are mentioned in 

Mrichchhakatika. Even the window sill of the painter has 

colour pans, as described in the Padataditaka. Bana refers 

to alabus, or gourds with brushes, attached to picture boards, 

in his Harshacharita, while Kalidasa talks of a box full of 

colours, varnika-karanda-samudgakas, or boxes of brushes. 

They are also mentioned in the Dasakumaracharita and the 

Pat naval l 

The Silpa texts, like the Abhilashitarthachintamani, 

mention brushes and vartikas, the latter variously called tin- 
duvarti or kittavarti, ‘stumps’ for sketching. The brushes 

called kurchakas, lekhinlsand tulikas, are elaborately de¬ 

scribed. The vartika, also called kittalekhani, is made of the 

sweet-smelling root, Khachora, mixed with boiled rice rolled 

into a pointed “stump”, or of brick powder mixed with dry 

cow dung finely ground, and, with water added, made into 

a paste for preparing similar stumplike rolls for sketching. 

The tulika is a thin bamboo rod with a small copper pin 

stuck into it and a small feather attached, used for correc¬ 

tions. 

The lekhinlis used for applying colours. It is a tulika, 

with soft hair from the ear of the calf fixed at one end with 

lac, and is of various degrees of thickness for broad and fine 

strokes. There are varieties of brushes, large, medium and 

small, depending on the varieties of soft hair of which they 

are made. The hair from the tail of the squirrel and from the 

belly of the sheep are also favourities for brushes. 

The use of these different implements with specific 

reference to outlines in colour and wash is all very interest¬ 

ing reading in the Abhilashitarthachintamani and other 

texts. The wash, or akshalana, is done with the kurchaka, 

a big brush, and the fine tulika orsalaka is used for unmilana, 

or drawing the final fine lines for opening the eyes of the 

figure. 

The pata or canvas, used for painting was rolled and 

preserved in silken and other covers. The phalaka or board 

covered with cloth forthe painting is also described. But the 

most popular surface for painting was the bhittior wall, and 

murals were called bhittichitra. 

The colours were all of vegetable and mineral origin; 

gairika, red; nlli, blue; sudha, white; kajjala, black and 

haritala, yellow, in addition to others. The binding medium 

for colours was of animal and vegetable orgin, vajralepa 
and niryasakalka respectively. 
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THE spirit of art is present everywhere in India and it is 

difficult to find even a utensil or piece of cloth without 

some decoration. Walls of houses are painted and floors 

have patterns; even pots and pans have decorative de¬ 

signs in colour or low relief. Some type of art is found in 

every day life in the remotest corners of villages. Even 

animals, like cows and calves, horses and elephants, are 

decorated. But in India art had also its own honoured place, 

in art galleries, where it was fostered from the earliest times. 

These galleries are known as Chitrasalas. 

There are references to Chitrasalasin the Ramayana, 

the Mahabharata, and several other Sanskrit texts of vary¬ 

ing dates that cumulatively provide an idea of the building 

and its contents. As the tradition is common all over the 

country, numerous references in Tamil literature to 

Chitrasalas serve generally to describe them. The famous 

city of the Cholas at Puhar is described as “resplendent with 

picture galleries” and its palaces were lavishly painted with 

murals. The tradition of murals is an ancient one in the 

South and the temples as well as royal palaces, both known 

as prasadas, were decorated with murals like picture gal¬ 

leries, though they were not purely for aesthetic enjoyment. 

The word in Tamil for painting is oviyam but Chitrasalai, 

chitramaligai, chitrakuta, elutejilambalam, ejuttuni- 
laimandapam all mean painted halls. Halls with murals 

were like permanent galleries of art, while changing exhibi¬ 

tions were possible when painted scrolls were unrolled and 

hung. The Naradasilpasutra, a late medieval text from the 

South, describes the architectural form of a picture gallery. 

There are three different types of Chitrasalas: the art 

galleries in the palace, the public art galleries and the pri¬ 

vate art galleries. In the first category are also to be counted 

the chitrasalas of the harem. Some princesses had their 

own bedrooms converted into chitrasalas or had chitrasalas 

adjoining their sleeping apartments: sayanachitrasalas. 

Looking at an auspicious object on waking up was consid¬ 

ered a good omen, which accounts for them. Bathing 

apartments had adjoining picture galleries: 

abhishekhachitrasalikas. 

Many private chitrasalas, particularly those in the 

houses of courtesans, were elaborate. This was the setting 

for activities of vitas, dhurtasand chetas, (gentlemen, rakes 

and sycophants), a veritable treasure house of all the fine 

arts. Only certain types of pictures, representing srihgara, 

hasya and santa (love, mockery and peace) were allowed 

in private houses, including the king's residence. But in 

temples and other public and dance chambers, and in the 

public apartments of the royal palace, every type of picture 

could be shown. The preference, however, in all painting 

was for mangalyalekhya, or auspicious themes. 

The word vimanapankti is used by Bana to indicate 

a row of mansions in which the picture galleries were. V it his 

as used by Bhavabhuti were well arranged, long art galler¬ 

ies. The text of the Naradasilpa, as mentioned above, gives 

a description of the building for the chitrasalas. It is to be 

built as a vimana (mansion) with a small gopura (gateway) 

in front, provided with sikhara-kalasas (a steeple ornamented 

with urns), with windows at intervals for the long galleries. 

Ornamental doorways, decorated balconies, verandahs, 

massive pillars supporting the main structure, are all details 

of the chitrasala gathered from references to it in literature 

in general. 

According to the Naradasilpa, the chitrasala should 

be located at the junction of four roads, opposite a temple 

or a royal palace, or in the centre of the king's highway. It 

could have different plans, drum-shaped or circular; it could 

have a verandah, a small hall, a main central hall and side 

halls and stairs leading to the upper storey. It could be 

supported by sixteen, twenty or thirty-two pillars, provided 

with several windows, an ornamental canopy, have several 

square terraces near the entrances, and stairs from either 

side leading to several halls and be provided with seats for 

visitors to rest. The roof is to be ornamented with sikhara 

and kalasa to give the entire structure the form of a vimana. 
Handsome chandeliers and mirrors were used for illuminat¬ 

ing the halls. The main building is ornamented with a small 

gopura. 

The galleries are provided with different types of 

pictures, of devas, gandharvas, kinnaras (gods, divine 

minstrels and dancers) and so forth, of mighty heroes and 

of various other noble themes, all well-drawn in proper pro¬ 

portions, coloured attractively and decorated with jewels, 

all in gold. 
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The themes of the pictures in the galleries are some¬ 

times scenes from the Ramayana, described by Bhavabhuti 

and Kalidasa or episodes from DamayantFs life, described 

by Sri Harsha. Contemporary life is also portrayed, as in 

the dramas, the Malavikagnimitra and the 

Viddhasalabhahjika. 

Sringara pictures (pictures inspired by love themes) 

in art galleries, are described at some length in the 

Naishadhiyacharita, and the love of sages and their ro¬ 

mances with celestial maidens, like the dalliance of Indra, 

are themes for exquisite pictures in the imperial palace. 

Pictures of Kamadeva (the god of love) had a special place 

in the bedroom, though they were painted in other places, 

too. This may be compared with similar references in the 

Paripadalwhere Indra's overtures to Ahalya and the sports 

of Kama and Rati are described painted as murals. It should 

have been a principal theme in the Chitrasala of the harem 

as well as in the sayanachitrasalas. Bana mentions nagas, 

devas, asuras, yakshas, kinnaras, garudas (snakes, celes¬ 

tials, demons, gnomes, dancers, harpies) as prominently 

represented in the pictures. He also refers to lovely de¬ 

signs of creepers and decorative foliage. In the 

Navasahasahkacharita, hunting scenes are mentioned in 

the picture gallery, and these can be understood in the 

context of general gay scenes, like jalakrida (watersports), 

panagoshthi (drinking bouts), rasalUa (group dances), 

etc. The motifs of animals and birds are frequent and fa¬ 

vourite subjects. 
••Vi 

When we recall the themes that have survived in 

painting, like the Ramayana, Nalacharita, Bhagavata, con- 

b vo 

temporary court scenes, and lovers, sringara cheshtas (dal¬ 

liance) and the seasons, as well as iconographic pictures 

and decorative designs, motifs of animals and birds, in all 

of the Mughal, Rajasthani and Pahari schools, which are 

comparatively recent, this continuous tradition becomes 

very clear. 

From literature in general we know several interesting 

facts about Chitrasalas. There were stationary ones and 

others on wheels, which could be moved from one place to 

another, as mobile museums or travelling art galleries. The 

Chitrasalas were delicately perfumed in the interior. The 

galleries were open in the evenings, enabling visitors to 

spend their time pleasantly there. They were also a place 

of diversion for lovers. In the sarad (autumn) season, the 

pleasantest part of the year, Chitrasalas were most fre¬ 

quented by visitors. 

Though the Chitrasalas, especially, were repositories 

of art treasures, the other apartments of buildings were not 

without decoration. Schools and libraries had paintings of 

SarasvatJ; vidyamandapas (halls of learning) were some¬ 

times painted with scenes of the after-life. Even the Sutika- 

griha, or the apartments for childbirth, had pleasant pic¬ 

tures. The Natyasala (dance hall) was profusely decorated 

with appropriate pictures. But the Chitrasala was the main 

centre for knowledge of art. The chitragriha, house of pic¬ 

tures, as a Kalasthana, place of amusement and of art, was 

fully recognized as having an important place in the life of 

the Nagaraka or art loving citizen. 
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IN the Vishnudharmottara the special ability of the artist 

who could paint wavy lines, flames, smoke and flags, 

showing the direction of the wind, is commended, and that 

artist is considered really great who could, in his pictures, 

differentiate the sleeping from the dead. 

The artist in ancient India, like the poet and the musician, 

had elaborate canons of criticism for the understanding 

and appraisal of merits and defects in pictures. In the 

Upamitibhavaprapahchakatha there is a passage that 

mentions all the points that go to make up a good picture: 

yavad drishtam alikhitam ekapute suvibhaktojjvalena 

varnakramena alakshyamanaistulikapadakairanurupaya 
sukshmarekhaya prakatadarsanena nimnonnatavibhagena 
samuchitena bhushanakalapena suvibhaktayavayavarach- 

anayativilakshanaya binduvartinya abhinavasnehara- 
sotsukhataya parasparam harshotphullabaddhadristikam 
samarudhaprematibandhuraikatayalanghitachittanivesam 

vidyadharamithunakamiti. Here is a fine drawing delicately 

delineated in an unobtrusive line, coloured gaily in bright 

tints, with relief suggested by modelling; with the element 

of ornamentation appropriately introduced; with symmetri¬ 

cal portrayal of body, emotion and joy, executed in a really 

admirable manner. But above all, beyond the beautifully 

prepared ground, the sure line, the charm of the colour and 

the shading suggesting depth, there is something more 

important that makes the picture a masterpiece, and that 

arrests attention, and that is the master artist's stroke: 

chitrasyeva manohari kartuh kim apikauslam, Vakroktijivita 
(iii, 3, 4). Just as symmetry, foreshortening, strength in 

drawing, beauty in colour and other factors enhance the 

merits of a picture, similarly the Vishnudharmottara enu¬ 

merates defects, like coarse, weak and vague drawing, 

lack of symmetry, muddying of colours, bad pose, lack of 

emotion, dirty execution, lifeless portrayal and so forth. 

The evocative nature of pictures adds to their charm, 

revealing the superior skill of the artist. The dress of a prin¬ 

cess gives a clue to her virginity; the act of a rishikumara 

suggests the time of the day, as at Mahabalipuram, where 

the hermit doing the suryopasthana (worship of the sun) 

suggests midday. 

Detailed canons of art criticism, discussing such de¬ 

tails as even the shape of hair, like kuntala, dakshinavarta, 
etc., long and fine, curling to the right; the measurement of 

limbs in general according to tala proportions (face meas¬ 

ure); different shapes of eyes, like chapakara, matsyodara, 

etc., (bow-shaped, fish-shaped, etc.); poses or sthanas, 
like rijvagata, straight, etc.; different methods of foreshort¬ 

ening or kshayavriddhi;the methods of shading; the modes 

of representing different subjects chosen for delineation, 

such as kings, courtiers, courtesans, warriors, animals, 

rivers, etc.; and several other art themes are given in the 

Vishnudharmottara, in the Chitrasutra, which was prescribed 

as a textbook for all artists and sculptors and all nagarakas 
with a good general education in fine arts. It shows how 

greatly the science of art criticism was evolved in ancient 

India. 

It is no wonder that under such conditions, the artist 

did very well. And if the ivory carvers of Vidisa, who worked 

in different mediums, could, with equal facility, carve in 

stone, paint with a brush, and produce the Sanchi gateway, 

is it a wonderthatthe king envied them? As the early Buddhist 

text describes it, the king, on his elephant, passing close to 

where the ivory carver was working, covered all over with 

ivory dust, lost in his task, unconscious of the presence of 

the ruler in his vicinity, longed to be not a ruler in the daz¬ 

zling halls of his palace, but just that wonderful creator of 

beautiful form in ivory. 
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THE texts on painting describe the technique and proc¬ 

ess of painting, the colours, the tools, the conventions 

and the canons of art criticism. The Chitrasutra in the 

Vishnudharmottara is the one standard text for almost the 

whole sub-continent. Most of the other books of the medie¬ 

val period, like the Abhilashitarthachintamani, 

Sivatatvaratnakara, Siiparatna, Naradasilpa, Sarasvatlsilpa, 

Prajapatisilpa are from South India and the painters of the 

region were quite familiar with them all, as the unbroken 

tradition that has been followed for centuries in the Deccan 

and the South makes clear. 

The oldest text that has come down to us today is the 

Chitrasutra in the Vishnudharmottara, (6th century), which 

is probably the same one mentioned by Damodaragupta in 

his Kuttanimata, a textbook on art, studied by connoisseurs 

of art: bharatavisakhiladattilavrikshayurveda-chitrasutreshu 

patrachchhedavidhane bhramakarmani pustasud- 

asastreshu atodyavadanavidhau nritte gJte cha kausalam 

tasyah: Kuttanimata 124-125, ‘she is accomplished in the 

texts of Bharata, Visakhila, Dattila, horticulture, painting, 

papercuts, sculpture, cookery, vocal and instrumental music 

and dance’. It may thus be seen that painting was one of the 

many arts, like music, dance medicine, each with a stan¬ 

dard book written on it by a famous author. 

The Vishnudharmottara discusses dance, music, 

prosody, grammar, architecture, sculpture, as well as paint¬ 

ing. It lays great stress on the close relationship between 

the fine arts, like dance, music and painting. 

The Chitrasutra in the Vishnudharmottara has indeed 

very important material on the classifications of pictures, 

painting materials, the merits and blemishes in painting and 

other practical hints most useful to painters. It gives a clas¬ 

sification of paintings into natural, lyrical, sophisticated and 

mixed. The origin of art is attributed to the sage Narayana 

who created UrvasI, the lovely celestial nymph, by drawing 

a beautiful figure on his thigh. This is supposed to be the 

origin of drawing. Visvakarma learnt this skill from Narayana 

and successfully interpreted the entire theme of the uni¬ 

verse by imitating it in art. 

Five types of men are mentioned: hamsa, bhadra, 

malavya, ruchakaand sasaka;andfivecorrespondingtypes 

of women; varieties of hair, like kuntala, long and fine, 

dakshinavarta, curling to the right, taranga, wavy, varidhara, 

straight and abundant, jutatasara, curled and abundant, 

are enumerated. Shapes of eyes are described, like 

chapakriti, bowshaped, utpalapatrabha, of blue lotus tint, 

matsyodara, (fishshaped), padmapatra-nibha (lotus petal¬ 

like), and sanakriti (globular). Icons of gods and their char¬ 

acteristics are discussed. In this context the different sthanas 

or poses, like rijvagata, anriju, sachikrita, sama, ardhav- 

ilochana, parsvagata, paravritta, prishthagata, and sa- 

manata are enumerated and described. Then the principles 

of kshayavriddhi, orforeshortening, are explained. The text 

now passes on to the description of bhittisamskara, or the 

preparation of the wall for painting. The colours, both pri¬ 

mary and secondary, are enumerated, their preparation 

and application are described. 

The pictures are then classified into satya, vainika, 

nagaraand misra (realistic, lyrical, sophisticated and mixed). 

Vartana, or shading, in a picture is then discussed under 

three heads: patraja, raikhika and binduja (cross-hatching, 

lines and stippling). 

The merits and defects in pictures in general are then 

taken up and discussed. This and the subsequent exposi¬ 

tion of the philosophy of painting, including propriety in 

painting, the number of rasas (moods) to be delinerated in 

pictures, with illustrations for each, provide, as it were, the 

rhetoric of art. 

The Samaranganasutradhara is another book on art 

by the Paramara King Bhoja, but it mainly deals with archi¬ 

tecture. There is a small section in it on painting, especially 

from the point of view of rasas to be portrayed in pictures. 

The Abhilashitarthachintamani (the wish fulfilling gem) 

by King Somesvara of the Western Cha|ukya dynasty of the 

12th century has an interesting chapter on painting. The 

decoration of the natyamandapa (dance hall) brings in this 

theme and the preparation of the wall, bhittisamskara, is 

first taken up. Vajralepa (the medium) for mixing colours, is 

discussed next. The number of colours, the brushes, their 

varieties, and other art materials, like tulika, lekhinl 

vartika are mentioned. 

Light and shade effects produced by colours and their 

combinations, application of gold,burnishing, etc., are dis- 
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cussed. The variety of poses, the preparation of forms of 

icons, varieties of picture, media like rasikachitra and 

dhulichitra (liquid and powder); types, like bhavachitra, 

viddhachitra and aviddhachitra (moods, portraits, and fancy) 

are all discussed in this text. 

The Sivatatvaratnakara, by Basappa Nayaka of 

Bednur, is a 17th century text which closely follows the 

Abhilashitarthachintamani. 

The Silparatna, a 16th century text by Sri Kumara, 

has a section on painting entitled Chitralakshana. Here 

there is a three-fold classification of chitra, sculpture into 

chitra, ardhachitra and chitrabhasa (the figure in the round, 

in relief and painted). Five primary colours, i.e. white, yel¬ 

low, red, black and blue are enumerated; also varieties of 

vartikas or brushes, varieties of pose, modes of light and 

shade, mixing of colours, application of gold and burnishing 

it, are all explained. There is also a classification of pictures 

into rasachitra and dhulichitra (liquid and powder media). 

This rasa is not the depiction of moods (bhavachitra) of the 

Abhilashitarthachintamani, for rasa, meaning both liquid 

and mood here indicates the former. 

The Naradasilpa has two chapters, one dealing with 

the Chitrasala (picture gallery), etc., and the other with 

chitralahkritirachanavidhi, the former giving a good idea of 

the art galleries of ancient India and the other providing a 

classification of pictures, as bhaumika, kudyaka and 

urdhvaka, that is according to their position on the floor, wall 

and ceiling. The first corresponds to the rasachitra and 

dhulichitra of the Abhilashitarthachintamani which is the 

same as the temporary decoration on the floor, called kolam 

in the South, rangoliin Maharashtra and alpana in Bengal. 

Painting on the walls is mural decoration. The third, almost 

the same, is on the ceiling. The themes for pictures and 

their appropriate place are also discussed here. 

The Sarasvatlsilpa is another text on painting, which 

gives the classification already mentioned of chitra, ardhachi¬ 

tra and chitrabhasa. The varnasamskara or preparation of 

colours and the enumeration of icons or murtis and their 

iconography are also given. 

Many texts, like the Prajapatisiipa, are now lost. Apart 

from all these Silpa texts of painting, the most valuable 

references to painting are from general Sanskrit literature, 

where there are innumerable passages indirectly and un¬ 

consciously and, often, almost casually, referring to the 

methods in vogue, to the ideas in the air, but which, studied 

attentively, reveal much more than the special texts. 
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IN trying to understand the spirit of the painter in me¬ 

dieval South India and his technique in the creation of 

a painting according to tradition, as it prevailed in this part 

of the country, it is essential to seek information in the San¬ 

skrit and vernacular literature of the period. Fortunately, 

there are passages in important books in the languages of 

the South on this subject. 

A description of the painting process from 

Nannechoda's Kumarasambhava in Telugu is most inter¬ 
esting.* The poem is assigned to the 10th century by Mana- 

valli Ramakrishna Kavi, to whom the world owes gratitude 

for the discovery and publication of this valuable manu¬ 

script for the study of Telugu literature of the pre-Nannaya 

age. It is probably the only book of that date. Its importance 

for students of art lies in the passages which describe the 

principles and methods of painting in medieval South India. 

Nannechoda is quite expert in his description of de¬ 

tails that relate to art and uses a number of art parables 

indicating his intimate acquaintance with the subject. Ex¬ 

amples are the lines: vannelerugaiigabolune vattirata; ‘Can 

a mere scribbler know the (real artistic values of) colours’, 

borapagu chitrarupamunu bolena satkavikavyam immahin; 
‘the composition of a bad poet is like a figure full of pores 

(i.e. like an ill-cast statuette)’; chitrarupambunaku 
meruhgekku vidhambuna; ‘like shine given to a picture’; 

vanamamare chitritatavi volen; ‘the forest stood like a painted 

jungle’; kasatuvova dodasi kadivinakanakampu bratimavole 
noppu nativamenu; ‘the bodily lustre of the lady was like 

that of a golden image cleansed after its dross was rubbed 

off’; varachitravarnasamkaramugadu; ‘it is not an excellent 

mixture of colours’, nidupuleka chitramu vraya; ‘while pic¬ 

tures were drawn without length’, i.e. without dimension, 
which, simply, is an expression of the attempt at the impos¬ 

sible like cutting the sprouts of pestles, bathing in stone, 

measuring moonlight, etc. That Nannechoda appreciated 

realistic representation of nature in art is clear from 

his verse : kamaniyatmakasarvalohamanisat- 
kaleshtikanirmitottamaharmyambula gandarihchina 
kapotavratapanktul bidalamu lolihgani vanimldikalukan 
larig hi riche gakunna dadbhrama bainugina balkavondeda 
gadiparavatanikamui. The cat prepared itself to spring at 

the rows of sculptured doves on the excellent mansions 

built of good dark brick and (decorated with) every variety of 

gem and metal.’ (The last line of the verse which sug¬ 

gests that the cat was mistaken in its notion about the birds, 

etc., is unintelligible and baffles translation). 

This can be compared with the verse of Magha: 

chikramsaya kritrimapatripahkteh kapotapallshu 
niketananam marjaram apyayatanischalahgam yasyam 
janah kritrimam eva mene; ‘there (lit. where-Dvaraka), the 

people mistook (lit. believed) for a figurine even the (live) 

cat whose body was drawn out and motionless in its anxiety 

to approach the row of carved birds near the dovocots of 

houses’. 

A complete picture of a painter at work and the vari¬ 

ous stages in the preparation of a picture (Fig. 2) is given in 

one passage, which, in its informative description, is unique, 

both in Sanskrit and Telugu: anta tadanusanta 
pambuvapanopaka paramesvararupu chitrihchi 
chuchinanaina nuratayagunoyani chitrasadhanambulu goni 
phalaka ghattihchi meruhgiditrivatihchi tittambu koladiki 
dechchi rijjvagatambuna rekhanulkolipi patrakabinduka 
nimnonnatopahgamanonman ambul alavarachi 
salakshanambuga chitrihchi vannuvagolipi kandera dera- 
china. Thus are described various stages in painting the 

picture, as Parvatl tries to amuse herself by painting the 
form of Siva. 

The line, chitrasadhanambulu goni, gives what mod¬ 

ern manuals on painting put first-the tools and materials. 

Then she takes the phalaka on which the picture is to be 

sketched. The words here used are phalaka ghattihchi. 

We are told in the Silpa texts and in works of general 
literature that both pata and phalaka were used for painting. 

If the phalaka was used the pata was usually pasted on it. 

The so-called Tanjavur mode of painting is done only on 

boards covered with canvas and Nllakantha Dikshita refers 

to the method in the line in his Nalacharita nataka, where he 

mentions pata and phalaka separately: idam phalakam, 
esha chitrapatah, iyam cha tuiika, ime cha varnasambharah, 
(here is the board, this is the canvas, this is the brush and 

here are the colours). It is the application of the canvas to 

the board that is meant by the word ghattihchi. The prepara¬ 

tion of the canvas, whether pasted or not on a board, is 

usually described by the word ghattana; and Vidyaranya 

used it in his description of the process of painting, to which 

* My attention was drawn to it by the late Veturi Prabhakara Sastri. 
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Fig. 2. The Process of painting 
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he refers in his PanchadasI in the line: yatha dhauto 

ghattitascha lahchhito rahjitah patah ‘like the canvas whit¬ 

ened, prepared, marked (i.e. sketched out) and coloured...’ 

The next process is given as merungidi, which means 

literally, ‘giving brilliance’. 

This probably refers to the white ground applied to the 

canvas as described by the word dhauta in the verse of the 

PanchadasI quoted above, although it may possibly be 

some other process by which ‘brillance’ was imparted to the 

surface. That ‘brillance’ was counted as a vital factor in a 

picture is indicated by such references as are found in pas¬ 

sages in Vamana's Kavyalahkarasutravrltti, like aujjvatyam 

kantirityahurgunam gunavisaradah puranachitrasthan lyam 

tena vandhyam kaver vachah; ‘people who know well the 

merits of a work recognize the merit of brilliance as (of the 

nature of) lustre; the words of the poet which lack it are like 

an old picture’ (devoid of a fresh glow of colours). 

The connotation of the word ‘chchhaya’ in the verse of 

Rajanaka Kuntaka's Vakroktijlvita is not different from 

‘aujjvalya’; and in the comment on it Kuntaka himself pro¬ 

nounces it as chhaya kantih: manojhaphalakollekhava 

rnachchhayasriyah prithak chitrasyeva manohari kartuh 

kimapi kausalam, ‘the capacity of a poet, which appeals to 

the heart of the reader, is different from the means he adopts 

for achieving his composition, just as the skill of a painter 

that captivates the heart is, in the case of a picture, different 

from the grandeur of excellent board, drawing, colour and 

brilliance...’ 

Rajasekhara and many other poets are against 

puranachchhaya (old, dull colour) in a picture and attach 

great importance to aujjvalya. In the line: 

dhumasyamapuranachltrarachanarupam jagajjayate, ‘the 

world appears (at sunset) like an old picture dimmed by 

smoke’ is expressed Rajasekhara's dislike for 

puranachchhaya in a painting. The effect of ‘merugu’ or 

gloss is clearly brought to the reader's mind by Nannechoda 

himself in another passage, where ‘brilliance’ in a picture is 

compared to the velvety colour in a tender creeper and 

sweet odour in a flower: mariyun gaumaranantarambuna 

ledlgakun mavvambekkunattlu puvvulakun davi vondunatlu 

chitrarupamunaku meruhgekkuvidhambuna nikhil- 

ajanamanobhiramambaguchu, ‘after (her) childhood was 

past (and she became a young lady), she gladdened the 

hearts of people like a tender creeper putting on fresh glow, 

a flower acquiring odour and a picture taking brilliance’. 

Parvatf is then described as doing ‘trivati’. Trivatihchi 
means ‘having done trivati’; but what the term signifies is 

not easily made out. The word ‘vatis ’probably from the root 

‘vat' to divide, vata vibhajane. It might then mean that three 

principal divisions are made. Since the figure here spoken 

of is Siva in rijvagata posture, it would mean that the three 

important lines brahmasutra and bahissutras-are marked 

out; and this suggestion may be justified by the phrase 

tittambu koladiki dechchi which immediately follows 

trivatihchi, as the next activity of the painter. 

The marking of the principal lines that compose the 

figure give an idea of its general proportion. The phrase 

tittambu koladiki dechchi is thus significant, coming as it 

does immediately after trivatihchi, and can be rendered as 

‘having adjusted the proportions to proper measurement’. 

Decisions regarding the proportions of individual figures in 

a composition which they create, or of the limbs of a particu¬ 

lar single subject, in accordance with the laws of foreshort¬ 

ening and perspective—important factors in sketching are 

emphasised as one of the chitragunas (merits) in the 

Vishnudharmottara under the name pramana (proportion). 

It should here be borne in mind that proportion is not sym¬ 

metry. When the artist faithfully depicts the world around 

him as he sees it he is following proportions, without refer¬ 

ence to symmetry. The latter is an ideal condition. Correctly 

mirrored on canvas and blocked out in proper proportions, 

the ugly one is proportionate in its ‘disproportionate’ pro¬ 

portions. But in the case of the ideal figure its proportions 

form symmetry. It is here and here alone that both the words 

mean the same thing; and it is just such a state that is 

emphasised by Valmlki in the lines that describe Rama per¬ 

fectly proportioned and in perfect symmetry samas 

samavibhaktahgah (v, 33,16). The first word sama makes 

a positive assertion that Rama was proportionate in form, 

no limb of his being an inch more or less than sufficient to 

make up ideal beauty. The next word samavibhaktangah 

states that his limbs were symmetrically separated and 

arranged. 

The next phrase in the sentence, fijjvagatambuna 

nulkolipi gives us the exact view and posture that Parvatl 

chose for sketching the figure of Siva. Rijvagata (straight 

front) is one of the postures listed in the Chitrasastra, ‘the 

most popular of all and the best described and understood’. 

The different views and poses given in the Silpasastra 

are an interesting subject of study and have been discussed 

elaborately by T.A. Gopinatha Rao in his article on Painting 
in Ancient India in the Modern Review (December 1918). 

He there translated the text of the Silparatna, which de¬ 

scribes these poses. There is no Silpa text that does not 

mention them and they are explained at some length, with 

illustrations, in my article ‘Artists’ Jottings from the Nala- 

champu of Trivikrama’. The mention of the technical term 

rijvagata by the author of the Kumarasambhava shows us 

that he was quite familiar with the terminology of Silpins. It 

should also be noted that the threefold division of the figure 
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into the brahmasutra and bahissutras, suggested by the 

word trivatinchi, is most significant in the case of rijvagata 

where the division is of equal parts. It is made all the more 

clear when we consider the other words of the phrase we 

are discussing. The part of the phrase rekhanulkolipi means 

‘having drawn the line, according to the actual measure¬ 

ments, (with the help) of the thread’ ‘in accordance with 

rijvagata’, rijjvagatambuna. A line drawn in accordance with 

the rijvagata and to follow the line of the string, i.e. the 

plumb line, is naturally vertical and straight and is precisely 

to facilitate the artist's sketching a correct figure with sym¬ 

metrical proporitions. The word nulkolipi\s interesting as it 

corresponds exactly to sutrita in the line: chitrasutritaviva 

tau sthitau; ‘the two were like (figures) in a picture sketched 

(with the help of the thread line)’. 

‘Sutrapatarekha’ is quite familiar in literature and it 

has been clearly explained by the commentator of the 

Naishadha, Narayana, on verse 34 of Canto XV in the 

sentence: silpinascha kimapi lekhitum vardhayitum 

valikhyamanasya vardhamanasya vakaravakrima 

pariharaya mashlkhatikadyupadigdhasya sutrabhighatena 
rekhapatanam kurvanti, ‘artists usually map a line with a 

string using chalk on carbon to avoid errors while drawing 

or enlarging to scale’. 

There are two more stages of work described in the 

rather long phrase that follows: patrakabindukanimnonn- 
atapangamanonmanambulalavarachi. Here the last word 

aiavarachi, meaning ‘having settled the measure of, is to 

go with both patrakabinduka nimnonnatambulu and 

upangamanonmambuluseparately. In the western world of 

painters we have chiaroscuro, that is gradations of light to 

dark in a picture in order to produce the effect of volume on 

the flat surface of the canvas. It is the study of values of light 

and dark in the case of individual pictures that is meant by 

the phrase patrakabindukanimnonnatambulalavarachi, i.e. 

‘having measured the heights and depths (shown by lights 

and shadows), results from the methods of patraka, and 

binduka'. There are three ways of depicting light and shadow, 

namely patraka, binduka and raikhika, acccording to the 

Vishnudharmottara, tisrascha vartanah proktah pa- 

traraikhikabindujah : ‘there are mentioned three kinds of 

shading: patra, raikhika and binduja’. These correspond 

approximately to cross-hatching, line shading and stippling. 

Though the third one is not mentioned in this passage it is 
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nevertheless most important as the only literary reference 

to the different kinds of vartana as given in the oldest Silpa 

work extant. It is regarding the third name that there is some 

difficulty, because of the corrupt nature of the text of the 

Vishnudharmottara, and it is a great pity that this passage 

has not included that word. 

The next stage, upangamanonmanambulalavarachi 

is the measuring of the different limbs in proportion to the 

body,the hands and legs, for instance, in proportion to the 

trunk, and the fingers, etc., in conformity with the measure 

of the other limbs. This is the method of adjusting the height 

of the figure to the breadth and continuing it throughout in 

the case of every inch of each member of the body. This 

done, the picture is fixed in its proportion throughout and all 

that remains to be done is a neat sketch of the figure, and 

ParvatT is described next carrying out this process. 

The phrase salakshanambuga chitrihchi shows that 

ParvatT, now that the proportions are fixed and tonal values 

arranged, draws the strong outline. Since the light values 

were already set we have to presume that ParvatT actually 

indicated lights and shadows on the canvas with colours, 

which she is described as using next, in the phrase, van- 
nuva golipi, ‘having coloured’. 

After describing all these stages of the work the 

‘unmilana’, ‘opening of the eyes of the figure’ was next 

done. This, as we indicated earlier, is an actual practice to 

this day by the traditional Silpins, as the final touch to a 

figure. Though the term ‘unmiiana’ is used a number of 

times in literary works it is not so clearly given elsewhere as 

in the Haravijaya of Ratnakara: yasyabhiyatibhvanesh- 

vasamaptachitrasambharabhittipurusha matinibhavantah 

unmilanavasarasunyadrisas samiddham dadhyurdiva- 
nisamiva sriyam avyavastham, ‘in the mansions of his ene¬ 

mies the figures painted on the walls, being left dust-ridden 

in a half-finished stage, and therefore with their eyes not 

painted yet (no life being infused into them by the indication 

of the pupils, etc.), took LakshmT (prosperity) to be ephem¬ 

eral just like the night and day’. 

Thus the ‘opening of the eyes’, is the last step in infus¬ 

ing life into a painting, kandera derachina. The whole pas¬ 

sage from Nannechoda not only gives insight into the 

painter's techniques but also confirms some statements of 

the Silpa texts by making use of the same terms and intro¬ 

duces some new terms, like trivatinchi. 
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Fig. 3. Princely group, 2nd century B.C., Cave 10, Ajanta 

SATAVAHANA 
2nd century B.C.- 2nd century A.D. 

THE early history of South India is somewhat obscure 

before the time of the Mauryas, whose large empire 

extended over a good portion of the southern region also, 

though independent kingdoms existed in the extreme south 

as friendly neighbours. Chandragupta's empire, undoubt¬ 

edly the largest in all Indian history, probably included more 

of the South than did any later empire. As an empire that 

extended from the North to the South, it gave some unity 

and homogeneity to the vast sub-continent. Asoka's edicts 

show his friendly relationship with the Cheras and Pandyas. 

His approach towards neighbouring kingdoms was based 

on friendship and not on subjugation and aggrandisement. 

This fostered greater cultural, moral and spiritual unity than 

any battle and power could have achieved. 

With the break-up of the Mauryan empire about 200 

B.C., the Satavahanas established themselves as supreme 

rulers in the South, as did the Sungas in the North, and the 

Chedis in Kalinga. The Satavahana dynasty had a huge 

empire extending over the whole of the Deccan and the 

South, from sea to sea. They had their original capital at 

Pratishthana in the West and another in the East near the 

mouth of the Krishna, at Dhanyakata. The power and pomp 

of the early Satavahanas can be imagined from the Nanaghat 

Cave inscription. Satakarnf is there described as perform¬ 

ing several sacrifices and making gifts of huge treasures, 

which only an empire of unlimited resources could have 

afforded. 

The Satavahana emperors were great patrons of art 

and literature. Gunadhya, the author of the renowned 

Brihatkatha, was a contemporary of one of the early 

Satavahana kings. Hala, the Satavahana sovereign, was 

the gifted poet, who created that gem of poetry in Prakrit, 

Gathasaptasati, which Bana praised: avinasinam 

agramyam akarot satavahanah, 'Satavahana wrote an im¬ 

mortal classic work1. The eastern gateway of Sanchf is lasting 

testimony to the taste of the Satavahana sovereign whose 

carvers fashioned it. As they were ivory carvers from Vidisa, 

capable of very delicate work, this great delicacy is reflected 

in their stone carving also. Early Caves in Western India, 
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such as those at Bhaja and Bedsa, have magnificent carv¬ 

ings illustrating early Satavahana art. The Nanaghat Cave 

inscriptions refer to carved portraits, now lost. 

The early phase of this art in the East is represented 

at AmaravatT, in the sculptures of the first period, at 

Jaggayyapeta and at other places. The most charming 

phase of Satavahana art is the third, or 'rail period1, at 

AmaravatT, which a connoisseur can never forget. The ruler 

at this period was VasishthTputra Pulumavi, the son of the 

famous Gautamlputra Satakarm. A graphic portrait in 

words is given by his sorrowing mother, Bala Siri, recalling 

her son's worthy qualities as a man, king and connoisseur. 

To understand the painting of this period there are, 

fortunately for the study of South Indian art in the Deccan, 

a few fragments left (Fig. 3) though in bad condition, in 

Caves 9 and 10 at Ajanta, the only surviving examples for 

study of very early Indian art. 

It is interesting to study in these paintings the form, 

features, poses, ornamentation, dress, furniture, architec¬ 

tural setting, and other details corresponding closely, as 

one might expect, with sculpture of the period. Turbans of 

great variety, as in sculpture at AmaravatT, the Bhaja Cave, 

SanchT, Karla, are represented in the paintings in Caves 9 

and 10 at Ajanta. The feminine figures here are almost 

exact replicas of those with which we are familiar in early 

sculpture of the period (Fig. 4). Even the beautiful jewelled 

strip along the combed hair and the circular chatulatilaka 

gem, running over the parting of the hair to rest on the 

forehead, is exactly as in sculpture recalling Bana's 

description: lalatalasakasya simantachumbinaschatulat- 

ilakamanerudahchata chatulenamsujalena raktam- 

sukeneva kritasirovagunthana, (Harshacharita, p. 32). The 

phalakahara and the ekavaliinvite our attention. The heavy 

anklets are similar to those in sculpture. The elaborate me- 
khala or the girdle and the nJvJ knot of the clothing, recall 

the sculptor's version at AmaravatTor Karla. The fan-shaped 

coiffure in AmaravatT and SanchT has its parallel here. The 

treatment of the tree, in the adoration of the Bodhi tree in 

Cave 10, resembles similar representation on the SanchT 

torana architrave, where it is the object of worship. 

Fig. 4. Turban and feminine hair-style at Ajanta, Bharhut and Amaravati 
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In this theme of the adoration of the Bodhitree there 

is a delightful group of maidens engaged in music and dance. 

This musical scene, along with those from Bharhut and 

from Amaravati, constitutes a very precious visual docu¬ 

ment of orchestral detail. There are three dancers, as in the 

Amaravatl medallion of the 'rail period1 in the British 

Museum—a harpist, three women keeping time—one with 

the flute and another with a pipe. 

There is a certain convention in the treatment of 

themes, and some of the chosen poses must necessarily, 

according to the pattern set by the original master sculptor, 

be identical. The fainting of the queen at the sight of the 

Cave 9 is a chaitya hall with a fine fapade, nave, apse 

and aisles composed by a colonnade of pillars running the 

entire length of the nave. At the- apsidal end is a votive 

stupa. The pillars have the characteristics of the 2nd cen¬ 

tury B.C. There are two layers of painting here, the earlier, 

contemporary with the structure, and the later, of the 5th 

century A.D. 

Cave 10 is a still earlier chaitya hall. The votive stupa 

is in the apse. This cave has an inscription in Brahrm letters 

of the 2nd century B.C. mentioning one VasithTputa Katahadi 

as the donor of the fagade. The worship of the Bodhi tree, 

the Sama and Chhaddanta jatakas are here graphically 

Fig. 5. The Queen fainting, Chhaddanta Jataka, 2nd century B.C., Cave 10, Ajanta, after Yazdani 

tusks of the magnanimous Chhaddanta, as depicted in the 

painting in Cave 10 (Fig. 5), is a type, that survives two 

centuries later at Golf, near the mouth of the Krishna. This 

indicates the wide influence of this school of art, which 

transcended individual sculptors and remained a type of 

extraordinary vitality, extending throughout the empire. 

Three centuries later, at Ajanta, the fainting princess is de¬ 

picted in almost identical fashion, illustrating the persis¬ 

tence of traditions. 

Most of this painting is unfortunately so completely 

scribbled over and damaged by vandals that the outlines 

are clearer than the painting. A fragment of the painting in 

colour, and the drawings of two of the themes, here given, 

represent the earliest phase, not only of Satavahana paint¬ 

ing in the second-first centuries B.C., but early Indian paint¬ 

ing in general. 

represented, though unfortunately now very much muti¬ 

lated. 

The Sama jataka is the story of the Bodhisattva Sama 

who supported his blind parents living as hermits in the 

forest. When filling his pot with water from the river, the boy ■ 
was inadvertently shot by the king of Banaras who was 

hunting in the forest. The king realised too late the disaster 

and, told by the dying Sama of his helpless parents, he of¬ 

fered himself to them to take the place of their beloved son. 

Moved by the intense sorrow of the helpless parents a 

goddess restored to them not only their sight but also their 

son. The painting here shows the hunter-king, the sorrow¬ 

ing parents, Sama, pierced by the arrow, and then restored 

to life. 

The Chhaddanta jataka, one of the most popular sto¬ 

ries reproduced in Buddhist monuments, is often repeated. 
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The Bodhisattva born as a noble elephant, leader of the 

herd, lived in royal glory with his two consorts— 

Mahasubhadda and Chullasubhadda in a lotus lake near 

the Himalayas. Chullasubhadda envied Mahasubhadda, 

the favourite, and died despondent. She was born again as 

the queen of Banaras, and, remembering her former birth, 

sought revenge on Chhaddanta. She pretended to be ill 

and demanded as cure the tusks of Chhaddanta. A hunter, 

Sonuttara, undertook this mission of obtaining the tusks 

and wounded the noble animal. Chhaddanta not only 

forgave him, but also willingly presented him with his tusks. 

A poignant touch here is that the animal himself cut off his 

tusks, as the hunter found it difficult to do so. At the sight of 

the tusks the queen was filled with remorse, fainted and 

died. 

The painting here gives a pleasant picture of the life 

of the elephant and his consorts in the lotus lake, near the 

huge banyan tree, the queen's illness, the hunter sent to 

fetch the tusks, the presentation of the cut tusks to the 

queen and her fainting at the sight. 

The fragments of painting discovered by Professor 

Jouveau Dubreuil in the Bedsa Cave resemble these early 

Satavahana examples, but represent the late phase, to¬ 

ward the end of the second century A. D. The feminine figure 

here is very delicately portrayed in the best traditions of the 

fourth period of Amaravatl. She wears an ekavali, and stands 

in graceful flexion, recalling similar carvings from Amaravatl 

and Karla. It at once brings to mind the maiden in the lotus 

pool from Dandan-Oiliq, in Chinese Turkistan, where In¬ 

dian art styles spread early in the Christian era. 

Another recent discovery of painting of the late 

Satavahana period, in the Chitya Cave 3 of the Tulja Lena 

group at Junnar, represents a beautiful standing feminine 

figure painted on a pillar. There is great restraint in orna¬ 

mentation and the painting bespeaks the fine taste of the 

painter. 
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Fig. 6. View of Ajanta Caves 

VAKATAKA 
4th-6th centuries A.D. 

THE first mention of the Vakatakas is in the Krishna 

valley in inscriptions of the fourth period of art at 

AmaravatT (2nd century A.D.). These are inscriptions in 

florid script closely resembling those of the Ikshvakus, 

successors of the Satavahanas in the Krishna valley. The 

Vakatakas appearto have migrated from the Krishna valley 

to establish a kingdom there that slowly grew powerful in 

the Deccan. At the height of their power the Vakatakas 

were the imperial successors of the Satavahanas in the 

Deccan and had matrimonial alliances with the Bharasivas 

and the Guptas. 

Vindhyasakti and his powerful son, Pravarasena I, 

are great early rulers of the dynasty. Two branches of the 

royal house of the Vakatakas are known, the main branch 

from Gautamlputra and the Vatsagulma branch from Sar- 

vasena. The devout king PrithvTshena's son, Rudrasena II, 

of the main line, married Prabhavatl Gupta, daughter of 

Chandragupta II, and she was paramount ruler during the 

minority of her son Divakarasena. Pravarasena II was also 

her son and during his rule a princess of the Kuntala house 

was married to his son, Narendrasena. Of the other branch, 

Sarvasena's son, Vindhyasakti triumphed over Kuntala and 

was succeeded by his son, Pravarasena II, to be 

distinguished from his namesake in the main line. His grand¬ 

son Devasena had a very powerful son, Harishena, who 

was the most important sovereign of his time and was con¬ 

temporary of Narendrasena of the main line. The Vakataka 

ruler, Pravarasena II of the main line, is very well known for 

his literary talent and appreciation of poetry; kirtih pravar- 

asenasya prayata kumudojvala sagarasya param param 

kapiseneva setuna (Harshacharita i), ‘the fame of Pravar¬ 

asena, shining like the lily, has crossed the ocean like the 

monkey army’, as Bana puts it. He was also a patron of the 

arts in all forms. Some of the cave at Ajanta have inscrip¬ 

tions of the Vakataka period and can be definitely dated and 

attributed to the time of the rulers of this dynasty. 

Ajanta (Fig. 6) was in the domain of the powerful col¬ 

lateral branch of the Vakatakas, where the Gupta influence 

had no place, especially under the powerful Harishena. 

The paintings at Ajanta of this period constitute an immense 

display of Vakataka art. To see here the influence of the 

Gupta painter, unknown except for the fragments of paint¬ 

ing at Bagh, is fantastic. As Barrett clearly points out, 

Vakataka painting is only a continuation of the earlier 

Satavahana tradition. 

The early caves at Ajanta exhibit architectural 

features of the early Satavahana period, while the caves of 

the Vakatakas are very elaborate and developed. The chai- 
tya window type and sculptural adornment, even the ud- 
desika stupa in the chaitya, with human representation of 

the Master on the sides, in the later caves, all differ from 

those in the simpler, earlier caves. These have facade deco- 
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ration, with railing, chaitya window pattern, ancj uddesika 

stupa, devoid of any human depiction of Buddha, because 

such representation was then considered disrespectful. 

These caves show the height of perfection of the 

Vakatakas' art, and no other examples are needed for the 

study of their art in the Deccan, contemporary with Gupta 
art in the North. 

The paintings entirely cover the walls, pillars and 

ceilings at Ajanta, and form great gallery of masterpieces of 

Buddhist art, illustrating scenes from the life of Buddha, 

from his previous lives, composing the jatakas and 

avadanas, and also floral and animal motifs, beautifully 

woven into diverse designs of striking originality. 

In Cave 16, there is an inscription which describes its 

Fig. 7. Lovers, 6th century, Ajanta, Courtesy of SKIRA 
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Fig. 8. Kanthaslesha (neck-embrace), 5th century, Ajanta 

dedication to the monks by Varahadeva, the minister of the 

Vakataka king Harishena, in the latter half of the 5th century 

A.D. Another inscription, in Cave, 26, mentions the gift of 

the temple of Sugata by the monk, Buddhabhadra, a friend 

of Bhaviraja, the minister of the king of Asmaka. Its date, 

judging from the palaeography, may also be the same. Of 

the same date is anotherfragmentary inscription in Cave 20 

recording the gift of the hall by Upendra. All these inscrip¬ 

tions are in the box-headed letters of the Vakatakas and 

clearly indicate their date. This art is thus a distinct Vakataka 

phase at Ajanta like the earlier phase which represents the 

art of the Satavahanas. 

The technique of painting at Ajanta is tempera. The 

materials used are very simple. Here are found all the five 

colours usually described in every Silpa text-red ochre, 

yellow ochre, lamp black, lapis lazuli and white. The surface 

of the rock received first a coating of clay mixed with rice 

husk and gum. On this layer a coat of lime was applied, well 

The Vakataka painter has studied 

nature around him and seen great beauty 

with intense sympathy. Plant and animal 

life have absorbed his interest. He has 

bestowed tender affection on themes of 

flora and fauna wherever he could depict 

them. The geese in the Hamsa jataka 

and the deer in the Miga jataka, both 

from Cave 17, are examples of the 

painter's sensitive approach to the theme 

of animals and birds. He has been at home 

equally in the royal court, representing 
with great vivacity its dazzling magnifi¬ 

cence, in the simplicity of a rural setting and in the serene 

beauty of the hermit’s life in sylvan surroundings. The Ves- 
santara jataka shows the munifience of the prince, and the 

poor Brahmin, appearing as a beggar. The scene of prince 

Vessantara with his consort in the chariot on the royal high 

road, portraying various merchants plying their trade, in 

Cave 27, is a strikingly beautiful picture of urban life in 

ancient India. The landing in Ceylon is a magnificent rep¬ 

resentation of royal glory, in Cave 17. The interior of the 

palace, giving a glimpse of the king and queen in the harem, 

or in the garden, indicates that nothing was hidden from the 

gaze of the court painter. The painter could be graphic in his 

portrayal, of ‘a loving royal couple, the princess resting 

shyly almost in the lap of her lover’ (Fig. 7), as Kalidasa has 

described them in his lines: tarn ahkam aropya 

krisahgayashtim varnantarakrantapayodharagram 

vilajjamanam rahasi protltah paprachchha ramam 

ramanobhilasham, Raghuvamsa (xiv, 27) or 

asyahkalakshmlrbhava dlrghibahoh, Raghuvamsa(V\, 43). 

smoothed and polished. On this ground, 

the compositions were painted. The 

outline was dark brown or black. Colours 

were added subsequently. Effects of light 

and shade were created by the method 

of lines and dots, illustrating the mode of 

binduja and patravartana, the stippling 

and hatching described in Silpa texts. 

The lines portraying figures at Ajanta are 

so sure, sinuous, suggesting form and 

depth, that we at once recall the refer¬ 

ence appreciating effective sketching in 

the Viddhasalabhanjika: api laghu 
likhiteyam drisyate purnamurtih, where, 

with the minimum of drawing, the maxi¬ 

mum effect of full form is produced. The 

masters at Ajanta have demonstrated the 

excellence of line drawing as given in the 

Vishnudharmottara:-rekham prasam- 

santyacharyah, ‘the masters praise 

effective line drawing’. 
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Fig. 9. Echoes of Amaravati in Ajanta 
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He could present the charm of a darting glance, or the close 

embrace, the neck, entwined by the arm (Fig. 8), recalling 

the line of the Meghaduta: Kanthasleshapranayinijane kim 

punardurasamsthe (i, 3) or that of the Kuttammata, which 

describes the beautiful eye of a lovely damsel as the abode 

of Manmatha: sa jayati sarikalpabhavoratimukhasatapa- 

trachumbanabhramarah yasyanukulalalananayan- 

antavilokanam vasatih (Kuttanlmata), ‘victorious is Love 

who is the bee on the lotus-face of Rati and whose abode 

is the side-long glance of the beloved’. The toilet of the 

princess depicts a similar theme. There are probably no 

better examples than the divine musicians floating in the 

air, from Cave 17, to illustrate the imagination of the painter 

in portraying the glory of the celestials (Fig. 11). The gay 

theme of dampati, or loving couples, has splendid repre¬ 

sentation at Ajanta; a whole row is just above the entrance 

doorway of Cave 17. Here the versatility of the Vakataka 

painter created diverse poses for several seated dampatis. 
Maradharshana, in Cave 1, Buddha's descent at Sankisa, 

in Cave 17, and also prince Siddhartha and Yosodhara, in 

Cave 1, are magnificent representations of the Master in 

different attitudes by painters whose art could match such 

noble themes. The long panels and borders, from the ceil¬ 

ings, of swans and birds, Vidyadhara couples, auspicious 

conches and lotuses as sinuous rhizomes, and stalks with 
lotuses in bud, and bloom, and leaves covering large areas 

in artistic sweeps reveal the capacity of the artist to create 

diverse artistic patterns. 

Reminders of sculptural forms from Amaravati, in the 

painted figures at Ajanta (Fig. 9), indicate that the Vakataka 

traditions are derived from earlier Satavahana sources. It is 

only the decorative element, chiefly composed of pearls 

and ribbons, especially characteristic of the Gupta-Vakataka 

age, that distinguishes them from the simpler art of the 

Satavahanas. 

It is interesting again to see how Vakataka traditions 

continued in latersculpture. Figures in identical poses, found 

at Mahabalipuram, recalling those at Ajanta, point to a com¬ 

mon source in earlier ones from Amaravati (Fig. 10). The 

identical study of the right leg put forward in exactly the 

same pose, at Ajanta and at Mahabalipuram, cannot es¬ 

cape attention. The beautiful paintings in colours at Ajanta 

help us to better comprehend the glory of earlier Amaravati 

sculpture and the culture represented by it, where the lack 

of colour denies comprehension of the rich furniture, im¬ 

posing architecture and pageantry. 

These paintings at Ajanta provide excellent illustra¬ 

tion of the six limbs of painting, Shadanga, as it is called in 

the Jayamahgala commentary on Vatsyayana's Kamasutra. 

They are composed of rupabheda, variety of form; pramana, 

proper proportion; bhava, depiction of emotion; 

Fig. 10. 
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lavanyayojana, infusion of grace; sadrisya, likeness; and 

varnikabhahga; mixing of colours to produce an effect of 

modelling. The ‘diversity of form’ at Ajanta is indeed over¬ 

whelming. The painters here mastered the vast complex of 

human, animal and plant forms in endless detail. In addi¬ 
tion, they gave scope to their creative imagination for 

abundant design. The master at Ajanta has control, not 

only over individual figures but he also creates groups and 

he has produced splendid compositions. ‘Emotion’ is best 
depicted while narrating the scenes from legends. The grace 

in some of the figures illustrates lavanyayojana. Where fig¬ 

ures are repeated, as in the Vessantara jataka, the element 

of likeness is clearly shown and sadrisya is very obvious. 

The painter's mastery of colour helps us to appreciate his 

capacity in varnikabhariga. 

As narrators of the legend, the painter as well as the 

sculptor at Ajanta, as in other monuments, occasionally 
have deviated from the normal forms but always the effect 

has been heightened. 

The representation of IrandatT on a swing, a special 

feature in this depiction of the Vidhurapandita jataka, en¬ 

hances the charm of the Naga princess, whose beauty 

made the Yaksha Punnaka play a game of dice, win, and 

bring the wise Vidhurapandita to the palace of the Naga 

queen in order to wed her. The episode is depicted here 

more effectively than even at Bharhut, Amaravati or Boro- 

budur. 

The version of the Chhaddanata jataka at Ajanta 

heightens the pathos by the noble act of the elephant, who 

not only offered his tusks to the wicked hunter, as is usually 

shown, but also helped him in sawing them off. This version 

is from the early Satavahana series in Cave 10, and proba¬ 

bly the Vakataka painter followed this earlier tradition, 

deviating from the usual sculptural representation in order 

likewise to produce a greater effect. 

In Ajanta the jatakas, which frequently provide the 

subject matter of paintings, as well as scenes from the Bud¬ 
dha's life, are treated by the painter with great originality, 

and seem to provide new detail and a fresh approach to epi¬ 

sodes long familiar in sculptures. 

The Hamsa jataka is more vivid than at Amaravati; 

the Vessantara jataka, the best narration, excelling even 

that at Gollor at SanchT; the Matiposaka jataka is elaborate 

and different from the simple, single scene at Goll. 

The Sama jataka, the Mahakapi jataka or 

Sarabhamiga jataka are more satisfactory than anywhere 

else, while the Mahisha jataka, represented at Borobudur, 

finds its only known Indian version here. The Valahassa 
jataka, following the Divyavadana story, is more detailed 

than that on the Kushan rail pillar. 

The Sibi jataka at Ajanta presents a different version 

from Kshemendra's in the Avadanakalpalata, of which the 

earlier source, now lost, inspired the carvings at Amaravati, 

Nagarjunakonda and other places. 

Similarly in scenes from the Buddha's life, like the 

story of Nalagiri and the presentation of Rahula to Buddha 

at Ajanta, the painter excells the sculptor, with perhaps an 

exception for the medallion of the latter motif in the British 
Museum. 

Paintings of the Buddha's life in Cave 1 are of fine 

quality. The jatakas depicted-Sibi jataka, Sahkhapala 

jataka, Mahajanaka jataka and Champeyya jataka are 

also excellently painted. (See notes ‘A’ and ‘B’ on Cave 1, 
p. 38). 

Cave 2, in addition to the large-sized painting of the 

Boddhisattva, the dream of Maya, and its interpretation, the 

descent from heaven, the birth and the seven steps, depicts 

the Hamsa jataka, Vidhurapandita jataka, Ruru jataka and 

Purna avadana. There are also to be noted fragments of 

painted inscriptions about the donation of a ‘thousand 

painted Buddhas’ and some verses from the Kshantijataka 

of the Jatakamala. (See note on Cave 2, p. 38). 

Cave 16, a vihara, was beautifully painted, and ac¬ 

cording to an inscription was dedicated by Varahadeva, the 
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minister of the Vakataka king, Harishena (end of the 5th 
century A.D.). This inscription describes it as adorned with 
windows, doors, beautiful picture galleries (vlthJs), carv¬ 
ings of celestial nymphs, ornamental pillars and stairs and 
a shrine (chaitya mandira) and a large reservoir: 
(ga vakshaniryuhasuvfthivedikasurendraka- 
nyapratimadyalarikritam, manoharastambhavibhahga. 
rachaityamandiram, ma. talasannivishtam visa. 
namanobhiramam, va. nchambumahanidhanam 
nagendravesmadibhir apyalamkritam). 

The paintings here represent stories of Buddha's life 
and the Hastijataka, Mahaummagga jataka and Sutasoma 
jataka. (See note on Cave 16, p. 38). 

Cave 17, excavated by a feudatory of the Vakataka 
king, Harishena, as given in an inscription incised on the 
wall of the verandah, has an elaborately carved doorway 
with fine floral designs. The Ganga and Yamuna figures on 
the door jambs are handsome. 

Among the masterpieces of painting here are the seven 
earlier Buddhas, scenes from Buddha's life and the Chhad- 
danta jataka, Mahakapijataka I and II, Hastijataka, Hamsa 
jataka, Sarabhamigajataka, Machchhajataka, Matiposaka 
jataka, Sama jataka, Mahisha jataka, and the story of 
Simhala, from Divyavadana, with details from the Valahassa 
jataka, Sibi jataka, Ruru jataka and Nigrodhamiga jataka. 
(See note on Cave 17, p. 39). 

Cave 18 likewise has paintings, panels representing 
Buddha, with his begging bowl, before his son, Rahula, and 
Yasodhara. 

Note on Cave 1‘A’ 

Scenes of Buddha's life: A large panel shows prince 
Siddhartha and Yasodhara, another the Bodhisattva 
Vajrapani, Maradharshana, the miracle of Sravastiand the 
story of Nanda. 

The Maradharshana incident shows the Master un¬ 
der the Bodhi tree, determined to be the Enlightened One, 
rejecting the temptation of Mara and his beautiful 
daughters, and seated unmoved, although attacked by the 
mighty hosts of his opponent. 

The miracle of Sravasti shows Buddha appearing 
simultaneously in innumerable forms before a large gath¬ 
ering, including the king, Prasenajit. This was to confuse 
the heretics. 

The story of Nanda shows how he was converted, 
though unwilling, by Buddha. Nanda still longs for his tear¬ 
eyed, beautiful wife, Sundari, who pined for him in her pal¬ 
ace. The painting here gives a picture of Sundarf beside 
the main theme. 

Note on Cave 1‘B’ 

The Jatakas: Sibi jataka narrates how the Bodhi¬ 
sattva offered his own flesh to a hawk to protect a pigeon 
that it was chasing. The Sankhapala jataka is the story of 
a Naga prince who patiently allowed himself to be worried 
by a group of wicked men and, rescued by a merciful passer¬ 

by, gratefully took the latter to his magnificent underground 
abode and entertained him there. The painting depicts both 
the happy situation of the Naga king and his gratitude to his 
benefactor. 

The Mahajanaka jataka depicts the story of 
Mahajanaka who married princess SivalTand in spite of her 
attempts to retain him in worldly pleasures, made up his 
mind to be an ascetic, resulting in SivalT following her hus¬ 
band's example. 

The Champeyya Jataka is the story of the Bodhi¬ 
sattva, born as a Naga prince, Champeyya, who allowed 
himself to be caught by a snake charmer and was rescued 
by his queen, Sumana, who requested the king of Banaras 
to intercede in his behalf. 

Note on Cave 2 

The Hamsa jataka relates the story of the queen, 
Khema, who dreamt of a golden goose discoursing to her 
on the law. She prevailed on her husband, the king, to have 
the golden goose and his companion caught and brought 
to her to discourse to heron the law. The painting shows the 
golden goose enthroned and admonishing the queen. Earlier 
the capture of the bird by the fowler is shown. The lotus 
lake, the abode of the golden goose, is picturesquely por¬ 
trayed. 

The Vidhurapandita jataka is the story of the Naga 
queen who desired to listen to the learned discourse of 
Vidhurapandita, the wise minister of the king of 
Indraprastha. The story goes that the beautiful Naga prin¬ 
cess Irandatl was promised in marriage to whomsoever 
brought the heart of Vidhurapandita to the queen. The 
Yaksha, Punnaka, won Vidhurapandita, as a stake, by de¬ 
feating his royal master in a game of dice, brought him to the 
Naga queen, and thus won the hand of the Naga princess. 
The story is elaborately shown here, representing the 
beautiful princess, Irandatl, on a swing, the game of dice, 
Vidhurapandita's discourse in the Naga palace and the 
happy union of Punnaka and Irandatl. 

The Ruru jataka is the story of the kind-hearted golden 
deer that saved a man from getting drowned. The latter, 
however, was ungrateful and betrayed the animal to the 
king. The golden deer discoursed to the ruler and his queen, 
forgave the ungrateful man and delivered his message of 
dharma to the world. The painting depicts the deer rescu¬ 
ing the drowning man. 

The Purnavadana is the story from the Divyavadana 
of the conversion of Puma by Buddha and the miraculous 
rescue of his brother, Bhavila. 

The Kshanti jataka is the story of a prince who was 
patience incarnate and put up with all the persecution he 
was subjected to by the king of Banaras. 

Note on Cave 16 

Scenes from Buddha's life: Nanda, the miracle of 
Sravasti, Sujata's offering, the incident of Trapusha and 
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Bhallika, the incident of the ploughing festival, the visit of 
Asita, prince at school, and the dream of Maya. 

The story of Nanda here pertains to his conversion. 
Buddha, when he returned to Kapilavastu, visited the pal¬ 
ace of Nanda, who was then helping his beautiful wife, 
SundarT, at her toilet. Nanda rose to receive the Master, 
was given the begging bowl and made to follow Buddha to 
the monastery, where he was converted against his will. To 
make Nanda steadfast in his vows as a monk, Buddha 
showed him beautiful divine nymphs in heaven where he 
conducted him and promised them to him if he were true to 
his monkhood. Nanda soon became a devoted monk and 
realising the truth of religious life, thought no more of the 
heavenly nymphs. The scenes here depict Nanda's con¬ 
version and his journey to heaven with Buddha to see the 
celestial nymphs. This is comparable to sculptural presen¬ 
tation of the same theme at Nagarjunakonda. 

Jatakas: The Hasti jataka from the Jatakamala is the 
story of a noble elephant who killed himself by falling from 
a great height to feed a number of hunger-stricken animals. 
The Mahaummagga Jataka is a very lengthy one from which 
an episode is chosen here for depiction. It is the riddle of the 
‘son’. Mahosada acted as judge to settle the dispute be¬ 
tween an ogress and the real mother of the child as both 
claimed the little one as their own. Mahosada asked them 
both to pull the child and discovered the real mother in the 
one who readily gave in when she could not bear to see the 
child experiencing such severe pain on her account. Other 
riddles, like that of the ‘chariot’ and of the ‘cotton thread’ 
from the same story, are narrated further on. 

The Sutasoma jataka, also from the Jatakamala, nar¬ 
rates how a lioness was infatuated with a charming prince, 
Sudasa, who came to hunt in the forest. By licking the feet 
of the sleeping prince she conceived of a child, which later 
became a cannibal prince and was finally converted by a 
prince, Sutasoma. The painting here depicts the lioness 
licking the feet of the slumbering prince. 

Note on Cave 17 

The seven Buddhas are Vipasyl, SikhI, Visvabhu, 
Krakuchchhanda, Kanakamuni, Kasyapa, and Sakyamuni. 
Represented as well are Maitreya, the Buddha to come, the 
subjugation of Nalagiri, the descent at Sankisa, the miracle 
of SravastI and the meeting of Rahula. 

Jatakas: The Vessantara jataka has the story of the 
noble prince who never stinted giving anything begged of 
him and who gave away even the precious elephant 
responsible for the prosperity of his realm, which caused 
his banishment from his own kingdom along with his wife 
and children. Later he gave away everything, and even his 
wife. The panels here shown the banishment; Vessantara 
leaving the city in his chariot; his life in the forest; his gift of 
his children to a wicked Brahmin, Jujuka; the restoration of 
the children to their grand-fatherand the happy return of the 

prince and princess. 

The Mahakapi jataka I is the story of the Bodhisattva, 
born as a leader of a troop of monkeys, which once, while 

tasting sweet mangoes on the banks of the river, was 
suddenly attacked by the archers of King Brahmadatta of 
Banaras. To save the animals the Bodhisattva readily 
stretched out a bamboo to form a bridge to help them to 
cross over, and finding it slightly short, stretched his own 
body to complete the bridge. The king was touched by the 
noble spirit of the monkey and honoured the animal greatly 
and listened to his discourse on Dharma. The river, the 
orchard of trees laden with mangoes, the strange bridge 
and the sermon of the monkey are all painted. 

Mahakapi jataka II is the story of the monkey who 
rescued an ungrateful man from a deep pit, and in spite of 
the latter's attempt to kill him, showed him the way out of the 
forest with a most magnanimous spirit. The scenes depict 
the animal helping the man out of the pit and the ingratitude 

of the latter. 

The Sarabhamlga jataka is the story of the king of 
Banaras rescued by a stag from a pit. 

The Machchha jataka is the story of the Bodhisattva 
that saved his kin from death by drought by making a sol¬ 
emn asseveration to bring down rain. 

The Matiposaka jataka relates the story of the dutiful 
elephant who took care of his blind mother and who, cap¬ 
tured by the king of Banaras, refused to touch food till the 
king, out of compassion, released him to return to his par¬ 
ent. Scenes painted depict the refusal of the elephant to 
touch food, his release and his happy reunion with his 
mother. 

The Mahisa jataka is the story of the Bodhisattva who 
patiently put up with the antics of monkeys. 

The Simhala avadana recounts the story of Simhala, 
who, accompanied the several merchants, was shipwrecked 
on a strange island of demonesses, who, in the guise of 
beautiful nymphs, lured men and destroyed them. One of 
the latterfollowed Simhala in the guise of a beautiful woman, 
with a child in her arms, and claimed him as her husband 
before the king, who, struck by her beauty, made her his 
queen, in spite of the advice of his ministers. The result was 
the gradual disappearance of the palace folk, devoured by 
the demonesses. Simhala drove them out, set out with an 
army to reach their island, defeated them and became the 
ruler there. 

The Sibi jataka gives the story of the king who gladly 
gave away his eyes to a blind Brahmin at his request, little 
knowing that it was Sakra himself in disguise. 

There is a short inscription Sibiraja painted in the 
panel in Vakataka letters. 

The Ruru jataka narrates the story of the capture of 
the deer to preach the law to the king. 

The Nlgrodhamiga jataka is the story of the Bodhi¬ 
sattva born as a compassionate deer, who offered himself 
to be killed in the place of a pregnant doe, to feed the king 
of Banaras on venison and how the ruler, touched by this 
act of kindness, released the animal and listened to his ad¬ 
monition of karuna. 
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Fig. 12. Vaishnava Cave, Western Chafukya, 6th century, Badami 

EARLY WESTERN CHALUKYA 
6th-8th centuries A.D. 

THE Vakatakas, supreme in the Deccan, were suc¬ 

ceeded by the Western Chajukyas, who established 

an empire which was among the most powerful in the early 

medieval Deccan. PulakesT I was succeeded by his warlike 

son, KIrtivarman, father of the famous PulakesT II. 

Mangalesa, the younger brother of KIrtivarman, succeeded 

the latter to the throne. The great glory of Mangalesa is 

clearly given in an inscription where the family tradition of 

the performance of several sacrifices testify to his devotion 

to the dharma aspect of life. His victories in battles, his pos¬ 

session of the three powers- prabhu, mantra and utsaha 

(power, counsel and initiative) indicate the artha aspect of 

his worldly success as a true kshatriya. His personal beauty 

is compared to the full-moon in the firmament of the family 

of the Chajukyas and points to his success in the sphere of 

Kama; his numerous good qualities and his efficiency and 

his mastery of all Sastras are all set forth in great detail. But 

what has not been fully described is implied in the magnifi¬ 

cent decoration of the Vaishnava Cave at Badami, his 

creation (Fig. 12). Probably there is a veiled reference here 

to his name as Mangalesa, a mansion of Mahgala, auspi¬ 

ciousness counted in terms of military success: 

chatussagaraparyantavanivijayamahgalakagarah, ‘the aus¬ 

picious abode of victory on earth extending to the shores of 

the four oceans’. 

Mangalesa was a great patron of art and created some 

magnificent caves and temples in his capital. The loveliest 

of them all is Cave 4, i.e. the Vaishnava Cave, as it is called. 

The most important of the carvings here represent the 

principal forms of Vishnu, like Trivikrama, Narasimha, Virat, 

BhogasanasTna and Varaha. The last one, the Varaha, being 

also the lahchana (emblem) of the Chajukyas, has been 

shown to special advantage, as it also suggests how the 

king had reason to take pride in shouldering the responsi¬ 

bilities of the vast realm on earth under his sway, like Varaha, 

who raised the almost submerged Prithvl. 

In an inscription, dated Saka 500, i.e. 578 579 A.D., in 

the 12th year of his reign, the construction of this cave 

temple is elaborately described as well as the installation of 

the image of Vishnu in it. The inscription near the Varaha 

panel is full of information and suggests that visitors should 

look around at the ceiling and walls, and comprehend the 

wonderful decoration of the cave by craftsmen of 

Mangalesa. 
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It clearly states that the cave is dedicated to Vishnu, 

mentioning Maiigalesa as a Bhagavata. It describes the 

cave temple as ‘exceeding the height of two men and of 

wonderful workmanship, extensive in its major and minor 

parts, ceiling and sides all extremely beautiful to behold’: 

Paramabhagavatolayana mahavishnugriham 

atidvaimanushyakam atyadbhutakarmavirachitam 

bhumibhagopabh agopariparyantatisayadarsan Jyatamam 
kritva (Indian Antiquary VI, p. 363; X, p. 58). 

In India every part of a building was painted in such a 

way as to captivate the minds of appreciative connoisseurs 

of art. Fragments of paintings in the upper cells of the 

Dharmaraja ratha at Mahabalipuram and in other Pallava 

cave temples, like the Kailasanatha Temple at KanchTpuram, 

are all that remain of fully painted shrines. Badamlalso had 

this decorative treatment. This decoration, described in the 

inscription at Badaml, leaves no doubt that the painters of 

Marigalesa's court were carrying on the traditions of the 

earlier Vakatakas, whose caves were painted. The classi¬ 

cal style of the paintings of Badaml likewise clearly proves 

the continuation of Vakataka tradition by the Chalukyas of 

Badaml. 

Fig. 13. Queen and chauri-bearers, 6th century, Courtesy of SKIRA 
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The credit of the discovery of these paintings on the 

heavily vaulted roof of the front mandapa goes to Stella 

Kramrisch. The paintings of Badam I are among the earliest 

in Brahmanical temples, just as the paintings at Ajanta and 

Sittannavasal are among the earliest Buddhist and Jaina 

murals respectively. 

Mahgalesa's patronage of art, is clear in the fragments 
of the paintings at Badarm. A large panel, of which a part 

only is illustrated here, represents a scene in the palace, 

where the central seated figure is witnessing music and 

dance. From the balcony above there is a group of visitors 

watching the scene. The principal figure, with a soft bluish- 

green complexion, is seated with one foot resting on his 

couch and the other on the padapltha (foot stool), but the 

painting is too nearly obliterated for details to be made out. 

The beautiful torso of the figure and the two hands can be 

distinguished. The face is lost, though a portion of the makuta 

(crown) is preserved. A beautiful necklace, with lovely 

pendant tassels, usual in the Chajukya style, can be seen 

on the neck. The yajnopavita (sacred thread) is composed 

of pearls. At the feet of this important personage are a 

number of seated figures, mostly damaged, and surround¬ 

ing him are several damsels in attendance, some of them 

holding the chamaras (fly whisks). To the left is the orches¬ 

tra composed of musicians and two beautiful dancing 

figures-a male and a female-the former in the chatura 

pose, with his left hand in the dandahasta (straight across), 

the latter with her legs crossed almost in the ppshthasvastika 

(dance pose) attitude and her right hand in danda;she wears 

her hair in an elaborate coiffure. All the musicians playing 

various instruments, like the flute and drum, are women. 

The scene is placed in a great mansion, with a pillared hall, 

provided with a yavanika or screen, arranged in a way to 

indicate the inner apartments of the palace. It may be iden¬ 

tified as the scene of Indra in his magnificent palace Vaijay- 

anta, witnessing dance and music, and the dancer may be 

Bharata or Tandu himself. It may be recalled that UrvasT 

made a mistake on one such occasion of performance at 

Indra's court. 

In this context the next panel can be understood. This 
depicts the royal personage seated at ease in the 

maharajalUa pose, with his right leg on the padapltha, his 
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left leg raised and placed on the seat and his left arm resting 

in a leisurely manner on his knee, his right hand held in 

tripataka attitude. There are ‘several crowned princes’ 

seated on the ground to his right, ‘attending on him and 

awaiting his orders’, echoing Kalidasa's verse: nripatayas 

sataso marutoyatha satamakham tarn akhanditapaurusham 

(Raghvamsa ix, 13). Towards the farthest end is a woman 

dressed in a lower garment of the aprapadfna type that is 

anklet length, and holding a vetradanda, or a staff, and she 

appears to be the usher, or the pratJharf.To the left of the 

picture is the queen, attended by prasadhikas or atten¬ 

dants, one of whom is painting her feet with alaktaka (red 

lac). The queen is seated on a low couch with rectangular 

back provided with cushions. Chamaradharinfs (chauri- 
bearers), with their hair dressed either in the dhammilla or 

jata fashion (braided or plaited), attend on her and also on 

the prince (Figs. 13 and 14). The queen is seated in a 

relaxed manner, her right leg touching the padapitha (foot 

stool), and the left raised on the seat itself. The patrakundalas 

(earrings) droop from her ear lobes. The ananta, or armlets, 

entwine her arms. The necklets and bracelets add charm to 

her already charming form. Her hair is dressed beautifully 

in dhammilla fashion, and the chikura, or ringlets of hair, 

are visible as they nestle on her forehead. She wears the 

striped ardhoruka or short garment covering the thighs. 

The prince is swarthy and the queen is of the gaura or fair 

type. The scene is laid in one of the inner apartments of the 

palace. 

This appears to be the portrait of Kirtivarman, painted 

as pendant to Indra in all his glory, in his court, to suggest 

the close similarities that Kalidasa has so often suggested 

in his writings. Thus in the line of the Abhijhanasakuntalam 

(ii, 16): asamsante surayuvatayo baddhavaira hi 
daityairasyadhijye dhanushi vijayam pauruhute cha vajre, 

as in that of the Raghuvamsa (ix, 12): samitapakshabalas 
satakotina sikharinam kulisena purandarah sa 

saravrishtimucha dhanusha dvisham svanavaia 
navatamarasananah, he refers to ‘the thunderbolt of Indra 

in heaven’ and to ‘the bow and arrow of the King on earth, 

as sustaining the two worlds’. The great ruler on earth, 

when he reached heaven, became a partner in the glory of 

heaven with Indra. Inscriptions and literature recall the belief 

that a departed king goes to heaven to be in the congrega¬ 

tion of Indra himself. Accordingly Kirtivarman shares the 

glory of Indra, in his Sudharma Devasabha: 

avanimavanatarir yaschakaratmasamstham pitari su- 

rasakhitvam praptavatyatmasaktya (Fleet C.I.I.III, p. 59) 

and tasmin suresvaravibhutigatabhilashe rajabhavattada- 

nujah kila mangalesah (Epigraph. Ind. VI, p. Iff): ‘when his 

father became a companion of Indra, he brought the earth 

under his sway by his triumph over his foes’, ‘when he 

(Kirtivarman) aspired for the glory of Indra in heaven, his 

brother Mangalesa became the King’ give this idea clearly. 

Mangalesa had such great love and respect for his 

royal elder brother that he made over to him the entire merit 

of the offering of the cave, as recorded in the inscription 

there. His affection explains the portrait of his brother in an 

intimate setting with his queen and friendly subordinate 

rulers. There was no better compliment that Mangalesa 

could pay his brother than by representing him side by side 

with Indra. 

Significantly this painting is close to the sculpture of 

Varaha in the Badamlcave. This relief inspired the Varaha 

sculpture at Mahabalipuram, where the portrait of 

Narasimhavarman's grandfather and father, Simhavishnu 

and Mahendravarman, with their queens, are carved close 

to the Varaha, following the tradition at Badaml. It is also 

interesting to recall the lines of Kalidasa in relation to this 

panel: aindram padam bhumigatopi bhunkte (Raghuvamsa 
vi, 27), tayor divaspateraslt ekas simhasanardhabhag 
dvitiyapi sakh I sachyah parijatamsabhagin I (Raghuvamsa 

xvii, 7), which gives stress to both king and queen: ‘he 

enjoys Indra's glory even on earth: of them, the one occu¬ 

pied half the throne of Indra while the other shared with 

Sachl (Indra's queen) the celestial tree’. 

This portrait of the king, Kirtivarman, exactly facing the 

central shrine, towards the farthest end, allows the royal 

devotee, long after his physical body had been consumed 

on the funeral pyre, to pay eternal adoration to Vishnu. 

There are two other fragments of panels also to be 

noticed in the Badaml cave, representing flying pairs of 

Vidyadharas. One of them shows their hands around each 

others' necks (in Kanthaslesha) The makuta (crown) of the 

Vidyadhara and the beautiful dhammilla (braid) of the 

Vidyadharl are noteworthy. The latter is swarthy while the 

former is fair. 

The second pair is even more beautiful, though less 

well preserved. The Vidhyadhara plays the vlna. Here the 

damsel isfairand herconsort is greenish-blue, recalling the 

description of Kalidasa: indfvarasyamatanurnriposau, tvam 
rochanagaurasarirayashtih anyonyasobhaparivriddhaye 

vamyogas tadittoydayorivastu, (Raghuvamsa vi, 65): This 

king is dark like a lily, you fair like musk; let you both unite 

like the cloud and lightning, enhancing your beauty’. 

These few painted fragments at Badaml, although the 

only existing material for the study of early Chajukya paint¬ 

ing, are clearly at the same level as the magnificent remains 

of sculpture of this period of glory in the Deccan. 
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Fig.15. Kailasanatha Temple, Pallava, 7th century, Kahchlpuram 

PALLAVA 

7th-9th centuries A.D. 

THE Pallavas, from their capital at KanchT, ruled a large 

kingdom, which extended in the North to the Krishna 

valley, and in the South to the KaverT at Tiruchirapalli. 

Vishnugopa, ruler of KanchT, was among the kings who 

fought valiantly against Samudragupta, and were 

vanquished. Simhavishnu, in the 6th century, was a great 

king of this dynasty, who had a powerful matrimonial alliance 

with the Vishnukundi king in the region of the Krishna. 

Simhavishnu's son, Mahendravarman I, was the first of this 

dynasty to introduce rock-cut architecture into the Tamil 

area. Mahendravarman was descended from the 

Vishnukundins, rulers in the Krishna valley, through his 

mother. The art of the Vishnukundins at Vijayavada had 

impressed the young Pallava prince and there is a great 

similarity between the rock-cut temples at Mogalrajapuram 

and those of Mahendravarman in the Tamil country. His 

famous inscription at Mandagapattu: etadanishtakam 

adrumam alauham asudham vichittrachittena nirmapitam 

nripena brahmesvaravishnulakshitayatanam: This temple 

for Brahma Isvara and Vishnu has been created by the 

curious-minded king without the use of bricks, wood, metal 

or mortar’ introduced as an innovation among the structural 

temples of usual materials. Mahendravarman bore such 

titles as Vichitrachitta, the curious art-minded one; 

Chitrakarapuli, a tiger among painters: Mattavilasa, 
exuberant in sport: Chaityakari, temple-builder, and so 

forth. His titles suggest his artistic taste. He was an architect, 

engineer, poet and artist—all in one. His son, 

Narasimhavarman I, who was probably amongstthe greatest 

conquerors of his day, and ranked with PulakesTand Harsha, 

his two great contemporaries, created monuments which 

are even now regarded with wonder by connoisseurs. 

Towards the end of the 7th centu ry, the Kailasanatha Temple 

at KanchTpuram (Fig. 15) was constructed by another great 

Pallava king, Rajasimha, who was aided in this task by his 

art-minded queen, Rangapataka. The rare surviving 

fragments in the monuments of this king give us a very few 

splendid examples of the Pallava phase of painting. 

Traces of line and colour in cave temples, as at 

Mamandur, indicate how great was this lost period of 

painting. 

In the structural Pallava temples at Panamalai and 

KanchTpuram there are other fragments which give us a 

glimpse of the development of painting a few decades later. 
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Fig. 16. Devi, 7th century, Pallava, Panamalai, Courtesy of SKI PA 

The beautiful goddess, with a crown on her head and an 

umbrella held over her, from Panamalai, is Parvatl 

watching the dance of her lord, Siva (Fig. 16). She stands 

gracefully with one leg bent in exactly the same manner as 

the princess is represented in sculpture of the 2nd century at 

AmaravatT and in Vakataka painting of the 5th century at 

Ajanta. This favourite pose continues even into later times 

and one of the masterpieces of sculpture in the Choja period 

at Tribhuvanam is a magnificent maiden or surasundari 

(celestial nymph) in an identical posture. Parvatl at Pana- 
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Fig. 17. Mahapurusha, 7th century, Pal lava, Kahchipuram 

malai, in this painting, is very close to a large painting of 

Siva dancing in the lalatatilaka (foot touching forehead) 

pose, multiarmed, exactly as he is portrayed in the relief to 

the right of the entrance of the main cell of the Kailasanatha 

shrine at KanchT. Unfortunately in this painting the form is 

almost completely faded out, though with great difficulty it 

can be made out by close examination. No photograph 

gives a good idea of the lines composing this pleasing 

figure, which is a masterpiece of Pallava workmanship. 

These two paintings in an outer cell, to the left of the shrine, 

are exposed not only to the ravages of weather but also to 

indiscriminate vandalism. 

This painting along with the charming remains of a 

princely figure and a Somaskanda, from two of the 

cloistered cells surrounding the courtyard of the 

Kailasanatha Temple at KanchTpuram, illustrate the painter's 

art of Rajasimha's time. The paintings here in this temple 

were the discovery of Jouveau Dubreuil, who had earlier 

noticed such remains in Sittannavasal. 

As one proceeds clockwise, peering into the small 

cells in the pradakshinapatha (perambulatory passage) and 

examining their walls, daubs of paint and traces of line are 

discerned and suggest what a pageant of colour they once 

were. Most of the walls are now a dull white or blank. In cell 

No. 9, fragments of painting portray the upper and lower 

right arms of Siva, the rest being lost. In the 11th small cell 

can be seen a fragment of a beautiful Pallava face of Siva, 

with only a part of the left eye, nose, lip, cheek, the kundala 

on the ear and yajhopavita (sacred thread) on the shoulder 

preserved. In No. 12 there is just a portion of a beautiful 

face and the right side of the body. The jata is arranged 

almost as in the BadamT Cave. In cell No. 23 is a painting 

of Siva, with the sacred thread running over his right arm, 

and with a single string issuing from the brahmagranthi 

(knot) which is lost, holding a suia (trident) in his lower right 

arm, with its prongs lost; and to the left is another four¬ 

armed figure, with only a portion of two right arms, and the 

sacred thread running over the right arm preserved. In the 

cell No. 34 is a beautiful line drawing in red of a mahapurusha, 

whose kirlta (crown) left shoulder and a portion of torso and 

left thigh are all that remain (Fig. 17). The kirlta is a precur¬ 

sor of the ornate but delightful headgear characteristic of 

Choja art. In cell No. 46, a portion of the lower layer, which 

lies exposed, shows a beautiful sketch with red wash, all 

that is left of a once colourful painting of a four-armed deity; 

it reveals the portion near the waist with the katisutra 

(waist-band), the right hand resting on the knot of the 

katisutra, the fingers of the upper right hand against the 

chest. 

Probably the most important painting here, though 

only a drawing in red, for all the colour has vanished, is the 

one representing Somaskanda (Fig. 18) on the back wall of 

cell No. 41. Though there is little of paint left here, yet the 

vermilion aureole around the child's head suggests the 

intention of the painter in use of colour (Fig. 19). 

Though fragmentary, the painting representing 

Somaskanda indicates the wonderful flow of the lines 

composing the figures of seated Siva and ParvatT, with baby 

Skanda in the centre and the gana, the follower of Siva, on 

one side, at his feet, and a charming attendant of ParvatT 

beside her, at the edge of her seat. When we recall that the 

Somaskanda theme was a great favourite in Pallava art 

and that this is the only representation of it in a painting of 

this period, preserved for us, we may very well appreciate 

how important this is in the study of Pallava painting. It is a 

lovely theme of fond parents and a frolicsome child, of the 

ideal mates and the object of their love, of the philosophy 

of affection which, though lavished on the off-spring, in¬ 

crease a thousandfold: rathahganamnoriva bhava band- 
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Fig.18. Somaskanda, 7th century, Pattava, Kahchipuram 

hanam babhuva yat prema parasparasrayam vibhakta- 
mapyekasutena tattayoh parasparasyopariparyachiyata: 

‘their mutual love, intense like that of the chakravaka birds, 

though shared by their only child, increased mutually a 

thousandfold, (Ftaghuvamsa iii, 24). 

The lines composing these figures are fragmentary 

but there remains enough to make out the Somaskanda 

group. Siva is seated, his right leg lowered and the left bent 

on the seat. The jatamakuta (crown of locks of hair) is lost. 

The curve of the face and ear-lobes suggests what a beautiful 

portion has been lost. The torso shows the perfection of the 

contour at its best, the upper hands are more suggested 

than complete, but the lovely palm of the lower left, nestling 

on the lap, makes up for all that is lost of the lower right of 

which the fingers alone remain. The yajnopavfta, flowing in 

a curve and hanging in tassels, is matched only by the 

elaborate girdle and pleasing folds of the silken garments. 

Keyuras (bracelets) and udarabandha complete a most 

pleasing arrangement of jewellery. The baby beside him, 

Skanda, is a noble representation of the age of innocence. 

A tiny coronet adorns the juvenile head. From his mother's 

lap, he looks at his father meaningfully. The mother of this 

pretty child is a painter’s dream, a marvel of brush work, a 

delicate subject, treated tenderly. She is seated on a couch, 

with her right leg on her seat and the left hanging down to 

rest on a cushioned footstool which is lost. The face of Uma 

is obliterated and we can imagine its beauty, with 

gem-decked crown and flower-filled braid, the right hand 

caresses the child, the left rests on the seat. The full breasts, 

the attenuated waist and the broad hips supply a fullness to 

the form that idealises feminine grace. The pendant, which 

is all that is left of a necklace, is in a place where beauty of 
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Fig. 19. Somaskanda, 7th century, Pallava, Kanchfpuram Fig.20. KinnaraandKinnari, 7th century, Pallava, Kahchlpuram 

form enhances the beauty of ornaments. The armlets and 

various types of bracelets are present. The elaborate girdle 

with its multiple tassels flowing down the sides of the couch, 

like a tiny silver streamlet descending in little cascades, is 

a piece of work of which any master should be proud. The 

silken garment worn by the goddess is worked with a pleas¬ 

ing pattern. At the couple's feet on either side, the two at¬ 

tendants are uddhata, orforeceful, beside Siva and lalita, 

or the soft-type near Uma. There is a strange tinge of intel¬ 

ligence and calm in the gana beside Siva and a soft look 

may be seen in the sweet face of the one near the Lord's 

consort. 

The fragment of painting depicting a Kinnara and 

Kinnarl (half man, half bird) as celestial musicians can rank 

with any of the best of this type at Ajanta (Fig. 20). 
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• • 

7th-9th centuries A.D. 

THE history of the early Pandyas helps us in 

understanding why both their cave temples and their 

rock-cut, free-standing temples recall, and so closely 

resemble, those of the early Pallavas. 

During the time of the Pallava King, Simhavishnu, 

who overcame the Pandyas, his son, Mahendravarman, 

and grandson, Narasimhavarman, Pallava influence was 

dominant in the South. 

ArikesarT Parankusa, the Pandyan king, contempo¬ 

rary of the last two Pallava kings, was converted from Jain¬ 

ism by the baby saint, Tirujnanasambandha, in the latter 

half of the 7th century, just as the Pallava king, Mahendrav¬ 

arman, had been converted by Appar, the elder contempo¬ 

rary of Tirujnanasambandha. This Pandyan king, with the 

zeal of a new convert, and with the enthusiastic support of 

his queen, encouraged his newfaith in every way, including 

building of temples. 

The Pandya king, Maravarman Rajasimha, also known 

as Pallavabhanjana, in the 8th century, during the troubled 

time of Nandivarman Pallavamalla, found it a favourable 

moment to attack the Pallavas. His son Nedunjadayan had 

a minister, Uttaramantri Mararigari, called also Madhurakavi, 

who excavated a temple for Vishnu in the Anamalai hill in 

the neighbourhood of Madurai, and recorded his act in an 

inscription. 

The Pandyas, like the Chalukyas, who also frequently 

fought the Pallavas, admired the beauty of the Pallava cave 

temples and monolithic shrines. The Pandyas had matri¬ 

monial alliances with the Pallavas, as in the case of 

Kochadayan, the father of Maravarman Rajasimha. The 

aesthetic taste of a princess of the Pallava line, no doubt, 

also had influence, for artistic taste seemed inborn in the 

family. For example, Rangapataka, the queen of Pallava 

Rajasimha, associated herself with her husband in the 

construction of lovely temples at KanchTpuram. 

Fig.21. Dancer, Early Pandya, 9th century, Sittannavasal 
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It is no wonder, therefore, that, in such proximity to the 

Pallava country, with the Chera power almost eclipsed at 

the time, the Pandyas adopted Pallava art ideas in architec¬ 

ture, sculpture and painting. 

In the Tirumalaipuram Cave Temple (Fig. 22), there 

are fragments of paintings of the early Pandya period. They 

were discovered by Jouveau Dubreuil who assigned them 

to the Pandya period. This cave temple closely resembles 

Pallava ones of the Mahendra period from Mamandur, 

Mandagapattu, Dalavanur, Sittannavasal and other places. 

What little of painting remains here shows the dexterity of 

the painter in portraying such themes as birds and flowers, 

especially the lotus, decorative patterns and human 

figures. 

The medallion in the centre of the ceiling, a painting 

of Ganas, offers an opportunity to study the work of the 

Pandyan painter. It reminds us of the remark of the king, in 

theViddhasalabhanjika, commenting on a picture before 

him, with its continuous and free flow of line, giving richness 

to form by the sweeping curves. Here the drawing of the 

Ganas, with an economy of sinuous lines, gives a rich 

effect. 

The painter's mastery of line is likewise revealed in 

the figure of a heavenly being riding aferocious lion, painted 

on the ceiling, near the carved panel of Brahma. The wild 

ferocity of the lion and the dignified serenity of the riding 

figure are balanced in masterly fashion. This figure unfor¬ 

tunately is darkened with a film of soot. The element of 

rekha (line) is rich here though the element of bhushana 
(decoration) is rather poor. The robes covering the bodies 

of the bearded men, in the group of figures painted on the 

side panel of the capital of the pilaster, are distinctive with 

flower patterns. Among the dancing Ganas on the ceiling, 

the drummer, with his head bent reminds us of a similar 

figure in a Chola painting at Tanjavur. If we take the figures 

of the bearded men, in the company of women, as Rishis 

engaged in amorous sports, they would be examples of the 

description given in the Silparatna which forbids presenta¬ 

tion of tapasvilUa (sports of sages) in places other than 

temples and palaces. Srlharsha has elaborately described 

the figures of such sporting Rishis on the walls of the 

chitrasala of Nala's palace in his Naishadhiyacharita. But 

considering the dress of the bearded men, and a boar on 

the shoulder of one of them, they appearto be hunters. This 

theme of bacchanalian orgies suggests foreign influence, 

which is explained by the fact that the Pandyan kingdom 

was a rich commercial centre with contacts all over the 

civilized world, especially with Rome, from the early centu¬ 

ries of the Christian era. The pearls of the Pandyan fisher- 

Fig. 22. Cave temple, Early Pandya, Tirumalaipuram 

Fig. 23. Lotus scroll, Early Pandya, Tirumalaipuram 
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Fig. 24. Royal portrait, Early Pandya, 9th century, Sittannavasal 

ies were greately in demand 

in Rome and a regular colony 

of Yavanas(Romans) existed 

at Madurai. They may there¬ 

fore represent the revelry of 

Yavanas referred to in the 

Silappadikaram. 

The figure of the woman, 

which remains undamaged, 

has feminine grace of form; 

but the face of another 

woman, all that is left of her 

figure, is outstanding in its 

charm and dignity. The figures 

of the two bearded men are 

not so perfect. The heads are 

slighlty too large and the legs 

disproportionately short. 

The lotuses painted 

white, on an indigo back¬ 

ground, cover a considerable 

area of the ceiling (Fig. 23). 

They are simple in treatment, 

and effective. The lotus scroll, 

as well as the ornamental pat¬ 

terns in black, and tinted blue, 

on the brackets of the pilas¬ 

ter, are masterful in design. 

The painting of the fierce 

lion on the ceiling, described 

earlier, indicates a careful 

study of the moods of animals. 

The lion, however, is a con¬ 

ventional presentation, while the figure of the duck is a 

sympathetic bird study. The twist of the neck and the turn 

of the head, to allow resting its beak on the downy back, and 

the short legs, recalling the bird's slow movement and awk¬ 

ward gait, heighten its effect. 

In the Sittannavasal Cave it has been recently found 

that there are two layers of paintings, an earlier and a latter, 

as also an inscription of the 9th century, relating to additions 

and renovations to the cave temple in the early Pandyan 

period. It is thus clear that what were taken to be early 

Pallava paintings, of the time of Mahendravarman, actually 

are Pandyan paintings of the 9th century. The cave itself is 

Pallava, and a portion of the ceiling, originally painted and 

not completely covered by a Pandyan coat, reveals pat¬ 

terns of the early Pallava painter. The figures, however, like 

the famous prince and princess (Fig. 24), with a monk before 

them, and the two marvellous dancers, as well as the pool 

filled with flowers, fishes, ducks, a buffalo and elephant, are 

all Pandyan paintings of great elegance, revealing the 

craftsmanship of the painter. 

The inscription in Tamil verse near the southern end 

of the facade mentions a Jaina Acharya, Nan Gautaman, 

hailing from Madurai, who renovated and embellished the 

ardhamandapa (intermediary hall) and added a 

mukhamandapa (front hall). 

The tank, containing a delightful picture of fishes, 

animals, birds and flower-gatherers, (Figs. 25 and 26), 

probably does not refer to the parable of the lotus pool, but 

to the ‘region of the tank’, the second katikabhumi (region) 

where the bhavyas, or the good ones, rejoice while washing 

themselves, as they pass on from region to region in order 
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Fig. 25. Lotus gatherers, Early Pandya, 9th century, 

Sittannavasal 

to hear the discourse of the Lord, in the samavasarana 

structure. 

The figure of the dancer (Fig. 27), with the left hand in 

the danda (straight like a rod) posture and the other, with 

the fingers composing the pataka (flag), with the face slightly 

tilted, and the eyes turned in that direction, is as effective 

as in the case of the Nataraja, in the usual bhujahgatrasita 

(scared by snake) pose. This disposition of the two hands 

in the mode of bhujangatrasitaka is repeated in the chatura 

mode of the dance of Siva as in the famous example in 

metal from Tiruvarangujam, now in the National Museum. 

How pleasing is this combination of the hastas, danda and 

Fig. 26. Lotus gatherers, Early Pandya, 9th century, 

Sittannavasal 

pataka, is judged by its occurrence in the panel of the dance 

scene at Barabudur where the figure is exactly portrayed as 

in this Sittannavasal painting. As these two hands sum up 

the promise of refuge to those seeking protection they are 

significant and appropriate. The other nymph (Fig. 21), with 

the left hand stretched out in joy, and the right in pataka, 

with the whole body swaying in lovely flexions, reminds one 

of Balakrishna or Balasubrahmanya dancing in sheer joy. 

The elaborate coiffure, with flowers and pearls, and simple, 

but effective ornamental decoration, along with the grace¬ 

ful figures themselves, composing these beautiful feminine 

themes, and the delightful crown of the prince, in his portrait 

in the company of the princess, reveal the skill of the painter. 
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Fig. 27. Dancer, Early Pandya, 

9th century, Sittannavasal 
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EARLY CHERA 
8th-9th centuries A.D. 

THE influence of Pallava and Pandya art is obvious 

in the Chera country and in the Korigu area which was 

included in the kingdom of the Cheras. Chera rock-cut caves, 

as at Kaviyur and Tiruvallara, recall early Pallava ones like 

those at Mamandur, Pallavaram, Siyamahgalam, 

Tiruchirapalli, Mahendravadi, etc. The beautiful face in 

classical style (Fig. 28), which is practically all that is left of 

paintings once adorning the cave temple at Tirunandikkarai 

of about the 8th-9th centuries, represents the early 

phase of Chera art. This face can well be compared for 

study with the fragment of painting representing a princely 

figure from cell No. 34 of the Kailasanatha Temple at 

Kanchi, to which it bears a striking resemblance. The out¬ 

line of a painted lion, also in this cave, depicts the face of 

the animal as very like the typical Rajasimha lions in Pal¬ 

lava art. 

Fig. 28. Face of Mahapurusha, Early Chera, 8th-9th century, Tirunandikkarai 
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RASHTRAKUTA 
• • 

8th-10th centuries A.D. 

THE power of the early Western Chajukyas came to 

an end in the middle of the 8th cenutry when the 

Rashtrakutas, under Dantidurga, regained their power. 

Dantidurga was succeeded by his uncle Krishna I, who was 

a remarkable ruler, and was responsible for a unique 

monument in the Deccan, the Kailasa Temple at Ellora 

(Fig. 29). The empire left by Krishna was greatly strength¬ 

ened by successive rulers of military prowess, like Dhruva 

and Govinda. Amoghavarsha was more peace-loving. 

Himself a poet and a patron of literature and art, he was 

deeply interested in Jainism. 

The Kailasa Temple was carved out of the living rock 

by a sculptor who had a complete plan of that magnificent 

temple complex in his mind and could carve from the top 

downwards. The temple, when consecrated for worship, 

could truly claim to be an achievement, for, in India, the 

slightest mutilation in any part of an edifice would mean its 

desecration, making it unfitfor worship. One is really baffled 

at how this master craftsman could achieve this 

impossible task of carving it without a single flaw. He must 

have been indeed a remarkable architect. 

The beauty of this monument has been graphically 

described in the Baroda grant of Karka Suvarnavarsha: 

"Seeing this wonderful temple on the mountain of Elapura, 

Fig. 29. Kailasa Temple, Rashtrakuta, 8th century, Ellora Fig.30. Nataraja, Rashtrakuta, 8th century, Kailasa Temple, Ellora 
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Fig. 31. Lirigodbhava, Rashtrakuta, 8th century, Kailasa Temple, Ellora 

the astonished immortals, travelling in celestial cars always 

take much thought: 'This is surely the abode of Svayambhu 

Siva and notan artificially made (building). Has ever greater 

beauty been seen ?' Verily even the architect who built it 

felt astonished, saying : 'The utmost perseverance would 

fail to accomplish such a work again. Ah ! how has it been 

achieved by me1 and by reason of it the king was caused to 

praise his name." 

It was a tribute paid by Krishna to the aesthetic taste 

of Vikramaditya, a scion of the vanquished dynasty, and an 

appreciation of the subjugated southern power at KanchT, 

which was the source of this artistic inspiration. The Kailasa 

Temple is based on the Pattadakal temples which, in turn, 

were executed by a great Sutradharl, named Sarvasiddhi 

Acharya of the southern country, the subjugated area of 

KanchT. 

The remarkable resemblance in details found between 

the Kailasa Temple at Ellora and 

KanchTpuram made Jouveau Dubreuil look 

for and discover paintings in the latter. The 

value of these paintings is great, though 

they are so fragmentary. 

The paintings at Ellora cover the 

ceilings and walls of the mandapas and 

represent not only iconographic forms, but 

also floral designs with animals and birds 

entwined in them. The beautiful elephant, 

amidst a lotus pattern in gorgeous colour, 

now partially faded, is as lively as some of 

the otherfigure drawings (Fig. 32). There is 

a twinkle in the eye of the elephant that 

seems to make it live and move. The 

Nataraja here (Fig. 30) is an excellent 

example of the Chalukyan type, of which a 

well known early example at Badami may 

at once be recalled for comparison. The 

figure is multiarmed and dances in the 

reversed bhujahgatrasita (scared by snake) 

pose—unlike the four-armed form in the 

south; the Chajukyan tradition, usually 

closely follows the bhujataruvana (forest of 

arms) description of Kalidasa in the matter 

of Nataraja figures. The anatomy of the 

figures, the details and ornamentation 

closely follow that of sculpture, including 

such minute details as the pattern of the 

jatamakuta (crown of locks of hair), the 

elaboration in decoration and so forth. It is 

one of the msot beautifully preserved panels at Ellora. The 

figure of Lakshminarayana on Garuda is also interesting 

and here we can note the peculiar eyes and the pointed 

nose, in three quarter view, which later, in developed form, 

becomes a distinguishing feature of the Western Indian 

paintings, from Gujarat, of the 14th-15th century. Thefigure 

of a divinity on a Sardula (tiger), as the principal figure in a 

group of flying celestials and dancers, is equally attractive. 

Though partially lost, the painting of Lirigodbhava (Fig. 31), 

with Siva appearing from out of the lihga, with Brahma and 

Vishnu on either side, is here very significant, not only for 

its artistic excellence, but also for the importance that the 

Lirigodbhava form has at Ellora. Behind the main cell, beyond 

the court-yard and in the cloistered walk around it, there is 

in the centre a huge figure of Lirigodbhava, with equally 

huge images of Vishnu and Brahma on either side, in sepa¬ 

rate cells, an arrangement laying special emphasis on this 

form as has never been done anywhere else. 
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Fig. 32. Elephants in lotus pool, Rashtrakuta, 8th century, Kailasa Temple, Ellora 

Flying figures of 

Vidyadharas (Fig. 33) 

with their consorts, 

against trailing clouds, 

forming the background, 

musical figures and other 

themes, closely follow 

early Chalukyan tradition. 

This is usually seen by 

comparing these 

Vidyadhara figures with 

those from the BadamT 

Caves of earlier date. The 

colour patterns, the ar¬ 

ranging of one dark 

against the other fair, the 

muktayajhopavlta 
(sacred thread of pearls) 

of the male and the 

elaborate dhammilla 
(braid) of the female fig¬ 

ure, the flying attitude, 

etc., are all incomparable. 

The lovely contours of 

their moving forms, 

against trailing clouds, 

schematically yet artistically, presented, recall the lines of 

Valmiki : pravisannabhrajalani nishpatamscha muhur 

muhuh prachchhannascha prakasascha chandrama iva 
lakshyate, (Ramayana V, 1) now entering the clouds and 

lost, now emerging from them and clearly visible, he looked 

like the moon'. The figures here, slim and slender, almost 

weightless and wearing pearled crowns, are, as Kramrisch 

puts it, 'direct descendants of the flying figures of the Ganga 

relief at Mamallapuram1. 

The Jaina Cave, Indra Sabha, at the farthest end, 

amongst the group of caves at Ellora, has the entire surface 

of the ceiling and the wall covered with painted scenes, with 

a wealth of detail. Here there are scenes illustrating Jaina 

texts and patterns, including floral, animal and bird designs. 

These are to be dated, along with the cave, somewhat later, 

probably a century or two after the great monument of the 

time of Krishna, the Kailasa Temple. The painting of 

Gomatesvara is interesting for comparison with the sculp¬ 

tural version here. But it is the Dikpala group of Yama, with 

his consort on a buffalo, preceded and followed by mem¬ 

bers of his retinue, presented in a band on the ceiling, that 

arrests our attention. It is interesting to compare it with a 

similar theme in Nolamba sculpture from HemavatT or a 

Chajukya panel from Aralgupa. The treatment of clouds, 

the wide open eyes and the beginnings of stylization are to 

be noted here. 
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Fig. 33. Flying Vidyadharas, 9th century, Rashtrakuta, Jaina Cave, Ellora, Courtesy of SKIRA 
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CHOLA 
9th-13th centuries A.D. 

THE Chojas came to power in the 9th century when 

Vijayalaya established himself in the area nearTanjavur. 

Aditya and Parantaka, the son and the grandson of 

Vijayalaya, were responsible for great temple building ac¬ 

tivity. The latter actually devoted himself to Siva at Chidam¬ 

baram and covered the sabha of Nataraja with gold. The 

widowed queen of the pious king, Gandaraditya, son of 

Parantaka, is one of the most important queens in Choja 

history for her generosity in establishing the tradition of build¬ 

ing and endowing temples, but probably the greatest monu¬ 

ment of the Choja period is the Rajarajesvara Temple at 

Tanjavur, also know as the Brihadlsvara 

Temple (Fig. 34). Rajaraja was a remarkable 

ruler, great in military triumph, in organization 

of the empire, in patronage of art and literature 

and in religious tolerance. In the twenty-fifth year 

of his reign, a magnificent temple of Siva, named 

after the king, Rajarajesvaramudayar, was 

completed. Rajaraja’s intense devotion to Siva 

has earned him the title, Sivapadasekhara 
(crown adorned by Siva's feet) and his taste for 

art, the epithet, Nityavinoda (always rejoicing 

in art). The greatness of Rajaraja was partially 

eclipsed by that of his greater son, Rajendra, 

who was a remarkable military genius and who, 

on his return from a successful campaign in the 

Gangetic area, erected a liquid pillar of vic¬ 

tory' in the form of a huge tank in his own new 

capital, Gahgaikondachojapuram, and a gigan¬ 

tic temple resemblig the Brihadlsvara at 

Tanjavur, to celebrate his triumph and the 

bringinghomeoftheGanges'wateras the only 

tribute from the vanquished northern powers. 

Kulottunga II, son of Vikrama Choja II, 

made elaborate additions to the Chidambaram 

Temple. This interest was sustained in the reign 

of his son, Rajaraja II, whose biruda, 

Rajagambhlra (majestic like a king) is recorded 

in the lovely mandapa of the temple at 

Darasuram, built during his time. Kulottunga III 

was the last of the great Choja emperors to add 

to the existing structures, not only by building fresh temples, 

like the Kampaharesvara at Tribhuvanam, but also by reno¬ 

vations and additions, as at Kanchi, Madurai, Chidamba¬ 

ram, Tiruvarur, Tiruvidaimarudur and Darasuram. 

Though there are fragments of early Choja painting at 

Nartamalai, Malayadipatti and other places, belonging to 

the earlier phase, it is in the Brihadlsvara Temple at Tanjavur 

that there remains a great treasure of the art of the early 

Choja painters. The contemporary classics describe the 

glory of the painting in the South, referring to 

chitramandapas, chitrasalas, oviyanilayams (picture halls) 

Fig. 34. Brihadlsvara Temple, Choja, 1000 A.D., Tanjavur 
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Fig. 35. Siva as Yogadakshinamurti, Choja, 1000 A.D., 

in temples and palaces; the Paripadal mentions paintings 

on temple walls in the early Choja capital, 

Kaveripumpattinam, but actual survivals from this period 

have not yet been discovered. 

In the Vijayalaya ChojTsvaram Temple, on the hill at 

Nartamalai,there are remains of painting on the walls of the 

ardhamandapa, showing a dancing figure of Kali and Gand- 

harvas on the ceiling of the ante-chamber. A remarkable 

painting, almost approaching the classical portrayal of the 

painter's brush at the Brihadlsavara Temple, is Bhairava, 

wearing a pleasing patterned bodice and mundamala 

(garland of skulls) and vastrayajnopavlta (garment worn 

as sacred thread), attended by a hound, 

and standing gracefully, even in 

samabhanga (facing straight) pose 

against an artistic aureole of flames. 

Durga, or all that is left of herfigure, with 

karandamakuta (crown resembling a 

pile of pots), elaborate kuchabandha 

(breast band), and weapons with the 

flames quite visible and flanking 

chamaras (fly whisks) above, indicat¬ 

ing the early 12th century, is matched 

by other feminine figures in rows, all in 

elegant outline. 

The Jaina paintings at Tirumalai, 

though later in date than those of 

Nartamalai, are yet not altogether so 

degenerate as Smith would have it. 

They come midway between Choja and 

Vijayanagar styles as they represent 

the last phase of Choja art. The groups 

of Kalpavasi devas in the Lakshrmvara 

mandapa, painted on the brick-walls of 

the outermost chamber, on the second 

floor, composing the earlier painted 

layer, are pleasing figures, though tend¬ 

ing toward the late style, profusely be¬ 

jewelled and with large open eyes. The 

second painted layer is nearer the 

Vijayanagar manner. 

The discovery of paintings around 

the main cell, in the dark passage in the 

Brihadlsvara Temple at Tanjavur, by 

S.K. Govindaswami in 1930, revealed 

a great phase of art, a regular picture 

gallery of early Choja paintings, There 

are two layers, one of the Nayaka pe¬ 

riod on top, which, wherever it has 

fallen, has revealed an earlier one 

below, of fine Choja painting. 

Originally the entire wall and the ceiling were 

decorated with exquisite paintings of the time of Rajaraja, 

but renovations and additions, during the centuries, have 

brought an additional layer covering up the early one. The 

earlier Pallava phase and the later Vijayanagar can best be 

studied with the aid of Choja paintings that form an impor¬ 

tant link in the series. The Choja paintings now exposed are 

mainly on the western side. The entire wall space consists 

of a huge panel of Siva as Yogadakshinamurti (Fig. 35) 

seated on a tiger skin in a yoga pose, with a yogapatta or 

paryankagranthibandha (ascetic's band of cloth around 

Vj 
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Fig. 37. Heavenly musicians and dancers, Chola, 1000 A.D., Tanjavur 

65 



SOUTH INDIAN PAINTINGS 

Fig. 38. Heavenly musicians, Choia, 1000 A.D., Tanjavur, Courtesy of SKIRA 



C H O L A 

The picture of seated Siva as Yogadakshinamurti, 

in all its grace and serene dignity, reminds us of the 

nandlsloka of the Mrichchakatika: paryahkagranthib- 

andhadvigunitabhujagasleshasamvltajanoh 

antahp ran avarodhavyuparatasakalaj hart arud- 

dhendriyasya atmanyatmanameva vyapagata- 
karanam pasyatastattvadrishtya sambhorvah patu 

sunyekshanaghatitalayabrahmalagnas samadhih, 

wherein this attitude of Siva is beautifully portrayed. 

The fingers of the dancer (Fig. 39) with the slen¬ 

der waist, the supple form, a slight tilt of the head, to¬ 

gether with the graceful mudras of the hand and the 

poise of the body, forming beautiful bhangas (flexions), 

remind one of the familiar lines of Kalidasa in the 

Malavikagnimitra: chhando nartayituryathaiva mana- 
sas slishtam tathasyavapuh: ‘her body is fashioned to 

suit the taste of the dancer’. 

the legs) across his waist and right knee, calmly watch¬ 

ing the dance of two Apsarases (Fig. 36). A dwarf 

Gana and Vishnu play the drum and keep time, and 

other celestials sound the drum, the hand-drum and 

the cymbals, as they fly in the airto approach this grand 

spectacle (Figs. 37 and 38) which is witnessed by a 

few principal figures seated in the foreground. Below, 

Sundara and Cherman are shown hurrying thither, on 

a horse and on an elephant respectively. 

The artist has been most lavish here in his gift of 

ornamentation and has shown himself an adept at em¬ 

bellishment. In short, the figures of the two dancing 

damsels (Fig. 40) correspond exactly to the descrip¬ 

tion of the daitya (demon) princess, Mahallika, 

in the Kathasaritsagara: lalatatilakopetam 
charunupurapadikam smeradrishtim vidhatraiva 

srishta nrittamayimiva kesairaralairdasanais sikharair 

bibhratim stanau uromandalinau nrittam srijatimiva 

nutanam: ‘with jewel on forehead and anklet on foot, 

joyous eyes, curly hair, pearly teeth and rounded 

breasts, she appeared as though she were Dance itself 

fashioned by the Creator to create fresh modes of dance’. 

The various gunas (merits) and alankaras (embel¬ 

lishments), that constitute beautifying factors in the case of 

good-looking persons in general, and lovely maidens in 

particular, andwhich have been given in detail by Rajanaka 

Ruyyaka in the two verses of his SahridayalJIa: rupam varnah 
prabha raga abhijatyam vilasita lavanyam lakshanam 
chhayasaubhagyamchetyamigunah ratnamhemamsuke 

malyam mandanadravyayojana prakirnam chetyalankaras 

saptaiveta maya matah ‘form, complexion, brightness, no¬ 

bility, gay abandon, charm, and auspiciousness are note- 

Fig. 39. Dancer, Choja, 1000 A.D., Tanjavur 

worthy qualities; jewels, golden attire, garlands and beauty 

aids are decorations’, elaborately explained in his commen¬ 

tary thereon, appear in visible form in these two figures, as 

well as of the single dancer, with her body twisted at the 

back most dextrously in the prishthasvastika, with the legs 

crossed and the face turned artistically to look back. This 

dancer, with her braid filled with flowers, is a lovely dream of 

the painter (Fig. 39). 

The picture of Vishnu, painted close by as keeping 

time, is another Mahapurusha (superman). The knowl¬ 

edge of Mahapurusha lakshanas (characteristics of a 
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Fig. 40. Dancers, Choja, 1000 A.D., Tanjavur 

Fig. 41. Cheraman, Choja, 1000 A. D., Tanjavur 
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Mahapurusha) is essential for every Indian artist following 

the tradition. The grace of the lines that indicate the move¬ 

ments of the limbs is noteworthy in this as well as in the 

other figures in this picture. Of the Bhaktas, one keeps time 

by sounding the cymbals, while the other is attuned to di¬ 

vine harmony of sound and action. Piety is written plainly on 

their faces. 

The quaint little figure of the dwarf playing the part of 

the grotesque drummer is very often met with in Sanskrit 

literature in the person of the famous kubjas (hunchbacks) 

and vamanas (dwarfs) so absolutely essential in royal 

households and peeping out of any group of pictures and 

carvings of ancient India. The epithet of 

vismayalolitamaulih (nodding the head in wonder) is used 

ironically in the case of Bhattaputra in the Kuttanfmata of 

Damodaragupta, as also the praise in sarcastic verse: 

brahmoktanatyasastre glte murajadivadane chaiva 

abhibhavati naradadln pravinyam bhattaputrasya; ‘the 

knowledge of Bhattaputra in the texts on dance, music and 

playing of instruments like the drum is such as to put to shame 

even Narada and others’. In this plain and literal sense the 

same can be applied to the dwarf in this picture who exhibits 

in his form, personality and movement that essential and 

superior knowledge of sanglta (music) and natya (dance) 

which is a regular feature with the Ganas of Siva of whom 

he is one. 

The long row of celestial musicians, playing different 

instruments, or using different significant mudras, indicated 

by the graceful manipulation of fingers, the twist of the neck 

or the roll of the eyes, as they glance from one side to the 

other, are all eloquent proof of this painter's knowledge of 

the great science of Bharata. 

The picture of the rider on the horse is equally 

attractive in every detail (Fig. 41). There is a grace in the 

way in which he holds the reins in one hand and the long 

wand in the other. The horse, though recalling similar 

animals, specially the white horse in the centre in the Battle 

of St. Egidio by Paolo Uccello in the National Gallery, is some¬ 

what conventionalised, but yet is a rare example of expres¬ 

sive skill. Additional evidence is the magnificent elephant, 

painted very close to it, illustrating the transportation of 

Sundara to his heaven, with Cheraman following on the 

elephant. 

Higher up and somewhat apart is a typical early Chola 

shrine of Nataraja in the vicinity of which are seated princely 

devotees. Further down is narrated the story of Siva who 

came in the guise of an old man, with a document in his 

hand, to prove his right and claim Sundara to take him away 

on his marriage day to his abode atTiruvennainallur. Below 

this is the scene of marriage festivity. 

On the other side of the wall beyond, there is a large 

figure of Nataraja dancing in the hall of Chidambaram, with 

priests and devotees on one side and a royal figure, 

obviously Rajaraja and three of his queens, with a large train 

of attendants (Fig. 43), adoring the Lord. On the opposite 

walls, close by, are some charming miniature figures of 

women. A little beyond is Rajaraja with his guru Karuvur 

Devar(Fig. 44). 

Fig. 42. Faces of celestials, Chola, 1000 A. D., Tahjavur 
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Fig. 43. Chofa warriors, Choja, 1000 A. D., Tanjavur 

Beyond this, on the wall opposite the northern one, 

are five heads (Fig. 42) peeping out of a partially exposed 

layer of Cho|a painting. The long and lustrous eyes, the 

elevated nose in perfect relief, the sweet and graceful lips, 

the lovely chin and full cheeks, the arched brows and the 

.ringlets of hair, the beautiful curved ears and the singularly 

attractive neck, are typical of the conception of beauty of 

semi-divine form. As forthe ornamentation here, little need 

be said of it in detail, as a look at the crown speaks 

eloquently on the point. 

On the northern wall, the whole space is occupied by 

a gigantic figure of Tripurantaka on a chariot driven by 

Brahma. Siva is shown in the alldha pose of a warrior with 

eight arms fully equipped with weapons, using his mightly 

bow to overcome the Asuras, a host of whom the painter 

has depicted opposite, with fierce indomitable spirit, clearly 

portrayed in their attitude, fierce eyes, flaming hair and up¬ 

raised weapons, daunted by nothing, little caring forthe pleas 

and tears of their women, who cling to them in fear and 

despair. Less as aides and more as companions of Siva are 

shown Kartikeya on his peacock, Ganesa on the mouse and 

Kali, the war goddess, on her lion; Nandi is shown com¬ 

placently quiet in front of the chariot. This is a great master¬ 

piece of Choja art. The figure of Tripurantaka (Frontispiece), 

in the alldha (warrior) pose in the Pallava tradition, is seated, 

and this is a remarkable specimen continuing the earlier 

mode. It recalls the famous imagery of Siva in his 

Tripurantaka form by Kalidasa, where Raghu is likened ‘to 

the Destroyer of the Tripuras in warrior pose’: 

atishthadalidhaviseshasobhina vapuhprakarshena 

vidambitesvarah. The paintings in the Brihadfsvara temple 

constitute the most valuable document on the painter's art 

during the time of the early Cho|as, all the grace of classical 

painting observed at Sittannavasal, Panamalai and 

Kahchfpuram being continued in this fine series. 

The Choja paintings reveal to us the life, the grandeur 

and the culture of Choja times. Special stress is laid on 

Nataraja in his sabha or hall of dance, as a favourite deity of 

the Chojas. The military vision and ideals of the Chojas in 

general, and of Rajaraja in particular, are symbolised in the 

great masterpiece of Tripurantaka. 

Fig. 44. Rajaraja and Karuvurar, Chola, 1000 A.D., Tanjavur 
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The colours are subdued, the lines firm and sinewy, 

the expressions true to life, and above all the contour of these 

figures reveals an ease which has charm. They more than 

amply fulfil the dictum of the Acharyas of old that rekha, line 

drawing (graceful drawing of a picture in line) is praisewor¬ 

thy, as the Vishnudharmottara puts it. But these paintings 

have more than graceful line. They please all tastes. The 

element of bhushana, ornamentation, which is so dear to 

women, is in such rich profusion on these walls that one 

stares in wonder at the wealth of imagination and the inven¬ 

tive skill of those responsible for such glorious creations, A 

look at the dancers, the crowns of the five princes and the 

rich trappings of the horse would show what a conspicuous 

part ornamentation plays in Choja art. As for the element of 

varna, colour, that captivates popular taste, even the 

remnants of faded colour that still stick to these walls are 

enough to help the play of our imagination in trying to recall 

how bright and fresh they must have been in the days when 

the Cho|a monarchs gazed proudly on them. 

If expression has to be taken as the criterion, by which 

a great art has to be judged, it is here in abundance in these 

Chola paintings. The sentiment of heroism— VJra rasa—is 

clearly seen in Tripurantaka's face and form; the figures and 

attitude of the Rakshasas determined to fight Siva and the 

wailing tear-stained faces of their women, clinging to them 

in despair, suggest an emotion of pity—karuna—and 

terror—raudra; Siva as Dakshinamurti, seated calm and se¬ 

rene, is the mirror of peace—santa; the hands in the 

vismaya of the dancer suggests the spirit of 

wonder—adbhuta; the dwarf Ganas, in comic attitude, play¬ 

ing the drum and keeping time, represent hasya. The com¬ 

mingling of emotions is complete in the Tripurantaka 

panel which is a jumble of vlra, raudra and karuna. 
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HOYSALA 
11 th-13th centuries A.D. 

THE Hoysalas were a dynasty of rulers in western 

Mysore, claiming descent from the Yadavas. Their 

ancient capital was Dorasamudra, called Dvaravatlpura in 

their inscriptions. Their name is derived from an incident 

narrated about their ancestor Sa|a. According to this story, 

a sage commanded him, at the appearance of a tiger, to 

slay it in these words ‘Poysala’ (strike, Sala). Thus the 

dynasty got its name Poysala or Hoysala. The Hoysajas 

were originally feudatories of the Western Chajukyas. 

Vinayaditya was their first noteworthy king. His 

grandson Bittideva or Bittiga, was a mighty monarch, who 

made the dynasty independent. He had been a Jain; and 

was converted to Hinduism by Ramanuja, the great 

religious master of the 12th century, who left the Choja 

territory for a more congenial atmosphere in the realm of his 

enthusiastic disciple, now named Vishnuvardhana. The 

newly converted king built beautiful temples and embel¬ 

lished them with the finest art of the period under the inspi¬ 

ration of the great religious reformer. The temple at Belur, 

a gem of Hoysala art, is his creation. There is a beautiful 

portrait of the king with his distinguished Jaina queen 

Santala, seated beside him, on a carved lithic screen. Here 

the king, a devout Vaishnavite, had as wife a queen dedi¬ 

cated to the faith of the Tlrthankaras, just as the Ikshvaku 

sovereigns, of the Brahmanical faith, had princesses in the 

Fig. 45. Kali and devotees, Manuscript painting, Hoysala, 12th century, Courtesy of Jaina Basadi, Moodbidri 
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Fig. 46. Seated and Standing Mahavira, Manuscript painting, Hoysaia, 12th century, Courtesy of Jaina Basadi, Moodbidri 

Fig. 47. Parsvanatha flanked by Dharanendra and Padmavatl and Srutadevi, Manuscript painting, Hoysaia, 12th century, 

Courtesy of Jaina Basadi, Moodbidri 73 
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Fig. 48. Bahubali flanked by sisters and SrutadevI, Manuscript painting, Hoysala, 12th century, Courtesy of Jaina Basadi, Moodbidri 

Fig. 49. Suparsvanatha and Yakshini Ambika, Manuscript painting, Hoysala, 12th century, Courtesy of Jaina Basadi, Moodbidri 
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Fig. 50. Parsvanatha and Matanga Yaksha, Manuscript painting, Hoysala, 12th century, Courtesy of Jaina Basadi, Moodbidri 

Fig. 51. SrutadevJ, Manuscript painting, Hoysala, 12th century, Courtesy of Jaina Basadi, Moodbidri 75 
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family devoted to Buddha. His ministers and likewise 

generals, like Gangaraja and Hulli Dandanayaka were 

devout followers of the Jaina faith. 

A great king after Vishnuvardhana was Ballala II or 

VIra Ballala as he was known. His son, Narasimha II, and 

Somesvara, after him, were the only other noteworthy 

monarchs, as later the kingdom slowly crumbled until it 

received its death blow from Malik Kafur, the General of 

Ala-ud-din Khilji. 

Though the sculptural wealth of the Hoysalas is very 

well known through the magnificent examples of architec¬ 

ture and sculpture all over their realm, no example of the 

painter's art has been discovered so far. Though no murals 

have been noticed in any of the temples, fortunately there 

are specimens of painting of the Hoysaja period from their 

territory preserved for us in Moodbidri. These are painted 

palm leaf manuscripts at the Jain pontifical seat at Moodbidri, 

and are objects of worship. They compose the 

commentaries of VIrasena known as Dhavala and 

Jayadhavala and Mahadhavala or Mahabandha of the 

original text of Shatkhandagama, Dhavala, Jayadhavala 

and Mahadhavala preserve surviving portions of the origi¬ 

nal Jain canon of 12 ahgas, according to Diagambara 

tradition. Dhavala is the commentary on Shatkhandagama, 

wherein the story of the composition of the latter is narrated 

in the introductory portion. The teachings of Mahavlra, ar¬ 

ranged into 12 ahgas by his pupil, Indrabhuti Gautama, 

were handed down by oral tradition, and were neglected to 

such an extent that they had to be revived. Gunadhara (1 st 

century B.C.) and Dharasena (1st Century A.D.) were the 

two great Acharyas, who preserved whatever was avail¬ 

able of the teachings of Mahavlra, in their respective works 

on Jaina Karma philosophy, known as Kashayapahuda and 

Shatkhandagama. The last of a series of commentaries on 

the Shatkhandagama is the Dhavala. Its author, VIrasena, 

also wrote the commentary on Kashayapahuda known as 

the Jayadhavala. The date of the Dhavala is 816, during 

the time of the Rashtrakuta King Amoghavarsha I. My at¬ 

tention was drawn to these illustrated manuscripts some 

years ago by my esteemed friend Mr.Chhotelal Jain, through 

whose good offices these painted leaves were received on 

loan for a manuscripts exhibition at the National Museum, 

in January, 1964, when they were photographed in colour. 

These manuscripts, fortunately, have been well taken 

care of in the ancient library at Moodbidri. By their 

palaeography, clearly of the Hoysaja period, and, closely 

resembling the lithic as well as the coper-plate inscriptions 

Fig. 52. Yaksha Ajita and Mahamanasi, Manuscript painting, Hoysala, 12th century, Courtesy of Jaina Basadi, Moodbidri 
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of Vishnuvardhana's time, they have survived, with their 

paintings of quality in bright colour, to give us an idea of the 

art of the Hoysala painter. It is interesting to compare the 

writing in these manuscripts, with the letters composing the 

flowery lines in the metal plates from the Belur Temple. 

These paintings must be attributed to the time of 

Vishnuvardhana and his wife, Santala, who was so de¬ 

voted to Jainism. 

These paintings on unusually large palm leaves, are 

important both for the beauty of the letters composing the 

text and the illustrations that accompany it. Two of the leaves 

with letters rather thickened, with a greater delicacy than in 

the case of the rest, with a soft tone reducing all effect of 

contrast in colours and with outlines drawn in very pleasing 

proportions, appear the earliest among these paintings. 

This manuscript of the Dhavala is dated 1113. Here is 

presented the Yakshi Kali of Suparsvanatha who, how¬ 

ever, is of fair complexion contrary to her name 

(Fig. 45). Her vehicle, the bull, is also present. The flexion 

of her body and the sinuous lines composing the figures are 

remarkable. Similarly, the devotees on one side, probably 

royal devotees, including the king, queen and the prince, 

are drawn and painted with great delicacy. These are towards 

the end of the leaves. The central paintings on both the 

leaves are a standing and a seated TJrthahkara —Mahavlra 

(Fig. 46). Though it is very difficult to handle a theme so 

simple as that of a figure in the nude like a TJrthahkara, the 

painter has made them both truly artistic creations and the 

figures are most pleasing from the aesthetic point of view. 

The elaborate seat, with makara decorated back and rearing 

lions, is beautifully matched by the chauri-bearers on ei¬ 

ther side in pleasing proportions and flexions. This painting 

at once recalls that masterpiece of early Chola workman¬ 

ship, the Nagapattinam Buddha, with Nagaraja chauri- 

bearers on eitherside. The painting is almost monochrome 

here, but it has a wonderful effect, as a painting of volume 

brought out with great mastery. 

Of the other leaves, one end of a leaf presents 

Parsvanatha, with snake hoods over his head, seated on a 

lion throne, chauri-bearers in attendance on either side, 

and with Dharanendra Yaksha on one side and Padmavatl 

Yakshinl on the other (Fig. 47). One end of another leaf 

presents SrutadevI in the centre (Fig. 47), with female 

chauri-bearers on either side, drawn with elegance and 

ease; the flexion, the coiffure, the turn of the face and the 

twist of the neck, the crossing of the legs, are all very 

elegant. An almost similar painting, equally effective, is 

towards the end of another leaf. In the same style has been 

presented the theme of Bahubali (Fig. 48), who turned 

ascetic and allowed creepers to grow and entwine around 

his legs. His sisters are shown on eitherside, as in the panel 

at Ellora depicting the same theme. The painting here is an 

effective presentation of a great theme, just as the colossus 

at Sravanabelagoja is the best of Bahubali figures in stone, 

while the most beautiful metal one is that in the Prince of 

Wales Museum, Bombay. 

YakashinI Ambika, who is very popular in Jaina art, is 

presented here under the mango tree with her two children 

and the lion (Fig. 49). One of the boys is enjoying a ride on 

the lion while the younger one is very close to his mother. 

The theme of devotees adoring Parsvanatha (Fig. 50) and 

Suparsvanatha (Fig. 49) is presented in very simple 

fashion as the theme does not lend itself to greater 

elaboration. On the other hand, such themes as Matanga 

Yaksha (Fig. 50), with his vehicle, the elephant, sitting 

majestically with its head lifted up, looking defiance, the 

whole picture arranged artistically between two trees, 

interesting for their conventional patterns, are very 

pleasing. SrutadevI, with her peacock (Fig. 51) or 

MahamanasI (Fig. 52), with her swan, and Yaksha Ajita 

(Fig, 52), on his tortoise, are all delightfully artistic creations 

of the Hoysa|a painters' brush. The floriated tail of the bird 

and the delineation of the contours of the figures reflect 

great artistic taste and creative talent. 

Even the borders in these manuscripts are done with 

great elegance. There is no repetition anywhere, though 

innumerable floral patterns have been painted on various 

leaves. They arrest attention by the high quality of their 

design. 
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KAKATIYA 
11 th-13th centuries A.D. 

THE Kakatlyas of Warangal were originally feuda¬ 

tories of the Western Chajukyas, and later became 

independent rulers. They followed the art traditions of the 

later Chajukyas of Kalyanl. They were greatly interested in 

art and, with their devotion for Siva, they were responsible 

for several temples dedicated to this deity in various parts 

of their realm. Prola II and his son, Rudradeva, great heroes, 

who built up the Kakatlya power, and still later Ganapatideva, 

are outstanding figures in the 12th century. Kakatlya 

Rudramba, the daughterof Ganapatideva, and hergrandson 

and successor, Prataparudradeva, were powerful 

sovereigns and the 12th and 13th centuries constituted in 

Andhra an enlightened period of prosperity and culture. 

Prataparudrayasobhushana, a popular book on rhetoric, 

by Vidyanatha, has glorified Prataparudradeva, as the earlier 

Harshacharita of Bana gives a glowing account of Harsha. 

The great monuments of the realm testify to the 

attainments of the sculptor during the time of the Kakatlyas. 

Those at Warangal, Palampet, Anamkonda, Tripurantakam, 

Macharla and other places are very well known. 

The painting of the time of the Kakatlyas was not less 

effective than their sculpture. With the entire surface of the 

mandapa and cell painted, the large temple on the hill at 

Tripurantakam is one of the most important monuments of 

the Kakatlya period for the study of painting. Similarly, at 

Pillalamarri, there are Kakatlya paintings. 

One of them represents the famous Amritamanthana 

scene (Fig. 53), with the Devas on one side and the Asuras 

on the other, holding Vasuki, as a string wound around the 

mountain Mandara, that acted as the churn-stick with which 

the milky ocean was churned in order to obtain the elixir of 

life. This noble theme first appears as a favourite sculptured 

motif in the Gupta period at Udayagiri, near Bhilsa, in the 

cave temple there, where it is background for presenting 

the goddess of prosperity on the door lintel. This is contin¬ 

ued in sculpture by the Western Chalukyas, as there is a 

frequent repetition of Amritamanthana at Badam I. It is exactly 

in the same manner, as in the early Chalukya monuments, 

that this Amritamanthana scene is carved in the late 

Chalukya as well as in the Kakatlya monuments. At Macharla 

this theme occurs in sculpture in a Kakatlya temple there. 

The interest of the painting at Pillalamarri lies not only in its 

being one of the rare Kakatlya paintings preserved, but 

also in its presenting the only medieval version in colour of 

this theme. 

The vast treasure-house of Kakatlya painting at 

Tripurantakam still awaits detailed study, but unfortunately 

the place is so inaccessible and the stay there so difficult 

that it has discouraged visits to the temple and a sojourn for 

study. 

Fig. 53. Amritamanthana, Kakatlya, 12th century, Pillalamarri Temple 
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VIJAYANAGARA 
14th-17th centuries A.D. 

THE Vijayanagaraempire, established in 1335 A.D. by 

Harihara, Kampa and Bukka, sons of Sarigama, grew 

to be the dominant power in the South. Praudhadevaraya, 

an able sovereign, whose glory greatly impressed the Persian 

envoy Abdul Razaak, ruled inthefirst half ofthe 15th century. 

The empire established forthe propagation of dharma 

andfor support of Hindu ideals, and reinforced by the blessings 

of the great sage, Vidyatirtha, grew in strength and spread 

dharmic and religious institutions. A new impetus was given 

to temple building, and in the large empire, which embraced 

Andhra, Karnata, Dravida, Kerala and Maharashtra in its 

scope, touching even Orissa, the Vijayanagara style of 

architecture, sculpture and painting, was forged. It fused 

various elements of Chajukya and Chola art, though the 

Dravida element predominated. It was thus a continuation 

of the early Choja and late Pandyan traditions, combining 

to some extent, in the Canarese and Telugu districts, 

Chajukya traditions that earlier had firm roots there. 

Undoubtedly the greatest ruler of this dynasty was 

Krishnadevaraya, of the Tuluva family, who was not only an 

able statesman, ruler and warrior, but also a great scholar 

and patron ofthe fine arts. He was himself the composer of 

several works in Telugu, including the famous 

Amuktamalyada, the Telugu rendering of the story of 

Vishnuchitta's daughter, Andal. This work is supposed to 

have been written by this great emperor, devotee of the 

Lord of the Seven Hills, at the behest of the Lord Himself, 

conveyed to him in a dream. The story of how he brought 

the image of Balakrishna from his successful military 

campaign at Udayagiri, built a temple for the deity at Hampi 

and installed it with great pomp, issuing special gold coins 

with the figure of Balakrishna imprinted on them, as nar¬ 

rated in the inscriptions on the walls of the temple itself, is 

only a confirmation of both the religious zeal and the artistic 

taste of the king. The most marvellous temple at Hampi of 

his time, the Vitthala, was, the story goes, prepared for 

receiving thefamous deity of Pandarpur, but He in gracious 

accord with the request of the tearful devotees of Pandarpur, 

appeared in a dream to Krishnadevaraya, to disapprove his 

removal of the image for consecration at Hampi. Almost 

every large gopura in the South is mistaken for a 

Rayalagopura, as quite a large number of them were built 

by Krishnadevaraya himself. Like Asoka, who was reputed 

to be the builder of 84,000 stupas, Krishnadevaraya was 

credited with more gopuras than he could have ever com¬ 

pleted. The fact, however, remains that he was a great 

patron of literature and art and both flourished during his 

reign. The famous Portuguese traveller, Paes, who visited 

the emperor's capital, has nothing but praise for Vijay¬ 

anagara works of art. 

The glory of the empire continued during the time of 

Achyutaraya, brother of Krishnadevaraya. It had a great 

revival owing to the military genius and valour of Aliya 

Ramaraya, son-in-law of Krishnadevaraya, who looked after 

the empire on behalf of the titular emperors. The battle of 

Talikota greatly weakened it, and started its decline. 

The large gopuras and mandapas in temples in South 

India mark the Vijayanagara period. The mandapas in the 

temples of Virabhadra at Lepakshf, of Varadaraja at 

Kanchipuram, of Vitthala at Hampi, of Jalakanthesvara at 

Vellore, of Ranganatha at SrTrangam, are all excellent 

examples of Vijayanagara work. 

The Vijayanagara empire represents the last great 

phase of Indian history and culture. Painting, like every 

other art, was encouraged during this time and there are 

innumerable temples all over South India with paintings 

representing this period. 

There are fragments of paintings at Anegundi, near 

Hampi, in the temples at Tadpatri, Kanchipuram, Kalahasti, 

Tirupati, Tiruvannamalai, Chidambaram, Tiruvalur, 

Kumbakonam, SrTrangam and other places, belonging both 

to the Vijayanagara and to the Nayaka periods. 

Painting ofthe early phase ofthe Vijayanagara empire 

can be seen in the Sahgftamandapa of the Vardhamana 

Temple at Tirupparuttikunram. Though these are fragments, 

they are extremely interesting, not only from the point of 

view of the themes that they portray, but also by the special 

place they occupy in the study of painting of the 

Vijayanagara period. Built by Irugappa, the minister and 
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Fig■ 57. Arjuna's archery contest, Hoysala 12th century, Belur 

general of Bukkaraya II, and devoted follower of the Jaina 

faith, these paintings represent workmanship towards the 

end of the 14th century. The themes chosen for depiction 

are from the life of Vardhamana. The nativity scene in the 

story of this Tfrthankara presents his mother, Priyakamim, 

in labour. One cannot but recall similar representations of 

child-birth, presented a couple of centuries later, both at 

Chidambaram in a Nayaka series and in temples and 

palaces in Kerala, in the narration of the story of the 

Ramayana, where the queens of Dasaratha are similarly 

depicted. The bath and the ceremony of anointing of the 

child by Saudharmendra, accompanied by his wife Sachi, 

is painted with elegance and is quite typical in every respect 

of the form, deportment, ornamentation and decoration of 

the period. Equally interesting is Saudharmendra's dance 

Fig. 58. AndhakantakaSiva, Vijayanagara, 16th century, Lepakshi 

before Vardhamana, with the legs crossed in 

padasvastika. 

In the Virupaksha Temple at the capital of the empire, 

the ceiling of the large front mandapa has a magnificent 

series of paintings (Figs. 54 and 61). Flere is a great mas¬ 

terpiece presenting Vidyaranya, the great spiritual master, 

who was responsible for the building of the 

Vijayanagara empire in its earliest stages. The long 

procession, with Vidyaranya in a palanquin, preceded and 

followed by a large retinue, including elephants, camels, 

cavalry, trumpeters, banner-bearers and other hosts, is an 

impressive scene of the 14th century, recorded a century 

later (Fig. 55). 

Beyond this are three magnificient groups, one pre- 
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Fig. 59. Detail of 54, Rama's marriage, Virupaksha Temple, Vijayanagara, 15th century, Hampi 
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senting the famous archery test of Arjuna (Fig. 56), hitting 

the fast moving piscine target, that won him the hand of 

Draupadi, the stringing of the mighty bow of Siva by Rama, 

that brought him STta as his bride; and the happy wedding 

of Rama (Fig. 59) and his brothers, with STta and the prin¬ 

cesses of Janaka's family. Further up is a row of panels 

giving the incarnation of Vishnu. Tripurantaka (Fig. 62) and 

Madanantaka (Fig. 63) are in the characteristic Vijayanagara 

style, so different from the same themes at Ellora and 

Gangaikondacholapuram. 

The scene of Arjuna's archery recalls identical 

sculptural representations in Floysala art (Fig. 57) and 

indicates clearly how long-lived are great traditions and 

popular themes, in art as in literature. 

At LepakshT, in Anantapur district, there is a temple of 

considerable importance, with a whole series of paintings 

giving the best report on Vijayanagara painting in the six¬ 

teenth century. Though now an insignificant spot, it was a 

great centre of trade and pilgrimage in the days of the Vijay- 

angara emperors. The brothers, Virupanna Nayaka and 

VTranna, who were chieftains ruling this area, created this 

beautiful temple. Virupanna was the son of Nandilakkisetti 

of Penukonda and was specially devoted to VTrabhadra. In¬ 

scriptions of the time of Achyutaraya, inscribed on the walls 

of the temple, give particulars about the neighbourhood, 

the temple and the devoted brothers. Three shrines are 

mentioned in the inscriptions. A shrine of Siva faces that of 

Vishnu, while further up in the centre is the sanctum of Sri 

VTrabhadra, the principal deity here. They thus form a tri¬ 

angle with a common mandapa in the centre, of which the 

ceiling has painted on it an extraordinarily large figure of 

VTrabhadra with his devotees, Virupanna and VTranna, 

beside him. 

The most interesting and beautiful part of the building 

is undoubtedly the mandapa adjoining the inner gopura 

and the rather narrow ardhamandapa. The Natyamandapa 
is a charming work with dancing figures, drummers and di¬ 

vine musicians carved on every pillar. Music and dance are 

suggested by the figure of Brahma playing the drum, 

Tumburu thrumming the strings of the vtna, Nandikesvara 

playing the hudukka, the divine dance master sounding the 

cymbals, the nymph, Rambha, dancing, and Siva in the 

pleasant bhujahgatrasita pose. In the inner mandapa also 

there are elegant carvings of Gajantaka, dancing Ganapati 

and Durga. The paintings in this temple were noticed by 

A.H. Longhurst, in 1912-13, but no serious notice was taken 

of them. The entire natyamandapa was once painted in 

bright colours, but the paintings here, which are large-sized 

scenes from the Mahabharata, the Ramayana and the 

Puranas, including a representation of baby Krishna as 

Vatapatrasayl, resting on a pipal leaf, sucking the toe of his 

foot, raised to his mouth with both his hands, kararavindeva 

padaravindam mukharavinde vinivesayantam vatasya pa- 

trasya pute sayanam balam rnukundam manasa smarami: 
‘I meditate on baby Mukunda, reclining on a banyan leaf, 

reaching his foot soft as lotus, with his lotus-like hands, to 

his lotus-red lips’ (Mukundamala) as Kulasekharalvar gives 

it. These scenes of the marriage of ParvatT; Dakshinamurti 

(Fig. 68); Rama's coronation, Arjuna shooting the moving 

piscine target, though drawn with skill and agreeable to the 

eye, are not comparable to those in the ardhamandapa 
which are far superior in skill of execution and aesthetic 

feeling. 

This series also includes the story of Arjuna's 

penance, for which popular legend has provided the painter 

with excellent themes of a row of pictures, beginning with 

Siva as sukhasina; hunters and sages, Indra presenting a 

weapon to Arjuna; Siva appearing as a hunter, accompa¬ 

nied by his spouse; the boar; the fight over it and the bless¬ 

ing Arjuna receives from Mahesa in the gift of a divine 

weapon. There is a graphic presentation of ParvatTs mar¬ 

riage, where many sages and gods like Vishnu, Vayu and 

Agni, appear as the principal guests. The toilet of ParvatT 

before her marriage and the scene of Siva playing chess 

with his wife, are indeed very interesting. The famous 

masterpiece from Ellora of the Vakataka age, showing 

Parvatfs triumph over Siva in the game of chess, 

recalling the verse of Bana -samuddtpitakandarpa 
kritagauriprasadhana, haralileva no kasya vismayaya 

brihatkatha —comes to our mind in this context. It shows 

how a popular theme has an endless life and continues 

Fig. 60. Band of geese, Vijayanagara, 16th century, LepakshI 
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Fig. 64. Detail of 61, Celestials, Vijayanagara, 15th century, Hampi 

during the centuries to reveal the triumph of painter and 

sculptor of each school in representing it in accordance with 

the style of the period. Here we have also the narration of 

the story of the calf run over by the car of the Chola prince 

and the cow claiming and getting justice meted out to her 

by the ruler, whose name itself proclaims his ideal of 

justice-Manunltikonda (Figs. 67 and 71). The story has a 

special importance at Tiruvalur, in the Tanjavur district, 

where a monolithic car and the calf below it represent the 

scene. This, and the story of Arjuna's penance, as very 

popular themes, are repeated in sculptured panels of the 

Siva Temple at Penukonda. 

There is also here representation in painting of 

Virupanna and Viranna, with their retinue (Fig. 66), 

receiving sacred ashes from the priests of their tutelary 

deity, Virabhadra. Their dress, and especially the 

headgear, recalling that of Krishnadevaraya, in the bronze 

statue at Tirupati, and the stone sculpture at 

Chidambaram, and that of Tirumalaraya in Tirupati, is most 

interesting. It is only the brothers, as eminent chieftains, 
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that are shown with this headgear, while the rest of 

the retinue wear other varieties of turban. 

The most important series of paintings here is 

from the ceiling of the ardhamandapa, rich in the 

presentation of various forms of Siva, rising from the 

liriga and assuring protection to devotees offering 

him worship, particularly the youth near by, who, but 

for the absence of Yama, with a noose to torment 

him, should be taken to be Markandeya. It may be the 

moment after Yama was repelled that is chosen by 

the artist for depiction. 

The next painting shows Siva killing the demon 

of ignorance, whose dismal colour is in striking 

contrast to the lustrous white of the divine destroyer. 

Agitation in the one and calm in the other are obvious 

moods. The sages and devotees on eitherside adore 

Andhakasurasamaharamurti (Fig. 58). 

The divine teacher, seated on a hillock under 

the sacred tree to expound the mystic depths of 

philosophic thought to sages, whose lives have been 

an example of untiring devotion to the study of the 

most profound problems of life, is shown with a serene 

face. The yogapatta around his right leg, which rests 

on his left, the leisurely way in which the lower right 

arm comes over the knee, mark him as 

Yogadakshinamurti. Around him are a host of devo¬ 

tees adoring him. This panel of Dakshinamurti is 

superior to the similar one on the ceiling of the 

Natyamandapa. 

The divine grace of the boon-conferring Lord is clear 

in a painting where He is shown giving away one of his 

weapons to His devotee. Chandesa receives with humility 

the axe that the deity kindly presents to him as the insignia 

of his office as the steward of his household, to which he is 

appointed. A Gana, between the two figures, blowing a long 

bugle, announces the great gift to the devotees that throng 

to see this event. The staff that the Brahmin boy, 

Vicharasarma, used in his duties as a cowherd boy, turned 

miraculously into an axe, when, unknowingly, he dealt a 

blow and cut off the leg of his father, who disturbed his 

bathing of the Sivalinga with the milk of the cows he tended. 

In the Sivabhaktavilasa it is given as by Siva— 

dattadhipatyam maddvarisasvatam testu —‘y°u are given 

for ever command at the gate of my household’. 

The insignia of the door guardian's office is the axe 

that Chandesa is shown carrying in every figure of his in 

stone or metal. The usual representations of 

Chandesanugraha, of which the most famous is the sculp¬ 

ture from Gangaikondachojapuram, show him as adorning 

r» 

Fig. 65. Gahgadhara, Vijayanagara, 16th century, Lepakshi 

his devotee's head with a garland of flowers as a mark of his 

grace. The Uttarakaranagama, Purvakaranagama and 

Silparatna agree in giving this description. A sculpture in 

the Kailasanatha Temple at Kanch fpuram depicts Chandesa 

cutting off the legs of hisfather who insulted the object of his 

worship. But in this painting the painter has used his imagi¬ 

nation and taken the liberty of depicting Siva in an entirely 

new anugraha (grace-conferring) attitude; instead of his 

offering a flower garland, he offers the insignia of his office, 

the axe. This painting is not, as in sculpture, a seated figure 

of Siva and ParvatT, the former winding the garland on his 

devotee's head, but the whole group is standing and more 

alert. 

The next scene presents Bhikshatana, the lovely 

beggar, on his march for alms, attended by a Gana who 

carries his bowl on his head. He begged foralms and created 

passion in the breasts of even the wives of Rishis, most 

austere women, who are shown offerring him food in a state 

of mind where intense passion, created by his singularly 

perfect beauty of form, gets the better of the usual calm 

ascetic attitude. The poise of Bhikshatana is as noble and 

majestic as that of the dwarf is quaint and comical. The 
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Fig. 69. Siva's head, Vijayanagara, 16th century, Lepaksh! 

painter has fully succeeded in his expressive touches that 

enhance the obviously beautiful form of the ladies by infus¬ 

ing life, palpitating with passion, in their breasts. The calm 

serenity in Bhikshatana's general bearing reveals the abil¬ 

ity of the painter, who could indicate such contrast. Even 

the deer jumps in admiration of its master's fascinating 

beauty. As one of the women empties a ladle of rice in the 

begging bowl, her mind is far from tranquil and there are 

visible signs of her passion for the supremely beautiful 

beggar; the other woman is eagerly waiting to repeat what 

her companion has done. 

Three panels afterthis present in order Harihara, Siva 

and ParvatT approaching what appears and probably may 

be MohinI, and a group of celestials adoring Chandrasekhara 

and ParvatT. The Lord as a Creator and Destroyer, both 

aspects in one form, is the theme of the painting of Harihara. 

The dark half of Vishnu's form makes a central line against 

the fair half of Siva's body. Both of them show the marked 

features and characteristics of the respective deities. 

The scene next to this is Siva as Kalyanasundara, 

with ParvatT as his bride. There is a gathering of sages and 

women. Brahma officiates as priest. This may be 

compared with a similar one from the ceiling of the 

Natyamandapa. 

The saviour of the three worlds, in the warrior's alldha 
attitude, is shown in the next painting. He rides the 

strangest chariot, to destory the Tripuras, the earth with 

wheels composed of the sun and moon. The horses are the 

four Vedas and the charioteer here is Brahma. The 

^ v. 
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Fig. 70. Muchukunda's head, Vijayanagara, 16th century, 

LepakshJ 

weapons chosen by Siva to destroy these formidable de¬ 

mons are not less significant, as he bends his bow, mount 

Sumeru, twangs the bowstring in the hiss of Vasuki, and 

shoots the arrow, which shape Vishnu himself assumed, 

for the destruction of the Tripuras. The picture shows the 

defeat of the Tripuras to the great admiration of the devo¬ 

tees around. 

Among the finest, if not the best, of the paintings here, 

is the panel showing Siva as Garigadhara (Fig. 65), in his 

attitude of appeasing GaurT, as GaurTprasadaka. It is a 

delicate theme rendered delicately. The whole composition 

of the picture does credit to the genius of the painter. Here 

is a happy blend of action and repose, anger and calm; also 

of the straight line and the curved line that make up the 

rhythmic outline of the composition in the simple 

samabhariga of ParvatT and the complex tribhanga of Siva, 

that already appears within the boundary of atibhanga. 

Gariga in the locks of Siva angers GaurT terribly and her 

anger has to be appeased by her spouse. An effort at that 

difficult task is cleverly presented. The jealous anger of the 

Khandita nayika (forsaken sweetheart) and the eager sub¬ 

mission and the appealing attitude of the satha nayaka 

(faithless lover) are well portrayed here. The latertreatment 

of this iconographic form, of which this is a good example, 

is in accordance with texts like the Amsumadbhedagama 

and Silparatna, but the charm of a small domestic squabble 

is absent from earlier representations by artists from the 

court of the Pallavas. The general description of ParvatT, 

and a special feature about her face- virahitanana, with the 

look of one ‘forsaken’, is clearly brought out here. 
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Fig. 72. Women, Vijayanagara, 16th century, LepakshI, Courtesy of SKIRA 
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Fig. 73. Flama slaying Tadaka, Vijayanagara, 16th century, Somapalayam 

Fig. 74. Rama bidding goodbye to Dasaratha and Kaikeyi, Vijayanagara, 16th century, Somapalayam 
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The next panel shows Natesa in the bhujangatrasita 

(scared by a snake) attitude.The adjacent panel presents 

him as Vrishabharudha, riding the bull with Parvatl beside 

him. Nandi has one of its legs resting on the head of a dwarf. 

Chandrasekhara, Siva standing moon-crested, is the 

next panel (Fig. 69); and the last of this series is seated 

Parvatl with a lily in her right hand, wearing kuchabandha 

(breast band), kirita mukuta (jewelled crown) and other 

adornments. 

In the interior of the temple, on the dark and grimy 

walls of the shrine of VIrabhadra, are the dim paintings of 

Siva in different attitudes. One of the figures adoring Siva 

is very interesting, as the face recalls that of Muchukunda, 

the monkey-faced king, who is painted over and over again 

in the temple at Tiruvalur. Muchukunda was among the 

greatest devotees ofSiva and is credited with bringing from 

heaven the five images of Tyagaraja (Somaskanda), the 

principal one among which is enshrined in Tiruvalur. That 

the story of the cow and its dead calf, which is of great local 

interest at Tiruvalur, is specially depicted here and at 

Penukonda, suggests the possibility of this figure being 

Muchukunda. The stylized contour of the monkey's face, 

which is characteristic of the drawings of the animal in the 

Vijayanagara period, is noteworthy (Fig. 70). 

The skill of the painter in design can be judged by the 

numerous drawings of scrolls and patterns, and particularly 

from the scroll of geese (Fig. 60), a whole length of which 

is represented with unerring draughtsmanship in the 

ardhamandapa. 

Somewhat later in date is the Vishnu Temple at 

Somapalayam, which, though in a sad state of 

preservation, has yet in the mandapa, adjoining the 

entrance to the shrine, paintings illustrating scenes from 

the Ramayana. They are elegantly done and can be com¬ 

pared very favourably with those from the ardhamandapa 

at LepakshT. The scene where Rama attacks and kills 

Tadaka (Fig. 73) is as full of action as the one presenting 

Dassratha trying to appease his wife, Kaikeyi, whose mind 

is agitated on account of the evil gossip of Manthara (Fig. 

74). Rows of princely figures, buglers and drummers and 

musicians are here painted with great mastery. 

The paintings in the Uchhayappa matha at Anegundi 

fall in the third quarter of the 16th century. The paintings 

here are interesting, both for the vigour with which they are 

drawn, and for the themes that reflect the spirit of the age. 

The sympathetic study of animals, like the squirrel, recall 

the age-long affinity of the art-minded with nature around 

them. 

The running women as palanquin-bearers suggest 

an age when they were freely used for such a purpose in the 

royal harem. The women, with a prince on their shoulders, 

in the carvings of pillars in Nayaka mandapas in the South, 

are all typical of this age. 

Interesting themes, similarly characteristic of the age, 

are the elephant and horse, composed entirely of female 

bodies, and serving as the mount of Kama and Rati, the god 

and goddess of Love. Navanarikuhjara here made a 

pahchanarikuhjara, as it is composed of five women, and 

the horse is also a similarly grouped pattern. The popularity 

of the theme is seen in similar representations from one end 

of the empire to the other. At Moodbidri there are wooden 

carvings and pillars illustrating the same theme. In 

Kahchlpuram the theme is repeated and Vijayanagara art 

abounds in this representation. 

The Temple of Varadaraja in Kahchlpuram was once 

completely painted, but now there are only fragments left. 

In a small mandapa, known as Andal uhjal mandapa, 

the ceiling is covered with painting on the sculptured 

surface. Here the sports of Krishna, like gopikavastraharana 

and Kaliyamardana are shown, as also Vishnu seated with 

consorts, dancing figures, the Vijayanagara crest 

comprising boar and dagger, Vidyadhara riders on 

palanquins, composed of feminine figures, a theme 

popular in Vijayanagara art, along with similarly made up 

elephant and horse, as vehicles of Rati and Manmatha. In 

the triangular strips at the corners, there are Garudas and 

Devas. 

In the mandapa opposite Narasimha's shrine, below 

that of Varadaraja, a band around a central square is painted 

on the ceiling. The theme of Rati and Manmatha, as 

principal figures of a group, is repeated on the four sides; 

Rati rides a parrot at the corners. The god of Love is either 

bending his sugar-cane bow, to shoot flowery arrows, or 

passionately caressing hisconsortorviolently dancing with 

her, in every case, with a bevy of damsels, companions of 

Rati, all around. Though the colours have mostly 

disappeared, there yet is sufficient left of the outline to show 

vigorous drawing, sinuous line and animated movement. 

Red, yellow, green and black are easily made out, but most 

of the other colours are faded. These paintings can be 

dated towards the end of the 16th century. 

In the main shrine of Varadaraja itself on the wall of 

the corridor, facing the back of the main shrine and, very 

close to a window, is a painting which is better preserved 

than the rest, that covers almost the entire wall area, though 

completely darkened by soot and ruined beyond 
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recognition. Here is a presentation of Garudavahana of 

Varadaraja, with a large temple umbrella held on either 

side, chaurl and other symbols. It is a representation of 

the famous Garudavahana festival for which this temple is 

very famous. There are two devotees shown —one a king 

on an elephant sounding cymbals, and singing the glory of 

the Lord, and an humbler devotee standing on the ground, 

in deep reverence. Close by is a panel presenting Vishnu 

from Tiruvadandai, attended by his three consorts-LakshmT, 

here named Tirumagal, Bhudevf, styled Manmagal and 

Niladevi. The colour here is better preserved than on the 

rest of the wall and the outlines are clearer. The paintings 

may be dated in the 17th century and the workmanship is 

rather poor. 

The Vijayanagara empire was so far-flung that, in the 

different parts composing it, a variety of modulation or 

variation in details of style, in the treatment of identical sub¬ 

jects, with, however, a strong under-current of basic affin¬ 

ity, can be perceived. Thus as much as there is a distinct 

Vijayanagara influence in the Deccani Kalm of miniatures 

there is a reflection of Vijayanagara pictorial form and 

technique even in Orissa, where the mighty arm of Krishna- 

devaraya penetrated, by his triumph over the Gajapati. 
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NAYAKA 
17th-18th centuries A.D. 

THE battle of Talikota weakened the Vijayanagara empire 

and made it possible forthe vassal kings, generals and 

chieftains, to assume importance and throw off even the 

nominal allegiance to a weak sovereign at the capital. 

Though for some time the Nayaka kings were loyal to the 

Vijayanagara emperor, slowly the very helplessness of the 

sovereign made it impossible for the chieftains to exist, 

except by declaring their strength and independence. Among 

such kings in the South, the Nayakas of Tanjavur and of 

Madurai are very important. Tirumala Nayaka of Madurai 

and Raghunatha Nayaka of Tanjavur are among the most 

famous and they fostered in their courts art, and literature, 

Fig. 75. Balalilas, Nayaka, 17th century, Tirupparuttikuriram 
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Fig. 76. Vishnu gathering lotuses, Nayaka, 17th century, Tahjavur 

as did Vijayanagara sovereigns earlier. The Nayaka phase 

of art in Madurai is as important as the Vijayanagara phase 

and some of the massive sculptures, with tremendous 

vitality and force, are probably the last flicker of a great art 

that was on the verge of collapse. 

At Tirupparuttikuhram in the Sahgltamandapa, the 

outer one nearest the main shrine, the earlier series of 

fragments, depicting the birth and anointing of Vardhamana, 

presents an earlier phase of Vijayanagara painting, of the 

14th century. 
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Fig. 77. Muchukunda's story, Nayaka, late 17th century, Tiruvalur 
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Fig. 78. Bhikshatana and Mohini, Nayaka, late 17th century, Chidambaram 

The other paintings here belong to a later date; some 

are of the 16th century, and others, the latest ones, are of 

the 17th century-the time of the Nayakas. Scenes from the 

life of Rishabhadeva, the first Tirthankara, of Vardhamana, 

of Krishna, the cousin of the Tirthankara, Neminatha, as 

well as the life of Neminatha himself, are all graphically 

portrayed in a long series with elaborate labels, painted in 

Tamil, explaining each incident clearly. In the later 

paintings this becomes a usual feature, as we may observe 

in other paintings at Chidambaram, Tiruvalur, etc. Even in 

temple hangings this method of painting the labels became 

a regular practice. It may also be observed in the miniature 

paintings from the South and the Deccan, as in the Yamapata 
and coronation of Yudhishthira from Cuddapah, with the 

legend in Telugu. Vasudeva receiving the new born baby 

from DevakI, crossing the Yamuna and giving the child to 

Nandagopa, the balallas of Krishna (Fig. 75), his killing the 

various Asuras, Sakata, Dhenuka, etc., the uprooting of the 
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Fig. 80. Nataraja's dance witnessed by celestials, Nayaka, 17th century, Tiruvalahjulj 

Yamala trees as he crawled along, pulling the mortar to 

which he was chained, and so forth, a whole group of cows, 

cowherds and milkmaids, are all graphically portrayed in 

this series. These and several other incidents from the life 

of Rishabhadeva, Vardhamana and Neminatha, portrayed 

along with their descriptive labels, have been discussed at 

length by Ramachandran in his book on the 

Tirupparuttikunram Temples. It is interesting to note that 

such important formalities as the presentation of the 

purnakumbha, flowers and other objects as a welcome, are 

specially stressed. Dancers and musicians are presented 

in innumerable charming panels. 

In the temple at Tanjavur, a long panel facing west, in 

the circumambulatory passage, shows Indra on an 

elephant, Agni on a ram and Yama on a buffalo, Nirritti on 

a human mount, Varuna on a makara and Marut on a deer. 

The amritamanthana scene here appropriately presents 

the objects that rose out of the ocean when it was churned, 

like the Kalpavriksha (wish-fulfilling tree), Uchchaisravas 

(celestial horse), Airavata(heavenlyelephant), Kamadhenu 

(the cow of plenty), Rambha, UrvasI(celestial nymphs) and 

others. Lakshml is towards one end, on a lotus, with her 

hands in assurance of protection and prosperity and is 

approached by Devas. On the adjacent south wall is a long 

amritamanthana scene with the Devas on one side and the 

Asuras on the other, holding the hoods and tail of Vasuki 

respectively, the great tortoise supporting mount Mandara, 

fish and flowers suggesting water and the ocean. Above the 

panel, Vishnu, flanked by Sri and BhudevT, is approached 

by Brahma, Indra and the other gods. The glory of Indra is 

stressed by repeating him on an elephant at one end. 

On the wall beyond, facing north, is a long panel 

depicting a sage, Durvasas, first in penance, then bathing 

the Sivalinga with water from a tank, gathering a garland for 

the lihga and offering it to Indra, approaching on Airavata. 

Beyond this is a battle scene of charioteers. On the 

opposite wall is a panel representing Durga fighting the 

demons, Sumbha, Nisumbha and others. She is in the alidha 

pose of a warrior fighting vigorously. Further up on the wall 

facing north is repetition of this theme and relates how 

Vishnu gathered lotuses from a tank to worship Siva 

(Fig. 76), how he offered one thousand flowers a day, and 

when he failed to get one on an occasion, made up for it by 

offering his own eye, and thereby won the blessing of Siva 
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Fig. 81. Celestial musicians witnessing Siva's dance, Nayaka, 17th century, Tiruvalanjuli 

Fig. 82. Bhikshatana, Nayaka, 17th century, Tiruvalanjuli 
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Fig. 83. Manmatha and Rati, Nayaka, 17th century, Tiruvalanjuli 

as Vishnvanugrahamurti. The stylized form of the tank, with 

trees in the vicinity, is characteristic of this mode of repre¬ 

sentation. A Rishi in penance beyond, graced by the ap¬ 

pearance of Vishnu on Garuda, shows how the Lord, who 

manifested Himself as a boon giver to the highest saints, 

Himself gathered flowers to adore Siva as the supreme 

being. The best preserved portion here is Vishnu gathering 

flowers. 

The various temples at Kumbakonam and other places 

in TanjavDr district, presenting the Nayaka phase of art, are 

equally noteworthy. 

The paintings of this period continue the traditions of 

the Vijayanagara craftsmen and form a close link with the 

immediate past, and in fact should be studied along with 

those of Vijayanagara. 

The temple at Tiruvalur is among the most famous 

Saivite shrines in South India; and Sundara, the great 

devotee saint, proclaims himself in one of his hymns as the 

most humble adorer of all those born in Tiruvalur. The image 

of Tyagaraja (Somaskanda) here is a masterpiece of metal 

sculpture. The legend has it that an early mythical Chola 

King, Muchukunda, who was monkey-faced, brought it from 

heaven. The inadvertent dropping of BHva leaves on a 

Sivalinga by a monkey perched on the tree on the night of 

Sivaratri had its efficacy, and an animal, innocent of the 

fruit of its action, was, through the blessing of the Lord, born 

an emperor, but retained his monkey-face and the memory 

of his former existence as an animal. 

This popular legend finds a place in a series of 

paintings of the late 17th and early 18th century on the 

ceiling, between the second colonnade of pillars in the 

thousand pillared mandapa, the narration enlivened by de¬ 

tailed descriptive labels explaining each incident as is the 

painter's wont in this late phase of Nayaka art. Muchukunda, 

the great devotee of Siva, is first portrayed as a great friend 

of Indra, the Lord of Heaven, and as his great ally in 

overcoming the Asuras. Majestically he rides an elephant 

in a great procession. He is received with great honour by 

Indra (Fig. 77) at the entrance to his city and the beautiful 

celestial damsels honour him by scattering parched rice 

from their balconies which is most beautifully represented 
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Fig. 85. Umasahita Siva blessing Skanda as Gurumurti, Nayaka, 17th century, Tiruvalahjuji 

Fig. 84. Vrishabharudha, Nayaka, 17th century, Tiruvalahjuli 
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Fig. 86. Bhrihgi, Nandi, Vishnu and Brahma, Nayaka, 17th century, Tiruvalanjuji 

in the paintings, recalling the famous line of the 

poe\.—acharalajairiva paurakanyah. Waving of lamps and 

offering of garlands complete this adoration of a mortal king 

by the celestials. Muchukundais interested in the adoration 

of Tyagaraja by Indra. Instructed by Siva in his dream, 

Muchukunda requests Indra to give him the image of 

Tyagaraja. Indra presents seven Tyagarajas, all of them 

alike, making it difficult for him to choose the real one. But 

Muchukunda triumphs and, as advised by Narada, brings 

them all to the earth in a celestial chariot, for being 

established in different spots. There are interesting scenes 

of dance in sabha of Indra by celestial nymphs, including 

Rambha and Urvasl. Muchukunda, praying and obtaining 

the help of Vishnu, shown as Lakshmlnarayana, on the ser¬ 

pent-couch in the milky ocean, represented almost as a 

tank, is interesting. Festivities connected with the temple of 

Tyagaraja are also graphically depicted in this series of 

paintings. 

In the temple at Chidambaram, on the ceiling of the 

large mandapa in front of the shrine of Sivakamasundarl, 

there is represented the story of the genesis of the 

Bhikshatana form of Siva and of MohinI of Vishnu 

(Figs. 78 and 79). The plan of Siva and Vishnu to proceed 

to Darukavana, to test the Rishis and Rishi-patnls by 

assuming the strange guise of the naked beggar and the 

bewitching enchantress, succeeds. Bhikshatana captures 

the hearts of the Rishi-patnls and MohinI ravishes the hearts 

of the sages, as narrated at length in long panels, row after 

row, in bright and beautiful colours. Beyond this story is that 

of the discomfited Rishis performing an abhicharika homa 

to destroy Siva, and how, out of the fire, arose the deer, the 

snake, the tiger, Muyalaka and so-forth. Towards another 

end of the mandapa, there is Ganesa and Umasahita with 

Rishis, Skanda with Valli and Devasena, Nandi convers¬ 

ing with Siva and Parvatl in Kailasa, Nataraja as 

Sabhapati with Sivakamasundarl, surrounded by Ganas 

dancing and playing musical instruments. There are 

several other stories also from Sivapurana, illustrating the 

lives of saints. 

In the mandapa, in front of the gopura leading to the 

shrine of the goddess, there is an impressive painting of 

Nataraja with Sivakamasundarl in the Sabha, surrounded 
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Fig. 87. Miniature illustrating Ramayana scenes, Nayaka, 17th century, Sarasvati Mahal Library, Tahjavur 

by the planets, celestial beings, the DIkshitars (temple 

priests) of Chidambaram and so-forth. All these represent 

the Nayaka phase of decoration in this ancient temple. 

In the Kapardlsvara Temple at TiruvalanjuN, to which 

my attention was drawn graciously some years ago by His 

Holiness Jagadguru Sri Saiikaracharya of Kanchl, there 

are paintings of the 17th century. The llias or the sports of 

Siva are graphically presented on the ceiling. The 

description in Pradoshastava (evening hymn) is clearly 

followed in representing the orchestral accompaniment to 

the dance of Siva (Fig. 80). Siva, multi-armed, dances with 

Vasuki, encircling him as an aureole, his vigorous 

movements scattering flowers all around; even a fish sport¬ 

ing in mid-air, suggesting the spilling of the celestial river 

Gariga escaped out of his jatas, his foot in fast motion, 

taken off the body of the dwarf Apasmara, who sits up in 

glee. Devi, as Sivakamasundarl, stands quietly holding a 

lotus in her hand and watching the dance of her Lord, 

Brahma keeps time and Vishnu plays the mridahga drum, 

while a Deva plays the pahchamukhavadya (five-faced 

drum). Rishis and other celestials from above watch in 

adoration this feast for the eyes (Fig. 81). 

Another panel represents Bhikshatana, that is, Siva 

as the lovely beggar, accompanied by his dwarf attendants 

and receiving alms from the Rishipatnls (Fig. 82). 

Yet another panel presents the popular theme of Rati 

and Manmatha (Fig. 83), the former on a swan and the 

latter, in the alidha (warrior pose), with his sugar-cane bow 

and flowery arrows, on a chariot drawn by parrots. Youthful 

dancers accompany Rati, to suggest youth and charm. 

Siva and Parvatl on a bull (Fig. 84), blessing Vishnu 

standing adoring them, is the theme of a panel representing 

Vishnvanugrahamurti. This is painted with great vigour, both 

the Ganas following Siva and the celestial musicians in the 

sky. Another painting shows Siva and Parvatl seated in 

audience and blessing Brahma and Brahmarishis, with a 

little boy in front of them all, representing the significant 

story of baby Subrahmanya, who taught the meaning of 

pranava to Brahma, a thing which surprised Siva and won 
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Fig. 88. Yudhishthira's coronation, Nay aka, 17th century, Cuddapah, Madras Museum 
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for the little genius the title of Brahma-Sasta and Gurumurti 

(Fig. 85). The hand of Siva in chinmudra, or the attitude of 

explaining the highest truth, is very significant here. This is 

a masterpiece among these paintings. 

Another panel represents a long retinue approaching 

Siva, composed of Bhririgi, the emaciated saint with three 

legs, Nandikesvara, Vinu, Brahma, Indra and others (Fig. 

86). It is interesting to note that Indra is shown with 

innumerable eyes all over his body, a peculiar suggestion 

of the epithet Sahasraksha. There are several other paint¬ 

ings here, including Rati and her companions in various at¬ 

titudes and dance poses, and several other themes from 

the Puranas. The paintings in this temple are among the 

most important to illustrate the Nayaka phase of art. 

The Nayakas of Vellore, the Wodeyars of Mysore and 

the viceroys from Penukonda, Srlrangapatnam and Chan- 

dragiri also fostered art. The patron of the famous scholar- 

philosopher-polymath, Appaya DIkshita, Chinnabomma 

Nayaka and his son, Lingama Nayaka, gave the world such 

famous monuments as the exquisitely carved 

Jalakanthesvara Temple at Vellore and the Margashayes- 

vara Temple at Virinchipuram. The paintings from the temple 

at Tadpatri, the later murals from the Kanchlpuram area, 

the miniature paintings from the Andhra and Tamil districts, 

like the Coronation of Yudhishthira (Fig. 88) and the 

Yamapata scene from Cuddapah, and the long series of 

Ramayana episodes, with explanatory labels, as is usual in 

such paintings, both in murals and miniatures (Fig. 87), are 

all typical examples of this phase. The 17th century was 

also thus very fruitful. The paintings produced during the 

time of the Nawabs in the South in the 18th century, like 

those of Cuddapah, Kurnool, Arcot and Mysore, are only an 

extension of the Vijayanagara-Nayaka style with the Dec- 

cani influence of the Bijapur, Golkonda, Hyderabad schools, 

that are themselves tinged by the Mughal style. 
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MEDIEVAL KERALA 
16th-18th centuries A.D. 

MEDIEVAL Kerala was divided into small political units. dominantfigures, though there were other principalities like 

The rulers of Calicut, Cochin and Travancore were the Kurumbarnad, Palghat, Cranganore, and Idapally. 

Fig. 89. Umamahesvara, 18th century, Mattancheri Palace, Cochin 
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MEDIEVAL KERALA 

Fig. 91. Krishna and Gopls , 18th century, Mattancheri Palace, Cochin 

Achyutaraya, the Vijayanagara emperor, defeated 

Udayamartandavarma, the rulerof Travancore, as described 

in the Achyutarayabhyudaya, a fact corroborated by a 

Kanchipuram inscription of the monarch. A successor, 

VTrakeralavarma, was very friendly with the Portuguese, 

though not so with the emperor. This led to a second defeat 

at the hands of the imperial power and submission to it. 

This is confirmed from inscriptions at Suchindram, dated 

1547. 

The great Tirumala Nayaka of Madurai tried again, 

successfully, to overcome Travancore. Even in the time of 

Mangamma, the queen regent of Madurai in 1697, 

Travancore was overrun by the Nayaka army of Madurai. 

The Zamorin was a powerful ruler whose friendship 

was sought and obtained by the Portuguese when they 

arrived in India. Being a maritime city, Calicut was very 

prosperous. The Mohammadan merchants and the Arab 

traders contributed in no small measure to the prosperity of 

the state. 

Cochin was also very important, but its power was 

gradually weakened by dissensions in the royal family and 

frequent territorial incursions by the Zamorin. The power of 

the Madurai Nayakas, erstwhile feudatories of the 

Vijayanagara emperors, dominated to an extent in Kerala. 

That explains how the Vijayanagara traditions, found all 

over the vast empire in the Andhra, Karnataka and Tamil 

areas, are also seen in Kerala. But in Kerala it is not so 

clearly perceptible as in other areas, since the local 

traditions, reinforced strongly by the Chajukya-Hoysala 

traditions, that flowed into the region through the earlier 

contacts and feuds, had an efflorescence in a peculiar 

regional school of decorative art, strongly recalling 

Kathakali, Ottantuj/al and other modes of dance drama, 

with picturesque costume and embellishment. The leather 

shadow play figures, Olapavakuttu, have also the same 

decorative patterns and designs. 

The Mattancheri Palace in Cochin was built by the 

Portuguese about 1557 and presented to V irakeralavarma, 

the ruler of the period. In spite of many vicissitudes, it is still 
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Fig. 92. Venugopala, 18th century, Trichur 
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venerated as the ancient coronation hall of the rulers of the 

land. The Ramayana scenes, painted in the long room to 

the west of the coronation hall, called the Palliyarai, form 

a remarkable collection of typical paintings of the period. 

They were executed towards the end of the 16th or the 

beginning of the 17th century. This was the time of the 

influence of Narayana Bhattatiri, the author of the famous 

Narayanlyam, a Sanskrit poem, condensing the Bhagavata 

and giving the glory of Krishna of Guruvayur, which was 

very popular in Malabar. His Mahabharatachampu, in 

Prabandha style, that inspired the Pathaka story-tellers of 

Malabar, also contributed greatly to making the episodes in 

Krishna's life most popular. The location of the temples of 

Pazhayannur Bhagavati, Vishnu and Siva, in the premises 

of the palace, reveals the broad-based faith of the rulers 

and the ruled. The pictures here and elsewhere in Cochin 

strongly recall a spirit of dogged faith when the proselytising 

spirit of the Portuguese, and the Dutch after them, had to be 

combatted by redoubled fervour for their faith, apparent in 

the wealth of iconographic detail and vivid presentation of 

scenes from the Ramayana, Mahabharata, Devimahatmya, 
Bhagavata and Kumarasambhava. The contemporary 

literature in the area also reflects this spirit of a great relig¬ 

ious upsurge. Even scions of royal houses, like Manaveda 

of the Zamorin's family, were poets. He composed the 

Purvabharatachampu and Krishnanataka; his contempo¬ 

rary Narayana Namboodiri wrote commentaries on the 

Kumarasambhava and Raghuvamsa. All of them account 

for sustained interest in the themes of these works that are 

reflected in art of the period. 

In the beginning of the 18th century, the paintings in 

the staircase room, to the right of the coronation hall, in the 

south-east end of the palace, were executed. Here the 

themes are Mahalakshrm, Bhutamata, Kiratamurti, the 

coronation of Rama, Seshasayi Vishnu, Umamahesvara, 

Vishnu in bhogasana, as in the favourite temple of Vuruvayur. 

In the 18th century, Hyder AN was as great a menace to 

Cochin, as was Travancore and the Dutch, whose place 

was later taken by the British. But finally Sir Thomas Munro 

prevailed in establishing fiendly relations with the state. 

Again a religious fervour, with predominant Vaishnavism, 

brought forth murals towards the end of the 18th century 

that were continued in the beginning of the 19th also. In this 

18th century series we have the beautiful pictorial narration 

of the marriage of Parvatf: the seven sages persuading 

Himavan to give his daughter in marriage to Siva-very 

interesting to compare with similar portrayal in sculpture at 

Ellora; Uma amidst her companions decorating herself, as 

a bride, an impressive marriage procession and the 

presentation of the bride by Vishnu are all quaint and 

picturesque representations of familiar figures from Mal- 

Fig. 93. Archer, wood carving, 18th century, Kerala 

abar, giving glimpses of the life of the period, so simple and 

natural in a country as yet untainted by external influence. 

Similarly Siva in dalliance with MohinT, caught 

unawares and appearing crestfallen before Parvatf, who 

discovers him in that compromising situation, is most 

interesting. Krishna in the company of gopls recalls the 

loving description of Jayadeva (Fig. 91). As 

Govardhanagiridhara, lifting the mountain, he has a crowd 

to protect, as in the sculptural representation at 

Mahabalipuram, which is significant in all its details, as 

pointed out by Rangacharya. 

The Umamahesvara group (Fig. 89) at Mattancheri 

Palace closely follows the dhyanasloka, mahgalayatanam 

devam yuvanam atisundaram dhyayet kalpatarormule 
sukhasinam sahomaya, that describes him comfortably 

seated under the Kalpavriksha, surrounded by his 
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Fig. 95. Rama-Ravana-Yuddha, 18th century, Trichur 

Bhutaganas and devotees, and the companions of Parvatl, 

Ganesa on his mouse and Karttikeya with his peacock, are 

also present on either side. The comfortable doze of the 

resting bull, Nandi, is indeed, a delightful concept. 

In the Govardhana scene (Fig. 90), the ease with which 

Krishna lifts the mountain, while playing the flute with his 

other hand, or joking with the concourse of cowherds and 

milkmaids, assembled under this strange canopy, recalls 

the verse in the context from the Narayanlya which was, no 

doubt, on the lips of every one in Malabar: 

bhavati vidhritasaile balikabhirvayasyairapi vihitavilasam 

kelilapadilole savidhamilitadhenurekahastena kanduyati 

sati pasupalastoshamaishanta sarve (Narayanlya, 63-5): 

‘as he raised the hill, he pleased them all, joking merrily 

with the girls and companions, and caresing the cows as 

they approached him’. The care of a mother for a little child, 

as it rushes towards her, the help offered by a milkmaid to 

an elderly woman using her staff to raise herself, the fon¬ 

dling of a baby by a newly married couple, the fond ap¬ 

proach of the cows towards Krishna, completely confident 

of his might to protect them, shows the keen study of life by 

the painter, who has equally acquitted himself with credit in 

the magnificent drawings of the foreshortened back of the 

lion, the gazelles with outstretched necks, and the compla¬ 

cent boar, moving majestically along, incontrasttothejackal 

with tail between legs, cautiously proceeding from behind 

bushes. 

The paintings from the temple at Trichur, which come 

close to this in date and spirit of execution and style, 

present a theme which is a great favourite in this region- 

Rama as conceived in the dhyanasloka (Fig. 94): 

vaidehlsahitam suradrumatale haime mahamandape 
madhye pushpakam asane manimaye virasane susthitam 

agre vachayati prabhanjanasute tattvam munibhyah param 
vyakhyantam bharatadibhih parivritam ramam bhaje 

syamalam, seated in vlrasana with the thumb and pointing 

finger of the right hand brought together in the attitude of 

teaching the highest principle in philosophy to the assembled 

sages and his brothers, while Hanuman reads the text from 

the manuscript in his hand. This occurs at Mattancheri Palace 

also. Uttered by all that recite the Ramayana in parayana 
(chant) every day in South India, this verse is even today 

significant as representing a tradition. There are bronzes 

from the Tamil area showing this special attitude of Rama 

as a teacher. It occurs again in Triprayar (Fig. 102) and in 

Tiruvanchikulam (Fig. 100), in the paintings in the temple, 

as also in wood-carvings like the one from the Ettumanur 

Temple, dated in the middle of the 16th century. Similarly 

the Venugopala theme plays a very important role in the se¬ 

lection of subject for the murals; we have it in the earlier 

series of paintings from Cochin State, as from the temples 

of Triprayar (Fig. 101), Tiruvanchikulam (Fig. 99) and the 

later series of the 18th century at Trichur (Fig. 92). The 

temple at Trichur has vigorous paintings depicting a battle 

of archers (Figs. 95 and 96), with which similar wood carv¬ 

ing may be compared (Fig. 93), themes from the Ramayana 
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Fig. 97. Gajalakshmi, Venugopala and Subrahmanya, 18th century, Padmanabhapuram Palace 

and Krishna receiving Sudama with utmost affection (Fig. 

98). The contrast in the emaciated form of Sudama and the 

ample proportions of the other figures, the beaming pleas¬ 

ure in the eyes of Krishna and the embarrassed look of 
Sudama, though the figure is somewhat worn, are indeed 

a very interesting study. 

Undoubtedly, these murals inspired Raja Ravi Varma, 
the famous painter of Travancore, who has a special crown 

for his Krishna with the peacock feathers on top. Other 
details of dress and ornamentation, even the peacock feather 

fan and other details, can be observed in the paintings of 

Ravi Varma, who was as learned in Sanskrit lore as he was 
acquainted with the 18th century traditions of Kerala, 

whether from Cochin or from Travancore, as it was com¬ 

mon tradition throughout. The crown of Krishna in the 
company of Sudama at Trichur is not different from that of 
Giridharf from the Mattancheri Palace, both of which ulti¬ 
mately seek their inspiration in the earlier paintings of Vishnu 

as Krishna, playing the drum for Siva as the dancer in the 

Ettumanur panel of Nataraja, where, however, this feature 

is not so developed as in the 18th century paintings. 

The murals from the Triprayar Temple, along with 
those from Tiruvanchikulam, present an earlier phase of 

late 16th-17th century work from this region. In this the 
wealth of decoration is minute in its detail, and the crown 

itself is almost like a kalasa on the head, with a full blown 

lotus with its petals spread out occupying it almost entirely. 
Lotus petals issue from the gaping mouth of the 

makarakundalas (crocodile shaped rings) on the ear and 
very often appear as tassels also for the hem of the garment 

here and there. A hexagonal pattern in the wheel and a 
stylised conch, both with tri-pronged flames at four points, 

characterise Vishnu's weapons (Fig. 103). The chhannavlra 
(cross band), the kanthi(necklet) and the bhujasutra (armlet 

string), along with the udarabandha (stomach band) and 

the sinuous yajhopavita, become more decorative and 
exuberant than even in Hoysala sculpture. Around the crown 

is the outline of a halo, which is close to Chalukya tradition. 

In the 18th century paintings, circular decorative strips are 

often used on either side of principal figures, as may be 

observed in the Venugopala painting from Trichur, a deco¬ 

ration which we can see even now in the Guruvayur Temple. 
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Fig. 101. Venugopala, 16th-17th century, Triprayar 
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Fig. 102. Rama expounding philosophy, 16th-17th century, Triprayar 
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Fig. 103. Yoganarayana, 16th-17th century, Triprayar 
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Fig. 104. Seshasayi Vishnu and the demons Madhu and Kaitabha, Manuscript illustration, 16th century, Courtesy of 

Mr. Nilakandhan Nambudiripad 

In the neighbourhood of Travancore the paintings in 

the temple at Ettumanur should be reckoned the earliest 

after those of Tirunandikkarai, and go back to the 16th 

century. Coomaraswamy held the painting of Nataraja in 

the gopuram of this temple as a very important old example 

of ‘Dravidian painting’. It is also interesting for its tremen¬ 

dous size (12'x8'). An inscription in the temple, referring to 

the repairs and purification ceremony in about 1445 A.D., 

indicates that these paintings should be of about that time. 

This Nataraja with sixteen arms, dancing on Apasmara, 

presents a fusion of northern and southern traditions, the 

former derived through Chalukya Deccan. The 

vrishabhadhvaja, bull banner, recalls a similar one in the 

hand of the earlier dancing Siva at Pattadakal, here 

introduced, as in the Umamahesvara panel usually in the 

Deccan. As devotional literature was very popular in 

Malabar it is not at all surprising that a hymn like the 

Pradoshastava has been closely followed to group the 

figures composing the space outside the circle of light 

around Nataraja. Vishnu plays the mridanga, Brahma keeps 

time, Indra sounds the flute, while sages like Narada and 

goddesses like Parvatl, Lakshrm and Sarasvati witness the 

exhilarating dance of Siva. On top, four little boy saints 

appear with folded hands, as in the Mattancheri group of 

Umamahesvara, suggesting the devotion of Sanaka, 

Sanandana, Sanatana and Sanatkumara, most popular in 

the realm of bhakti or devotion. In the land of the 

Narayaniyam no opportunity could be missed for introduc¬ 

ing these juvenile saints. The trisula of Siva with the curves 

of the prongs in Chalukya fashion, suggests the main source 

of inspiration. In all these figures the halo around the crown 

points to the same source, as also the exaggerated detail 

of ornamentation. 

The paintings from Padmanabhapuram Palace 

(Fig. 97), fresh and well preserved, have a wealth of detail 

and iconographic interest and are typical of excellent work 

of the 18th century. Seated Vishnu, Seshasayi, 

Mahishamardim, Durga on the cut head of a buffalo, 

Bhairava beside his dog, Harihara, Ganesa and other 

themes are executed with great skill. Siva as Dakshinamurti, 

with yogapatta on his left foot, seated under the banyan 

tree, attended by Rishis, is a delightful composition on the 

wall above an entrance. The offering of huge bunches of 

plantain, milk porridge and cakes to Ganesa, to the 

accompaniment of music, with stately lamp stands 

branching off at the sides, which are peculiar to Malabar, is 

most interesting. The Sasta here recalls Revanta, the son 

of Surya, in North Indian sculpture. It is a spirited hunting 

scene with the hounds let after the wild and ferocious 
denizens of the forest. 
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The temple of Trichakrapuram has painting in a style 

that became more popular in the latter half of the 18th century, 

but exhibiting greater vitality. These are comparable to the 

paintings from Tirichur and the latest phase at Mattancheri. 

The Krishna, fondled by Nanda and Yasoda, and taught to 

walk slowly by cautiously placing his steps is indeed a 

masterpiece. The painting of Gajendramoksha from the 

Krishnapuram Palace, which is earlier by a few decades, 

shows Vishnu, on Garuda, coming to the rescue of the 

afflicted animal that cried for help. But, here, though follow¬ 

ing an earlier tradition of style, it fails to impress, as it lacks 

the spirit of the Garudanarayana, with Sri and Bhudevi, 

from the Mattancheri Palace. 

Arjuna shooting at the moving mark and his marriage 

with DraupadI, from the temple of Panayanarkavu, is an 

example of inferior work; it is interesting to observe that the 

same theme in the Virupaksha Temple at Hampi, executed 

during the Vijayanagara period, shows greater skill. 

In studying the pictorial art of Kerala one has to bear 

in mind its close association with wood carving which was, 

apart from murals, the most prolific form of decoration in 

temples. The great length of frieze and bracket figure have 

often to be compared with the murals; and these in theirturn 

illustrate, at every stage, the colourful life of the noblemen 

at court, the peasants in the village, the animals in the 

wood, the birds on the wing, the fields and meadows, the 

groves and orchards, the temples and tanks, the dance and 

mirth, the lights and bells and all the appendages for cere¬ 

monial worship that made up the picturesque life of me¬ 

dieval Kerala. 

The form in Kerala has been a continuous blend of the 

earlier Chalukya-Hoysala with the later Vijayanagara with 

a pronounced bias for local details of form and 

ornamentation. An earlier and less ornamentally loaded 

mode of depiction, typical of the 15th-16th century 

paintings can be noticed in the fragments of illustration in 

the manuscript of the Ramayana (Figs. 104, 107) in the 

possession of Mr. Nilakandhan Nambudiripad of Kanjur 

Mana, Chunangad, Ottapalam, Kerala, kindly made 

available to me by Dr. U.P. Shah, Deputy Director, Oriental 

Institute, Baroda. 
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MAHRATTA 
« % 

18th-19th centuries A.D. 

TOWARDS the end of the 17th century the Nayaka 

power became weak and the constant feuds between 

Tanjavur and Madurai gave the opportunity forthe Mahrattas 

to interfere. Actually VenkojI, the half-brother of SivajT, 

marched into Tanjavur, ostensibly to help the son of 

Vijayaraghava Nayaka to regain his lost kingdom, but 

actually because of the interenal dissensions in the Tanjavur 

court itself, and finally established himself as the ruler of 

Tanjavur. SivajTvery generously allowed independent pos¬ 

session, by his brother, of territory in the South, both at 

Bangalore in the Deccan, and Tanjavur and Jinji in the 

Tamil area. His sons, ShahajI, Sarfoji andTukoji, ruled one 

a'ter the other, until finally their power was shaken by the 

Mughal invasions. For a few more decades there was 

disorder in this area, through the interference of the French 

and Hyder AN, with the English unable to be of effective 

help. Even when the English could be of help, the prosper¬ 

ity of Tanjavur so excited the greed of Muhammad Ali, the 

Nawab of the Karnatak, that with the connivance of the 

Madras Government, he greatly jeopardised the position 

of Tanjavur, though finally the Board of Directors of the 

East India Company officially did justice and placed Sarfoji, 

the adopted son of Tulsaji, on the throne. Sarfoji was a 

versatile scholar, with great aesthetic taste, and was very 

well counselled by a Danish missionary, Schwartz, who 

created in him a love for several branches of the fine arts, 

science, langauages and literature. 

During the time of the Mahrattas in the South there 

was great encouragement of music, dance, literary compo¬ 

sition. Every art and craft flourished. Tanjavur and 

Kumbakonam became great centres of art and culture. The 

Deccani mode of painting, as it obtained in Maharashtra 

and further south, was introduced in Tanjavur, and en¬ 

riched by the local style of the Nayaka period, which was 

only an expession of Vijayanagara idiom, resulted in a new 

school with its own individuality, which arose towards the 

middle of the 18th century. Several carvings in ivory and 

wood, closely following this tradition, have also been found 

as examples of this period of art in the south. 

The paintings are characterised by the use of pure 

colours, avoiding mixing, but with slight, stylised modelling, 

effected by shading the inside of the contour. The principal 

colours are red, yellow, blue-black and white, all of them 

pure colours. Jewels, drapery and architectural elements, 

like pillars and canopy, are slightly raised, as in low relief, 

by the use of a special paste composed of fine saw dust and 

glue, carefully modelled, and covered with gold leaf, after 

fixing in it semi-precious stones of different hues. This is a 

special characteristic of the Tanjavur mode. The principal 

figure very often is of larger scale than the rest, and in spite 

of the best representation of portraiture, as in several 

pictures of the rulers and noblemen, a special type of 

stylization is apparent. The figures are chubby and plump, 

seeming indolent. 



Fig. 105. Rama's coronation, Mahratta, early 19th century, Palace, Tahjavur 
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Fig. 106. Navanita Krishna, Mahratta, early 19th century, Tahjavur, National Museum, New Delhi 
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THE SCHOOLS AND THEIR STYLES 
THE earliest phase of painting, Satavahana, from 

Caves 9 and 10 at Ajanta, shows an advanced tech¬ 

nique and treatment which presuppose a long and continu¬ 

ous tradition, examples of which are not available. 

Though the faces are rounded and chubby, the body 

is slim and slender. The eyes are rather large and open and 

the look is mostly a stare, unlike that of figures in Vakataka 

paintings a few centuries later. The turban is heavy, but the 
apparel is simple for male figures, while for the feminine 

figures the simple pearl necklace is a single strand or the 

phalakahara (composed of short strands of pearls and 
gemset slabs at intervals), the mekhala (waist zone) and 

heavy anklets. The treatment of the braid is simple, with the 

circular chatulatilaka mani (forehead jewel) prominent. 
The furniture, like the circular seat and the high-backed 

chair, and architectural details, are characteristic of the 

age. The animals and trees are treated in a very natural 
manner. 

The colours appear deep, with a rare achievement of 

volume, but sufficiently controlled to form fine composi¬ 
tions. There is frontality to a certain extent, which the 

painter is attempting to overcome. These paintings ap¬ 

proach the slightly advanced style of Sanchl rather than the 
more primitive style of Bharhut. Nevertheless the treatment 

of clouds and the depiction of ethereal figures, that moves 
softly in mid-air, is yet to be evolved a few centuries hence. 

The next phase at Ajanta, the Vakataka, affords 

enough material for study. Figures here are more sophis¬ 
ticated. The face tends to be a charming oval, the eyes are 

vivacious, the vacant stare of the earlier phase being 

completely eliminated, and side-long glances significantly 
introduced. The braid is not only elaborate and pearl¬ 

decked, but tends sometimes to be arranged towards one 

side, a fashion that still survives in Kerala. The earlier, 
simple jewellery becomes more elaborate, but only adds to 

the charm of the figures, unlike the later medieval load of 

heavy decoration. 

The couches, thrones and other items of furniture and 

details of architecture are entirely different from those of 

the earlier period and are in accord with the style of the age. 

The trappings of animals, like the elephants and horses, 

are more elaborate than in the earlier period. 

The movement of figures of celestials in the sky 

amidst clouds, with garments fluttering and the disposition 

of their limbs suggesting motion, with the face sometimes 

charmingly turned to look back or to the side, all represent 

a definite advance in artistic skill. The patterns of cloud are 

so charming an innovation that they are continued in the 

following periods of Chajukyas and Rashtrakutas. 

The colours are rich, bright and natural, with an 
attempt at modelling. The light colour scheme of clouds, 

the green of the orchard or plantain trees, the deep shades 

of the forest, the colourful setting of palaces and pillared 
halls, the balance of colour in arrangement of groups of 

figures, with subtle differences in shades of complexion, all 

point to the ability of the painter in handling the colour 

palette. 

Intense study of form and anatomy of man, plant and 

animal and bird, is revealed in the mastery of foreshorten¬ 
ing, back view and graceful flexions in several human 

figures, in the portrayal of orchard and woods, the elephant 

in different attitudes of motion, and birds on the wing, as in 
the arresting scene of the Hamsa jataka. The pattern of this 

scene would do credit to any of the best of Chinese 

masters, noted for fine bird studies. 

Even the fragments of Western Chajukya painting at 

BadamI prove the continuation of this classical tradition. 
The movement of the dancing figures is excellently bal¬ 

anced by those seated, with well arranged groups around 
them. The colour scheme is soothing to the eye and 

continues the earlier Ajanta tradition. 

The Pallava fragmetns of painting, both at Panama- 
lai and KanchTpuram, clearly show the mastery of the 

Pallava painter over line in figure drawing, design and 
restraint in use of colour, with great aesthetic effect. 

Early Pandya and Chera paintings are exactly in this 

mode. 

The Cho|a painter continued the earlier Pallava tradi¬ 
tion with great fervour. But the lapse of a couple of 

centuries does reveal a different type of anatomy of man, 

beast and bird in the murals of the BrihadTsvara Temple. 
The face is more circular than the oval ones in Pallava 

figures. The apparel changes and the ornamentation here 

is more elaborate than in Pallava paintings. The jackets 
worn by Rajaraja's warriors clearly bespeak their own 

period. 

The architectural details, both secular and religious, 

like the palace, temple vimana and gopura with tank, halls 
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and festival gathering, are all a faithful picture of the age. 

The gigantic Tripurantaka form, and the group of 

celestials aiding him, demonstrate the ease with which the 

Chola painter could manage titanic figures, while the danc¬ 

ers and the group, in lovely flexions, and dwarfs, playing 

drums in funny attitudes, prove his hand at finicky detail and 

in composing groups. 

The treatment of clouds, in the celestial spheres, 

where dancing nymphs are portrayed, is entirely different 

from the earlier patterns at Ajanta, but are not very different 

from those in Rashtrakuta paintings from Ellora, from the 
Jaina temple, which, though earlier than the Choja ones, 

are nearer them in date. While at Ajanta there are long 

diagonal rows of peak-shaped clouds with successive lines 

on top, as if forming encrustations, those here at Tanjavur 

are horizontal rows of clover-shaped clouds. 

The Hoysala paintings, of which the only examples 

are on palm leaves, are superior to contemporary 

KakatTya murals, in figure drawing, design and colour 

scheme. While the Hoysala paintings still echo the classi¬ 

cal style, the Kakatiya ones betray conventionalism and 

approach the folk method of delineation. Colours are flat 

and modelling almost unattempted, a factor which be¬ 

comes a feature in all phases. The element of ornamenta¬ 

tion characteristic of Hoysala sculpture is observed also in 
painting of the period. 

The Vijayanagara phase is interesting as a study of 

the tendencies in conventionalisation. The peculiar dress 

of the time, the fan-shaped folds of the undergarment, the 

end of the cloth covering the breasts, the tight jacket and 
large coarse braid are characteristic of women, while men 

are portrayed in different modes of dress, the chieftains 

and princes having long conical caps, so characteristic of 
court dress of the time. 

Taste coarsens somewhat; feminine palanquin bear¬ 

ers, horses and elephants composed of feminine groups, 

so arranged as to suggest the figures of the animals, as 

mounts for Manmatha and Rati, become favourite themes, 

often repeated. 

Still there are some paintings of this period which 

show that the painter's flair for art has not yet abated. The 

Nayaka phase is much the same. In this period the ten¬ 

dency for long bands to narrate episodes and to label 

scenes, through long descriptions in Tamil or Telugu, 

according to the region where the paintings occur, be¬ 

comes almost universal and this is carried on from the 

murals to miniatures on paper and cloth, on temple hang¬ 

ings and in book illustration. 

In Kerala there is a strong bias for picturesque Kathakali 

modes, of dress and decoration. The faces of the figures, 

as well as the anatomy of figures, are heavy and the eyes 

somewhat somnolent. The crown, with lotus arrangement, 

or with peacock feathers on top, as in the case of Krishna's, 

is heavy, with the aureole almost fastened to it. 

The architectural details are in conformity with those 

of Kerala, as are the trees and items of domestic use. The 

tree of lamps and the heavy lamp stand, the jackfruit 
offering for Ganesa and other details, show a strong local 

bias and the painter's love of his immediate neighbourhood. 

In details of ornamentation, the Hoysala school has 

had a tremendous influence in Kerala, with an overall touch 

of the Vijayanagara patterns, and with a strong bias for 

weird Kathakali make-up. The painter has a keen eye for 

details and a passion for groups and group compositions. 

The colour scheme in Kerala painting is rich and 

deep. The shades are never light, but always somewhat 

sombre. The figures have much movement and are always 

dramatic. The effort to represent volume is rendered by a 

slight darkening at the edges in an attempt at modelling. 

The last phase of painting in the South, under the 

Mahrattas, represents flat figures, mostly pale and lacking 
the essential spark of life. 

Fig. 107. Ganesa, Manuscript illustra¬ 
tion, 16th century, Courtesy of 
Mr. Nilakandhan Nambudiripad 
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art ha 44 

Artists— 

habits 21 

Asita 43 

Asmaka 38 

Asoka 32,79 

Asuras 70, 105, 107 

atibhahga 94 

aujjvalya 30 

avadanas 37 

Avadanakalpatata 41 

avadana— 

Purana 41 

Simhala 43 

aviddachitra 17 

Badami 44,45,47, 50,60,61,78,133 

Badami— 

Cave 4, 44 

Bagh 36 

bahissutra 31 

Bahubali 77 

Balakrishna 56, 79 

balalila 103 

Bala Siri 33 

Balasubrahmanya 56 

Ballala II, 76 

Ballala, Vira 76 

Bana 22,23,24,32, 33, 36, 78, 85 

Banaras 34, 42, 43 

Bangalore 130 

baramasa 18 

Baroda 129 

Baroda— 

grant 59 

Barrett 36 

Battatiri — 

Narayana 117 

Bedsa 33 

Belur 72, 77 

Bengal 27 

bhadra 26 

Bhagavata 24, 45, 117 

Bhagavati 117 

Bhairava 64, 128 

Bhaja 33 

Bhaktas 69 

bhakti 128 

Bhallika 43 

bhahgas 67 

Bharasivas 36 

Bharata 26, 46, 69 

Bharhut 34,41,133 

Bhattaputra 69 

Bhasa 17 

bhaumika 27 

bhava 40 

Bhavabhuti 23, 24 

bhavachitra 27 

bhavasabalata 18 

Bhava-yojana 17 

Bhavila 42 

Bhaviraja 38 

bhavyas 55 

Bhikshatana 90,109,110 

Bhilsa 78 

bhitti 22 

bhittichitra 22 

bhittisamskara 26 

bhogasana 117 

Bhogasanasina 44 

Bhoja 26 

Bhrihgi 112 

Bhudevi 99, 105, 129 

bhujahgatrasita 56, 85, 94 

bhujasutra 121 

bhujataruvana 60 

bhushana 17,54,71 

Bhutaganas 119 

Bhutamata 117 

Bijapur 112 

Bilva 107 

binding— 

medium 22 

bindujavartana 17, 26 

binduka 31 

Bittideva 72 

Bittiga 72 

board 19, 21,22 

Bodhisattva 41,43 

Bodhisattva Sama 34 

Bodhisattva Vajrapani 42 

Bodhi tree 33, 34, 42 
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Bombay 77 

Borabudur 41,56 

Brahma 48, 54, 60, 70, 85, 94, 105, 

110, 112, 128 

Brahmadatta 43 

brahmagranthi 50 

Brahmarishis 110 

Brahma-Sasta 112 

brahmasutra 31 

brahmoktanatya 69 

Brihadlsvara 18,63 

Brihadisvara Temple 63, 64, 70, 133 

Brihatkatha 32 
Brihatkathamarijari 20 

Brilliance-in painting 30 

British Museum 34, 41 

brush 18, 19, 20, 22, 25, 27, 28 

brushes— 

kurchaka 22 

Iekhinl22 
tulika 22 

Buddha 18, 37, 40, 41,42, 43, 76 

Buddha— 

life scenes 43 

Buddhabhadra 38 

Bukka 79 

Bukkaraya II, 83 

burnishing 27 

bhayanaka rasa 18 

Calicut 113 

canvas 20, 22, 28, 30, 31 

Cave— 

Jogimara 19 

Ceylon 21,38 

chaityakari 48 

chakravaka 51 

Chajukyas 53,60,61,79,115, 

128, 129, 133 

Chajukya— 

Early Western 19, 44-47, 59 

Chajukyas— 

of Kalyani 78 

Chajukyas— 

Western 59, 72, 78 

Chajukya, Western style 133 

chamara 46, 64 

chamaradharini 47 

Champeyya Jataka 41,42 

Chandesa 90 

Chandesanugraha 90 

Chandragiri 112 

Chandragupta 32 

Chandragupta II, 36 

Chandrasekhara 94, 98 

chapakara 25 
chapakriti 26 

chatulatilaka 33 

chatulatilaka mani 133 

chatura 46, 56 

chauri 99 

Chedis 32 

Chera 32, 54, 58 

Chera-style 133 

Cheraman 67, 69 

chetas 23 
Chhaddanta Jataka 34, 41 

chhannavlra 121 

chhaya 30 

Chhotelal Jain 76 

chiaroscuro 31 

Chidambaram 63, 69, 79, 83, 89, 103 

Chidambaram Temple 109 

chikura 47 

Chinese Turkestan 17, 35 

chinmudra 112 

Chinnabomma Nayaka 112 

chitra 17,27 

chitra— 

aviddha 17,27 

viddha 17,27 

chitrabhasa 17, 27 

chitracharya 19 

chitradoshas 17 

chitragriha 24 

chitragunas 17, 30 

chitrakara 19,21 

chitrakarapuli 48 

chitrakuta 23 

chitralakshana 27 

chitramaljgai 23 

chitramandapas 63 

chitrapata 17 

chitraphalaka 19 

chitrasala 19, 23, 24, 54, 63 

chitrasalai 23 

chitrasalas— 

location of 23 

plans of 23 

types of 23 

chitrasastra 35 

chitrasutra 25, 26 

chitrasutradana 21 

chitra vidyopadhyayas 19 

chitronmiJana 21 

Chola 23, 49, 50, 54, 63, 64, 69, 70, 71 

72, 77, 79, 89, 107 

Choja— 

paintings 70, 71 

Chola Rajaraja 17 

Choja style 134 

Chola, Vikrama II, 63 

Chullasubhadda 35 

Chunangad 129 

classification— 

of pictures 26-27 

Cochin 113, 115, 117, 119, 121 

colour 17, 20,21,22, 25, 27, 28, 31, 

colours—basic 

gairika 22 

nili 22 

colours— -basic 

sudha 22 

kajjala 22 

haritala 22 

red 22 

blue 22 

white 22 

black 22 

yellow 22 

connoisseur 21,26,33 

110 Coomaraswamy 128 

Cranganore 113 

criticism— 

of art 25, 26 

cross-hatching 17, 26, 31 

Cuddapah 115,128 

Dakshinamurti 71,85, 90, 128 

dakshinavarta 25, 26 

Dalavanur 54 

Damayanti 24 

Damodaragupta 19, 26, 69 

dampati— 
theme of 40 

danda 46, 56 

dandahasta 46 

Dandanayaka, Hulli 76 

Dandan-Oiliq 35 

Danish 130 

Dantidurga 59 

Darasuram 63 

Darukavana 109 

Dasakumaracharitra 22 
Dasartha 83, 98 

Dattila 26 

Deccan 26, 32, 33, 36, 37, 59, 

103, 128, 129 

Deccani kaim 99 

decoration— 

in painting 17, 27 

Defects— 

of pictures 25, 26 

Depth— 

in painting 25, 31 

DevakT 103 

, Devar, Karuvurar 69 

Devas 98, 105 

Devasena 36, 109 

Devi 110 

Devimahatamya 117 

dhammilla 47, 61 

Dhanyakata 32 

Dharanendra Yaksha 77 

Dharasena 76 

dharma 42, 43, 44 

Dharmaraja 45 

Dhavala 76, 77 

,41 Dhenuka103 

Dhruva 59 

dhullchtra 27 

Digambara 76 
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Dakpala 61 

Dikshita, Appaya 112 

Dikpala 61 

Dikshita Nilakantha 28 

Dikshitaras 110 

dindi 19 

Divakarasena 36 

Division—of painting 30 

Divyavadana 41,42 

Dorasamudra 72 

Draupadi 17, 85, 129 

Dravida 79 

Drawing 22, 25, 28, 31,34 

Drawing— 

strong 25 

coarse 25 

weak 25 

vague 25 

Dubreuil, Jouveau 35, 50, 54, 60 

Durga 64, 85, 105, 128 

Durvasa 105 

Dushyanta 17 

Dussasana 17 

Dutavakya 17 

Dutch 117 

Dvaraka 28 

Dvaravatipura 72 

Easel 22 

East India Company 130 

ekavali 33, 35 

Elapura 59 

Ellora 59, 60, 77, 85, 111, 117, 134 

elutelijambalam 23 

ejuttunilaimandapam 23 

embellishment—in painting 67 

emotion—in painting 17, 25 

English 130 

Enlightened One 42 

Epigraphia Indica 47 

Ettumanur Temple 119,121,128 

eyes—depiction of 25, 26, 31 

foreshortening 25, 26, 31 

form 17, 25, 27, 30, 33 

French 130 

gairika 22 

Gajantaka 85 

Gajapati 99 

Gajendramoksha 129 

galleries— 

art 23 

mobile 23 

private 23 

public 23 

travelling 24 

Gallery, National 69 

gana 50, 52, 54, 69 

Ganapati 85 

Ganapatideva 78 

Gandaraditya 63 

Gandharvas 23, 64 

Ganesa 70, 109, 119, 128, 134 

Gariga 42, 61,94, 110 

Gangadhara 94 

Gangaikondachojapuram 63, 85, 90 

Gangaraja 76 

Ganges 63 

Garuda 25, 60, 98, 105, 129 

Garudanarayana 129 

Garudavahana 98 

Gathasaptasatl 32 

gaura 47 

Gauri 94 

Gaurlprasadaka 94 

Gautama, Indrabhuti 76 

Gautamiputra 36 

Gautamiputa, Satakarni 33 

ghattana 28 

ghattihchi 30 

giridhari 121 

gloss— 

in painting 30 

Golconda 115 

Goli 41 

Gomatesvara 61 

Gopinatha Rao, T.A. 30 

gopls 117 

gopura 79, 85, 109, 134 

gopuram 128 
Govardhana 119 

Govardhanagiridhara 117 

Govinda 59 

Govindaswami, S.K. 64 

gradation— 

in painting 31 

ground 21,25 

Gujarat 60 

Gunadhara 76 
Gunadhya 32 

gunas 67 

Guptas 36, 40, 78 

Gupta, Prabhavati 36 

Gurumuti 112 

Guruvayur 115, 117, 121 

habits— 

of artists 21 

Hala 32 

Hampi 79, 129 

hamsa 26 

Hamsa Jataka 38,41,42, 133 

Hanuman 119 

hatching 38 

Haravijaya 31 

Harsha 48, 78 

Harshacharita 19, 22,36 

Harshavardhana 20 

Harihara 79, 94, 128 

Harishena 36, 38, 42 

haritala 22 

hastas 56 

hastalekha 21 

Hasti Jataka 42, 43 

hastochchaya 19 

hasya rasa 23, 71 

Hemavati 61 

Himalayas 35 

Himavan 117 

Hoysajas 72, 76, 77, 85, 121, 129 

Hoysala style 134 

hudukka 85 

Hulli Dandanayaka 76 

Hyderabad 115 

Hyder Ali 117, 130 

Idapally 113 

Ikshvaku 36, 72 

Man Gautaman 55 

Indian Antiquary 45 

India— 

South 17, 26, 28, 32, 33 

Western 32 

Indra 24, 47, 85, 105, 107, 109, 

115,128 

Indrabhuti Gautama 76 

Indraprastha 42 

Indra Sabha 61,109 

Inscription— 

Ajanta Cave 16, 41,42 

Ajanta Cave 20, 38 

Ajanta Cave 26, 38 

Badami Cave 4, 44 

Inscription— 

Lepakshi temple 129, 

Mandagapattu 48 

Institute, Oriental 129 

Irandati 42 

Irugappa 79 

Isvara 48 

Ivory carvers 25, 32 

Jaggeyapeta 33 

Jain, Chhotelal 76 

Jaina Karma 76 

Jaina paintings 64 

Jalakrlda 24 

Jalakanthesvara temple 79,112 

Janaka 85 

jata 50,110 

Jatakas 37-38,41, 

Jataka— 

Champeyya 41,42 

Chhaddanta 34, 41 

Hamsa 38,41,42, 133 

Hasti 42, 43 

Kshanti 41, 42 
Machchha 42, 43 

Mahajanaka 41,42 

Mahakapi 41,42 

Mahakapi 1,42, 43 

Mahakapi II, 42, 43 

Mahanmmagga 42, 43 

Miga 38 

Mahisha 41,43 
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Matiposaka 41,42, 43 

Nigrodhamiga 42, 43 

Ruru 41,42, 43 

Sama 34, 42 

Sankhapala 41 

Sarabhamiga 41,42, 43 

Sibi 41,42, 43 

Simhala 43 

Sutasoma 42, 43 

Valahassa 41,42, 

Vessantara 38, 41,43 

Vidhurapandita 38, 41,42, 

Jatamakuta 51,60 

Jatakamala 41,43 

Jayadeva 117 

Jayadhavala 76 

Jayamahgala 40 

Jinji 130 

Jogimara Cave 19 

Jouveau Dubreuil 35, 50,54, 60 

Jujuka 43 

Jutatasara 26 

Kafur, Malik 76 

Kaikeyl 98 

Kailasa 59, 60, 61, 109 

Kailasanatha— 

Cell No. 9, 50 

Cell No. 11 50 

Cell No. 12 50 

Cell No. 23 50 

Cell No. 34 50, 58 

Cell No. 41 50 

Cell No. 46 50 

Kailasanatha temple 45, 48, 50, 58, 59,90 

kajjala 22 

Kakataya 78 

Kakatiya style 134 

Kalachoras 21 

Kalahasti 79 

Kalasa 23, 121 

Kalasthana 24 

Kali, YakshT 77 

Kali 64, 70 

Kalidasa 17,21,22,24,38,47,60,67 

Kalinga 32 

Kalm 
Deccani 99 

Kalpavasidevas 64 

Kalpavriksha 105, 117 

Kalyanasundara 94 

KalyanI 78 

Kama 24, 44, 98 

Kamadeva 24 

Kamadhenu 105 

Kamasutra 19, 40 

Kampa 79, 22 

Kampaharesvara 63 

KanakamunI 43 

KanchT 48, 50,58, 60,110 

Kanchipuram 45, 48, 50,53, 60,70,79, 

90, 98, 112, 115, 133 

Kanjur Mana 129 

Kanthaslesha 47 

Kanth! 121 

Kapardisvara Temple 110 

Kapilavastu 43 

Karandamakuta 64 

Karka Suvarnavarsha 59 

Karla 33, 35 

Karnata 79 

Karnataka, 115, 130 

Karttikeya 70, 119 

karuna rasa 18, 43, 71 

Karuvarur Devar 69 

Kashayapahuda 76 

Kasyapa 43 

Katahadi Vasithiputa 34 

Kathakali 115, 134 

Kathasaritasagara 19, 67 

Katikabhumi 55 

katisutra 50 

Kaveri 48 

Kaveripumpattinam 64 

Kaviyur 58 

Kavyalarikara sutravritti 30 

KavyamJmamsa 21 

Kavyaprakasa 18 

Kerala 79, 83, 113, 115, 117, 119, 121, 

128, 129, 133 

Kerala style 134 

Kejuras 51 

khachora 22 

Khandita nayika 94 

Khema 42 

Khilji, Alla-ud-din 76 

kinnaras 23, 24, 52 

kinnarl 52 

Kiratamurti 117 

kirita 50 

kiritamukuta 98 

KIrtivarman 44, 47 

kittalekhanl 22 

kittavati 22 

Kochadayan 53 

kolam 27 

Kongu 58 

Krakuchchhanda 43 

Kramrisch, Stella 46, 61 

Krishna 60-61,85, 98, 103, 117, 119, 

121, 129,134 

Krishna I, 59 

Krishnabhisarika 18 

Krishnadevaraya 79, 89, 99 

Krishnanataka 117 

Krishnapuram Palace 129 

Krishna Valley 32, 34, 36, 48 

Kshanti Jataka 41,42 

Kshatriya 44 

kshayavriddhi 25, 26 

Kshemendra 19,20,41 

kubja 69 

Kuchabandha 64, 98 

Kudyaka 27 

Kulasekharajvar 85 

Kulottuhga II, 63 

Kulottuhga III, 63 

Kumaradatta 19 

Kumarasambhava 21,28, 30, 117 

Kumbhakonam 79, 107, 130 

Kundala 50 

Kuntaka, Rajanaka 30 

kuntala 25, 26, 36 

kurchaka 22 

Kurnool 115 

Kurumbarnad 113 

Kushan 41 

Kuttani 19 

Kuttanlmata 19, 26, 40, 69 

lakshanas 67 

LakshmiSI, 99,105, 128 

Lakshminarayana 60,109 

Lakshmivara mandapa 64 

lalatatilaka 50 

lalita 52 

lanchchana 44 

lavanyayojana 17,41 

lekhini 22, 26 

LepakshT 17, 79, 85, 98 

likeness 17 

Was— 
of Siva 110 

Limbs— 

of painting 17,40 

Line-shading 17, 30, 31 

Lingama Nayaka 112 

Lingodabhava 60 

Longhurst, A.H. 85 

Machchha Jataka 42, 43 

Macharla 78 

Madanantaka 85 

Madhurakavi 53 

Madras 130 

Madura 68 

Madurai 53, 55, 63, 100, 101, 115, 

Magha 28 

Mahabalipuram 25, 40,45, 47, 117 

Mahabandha 76 

Mahabharata 23, 85, 117 

Mahabharatachampu 117 

Mahadhavala 76 

Mahajamaka Jataka 41,42 

Mahakapi Jataka 41,42 

Mahakapi Jataka I, 42, 43 

Mahakapi Jataka II, 42, 43 

Mahalakshm1117 

Mahallika 67 

MahamanasT 77 

Mahapurusha 50,67, 69 

maharajalila 46 

Maharashtra 27, 79, 130 

Mahasubhadda 35 

Mahaummagga Jataka 42, 43 

130 
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Mahavlra 76, 77 

Mahendra 54 

Mahendravadi 58 

Mahendravarman 47, 48, 53, 55 

Mahendravarman— 

titles of 48 

Mahesa 85 

Mahlsha Jataka 41,43 

Mahishamardini 128 

Mahosada 43 

Mahratta— 

paintings 130 

Mahrattas 130 

Mahratta style 134 

Maitreya 43 

makara 77, 105 

makarakundalas 121 

makuta 46, 47 

Malabar 117, 119,128 

Malavikagnimitra 19, 24, 67 

malavya 26 

Malayadipatti 63 

Malik Kafur 76 

Mamallapuam 61 

Mamandur 48, 54, 58 

Manavalli Ramakrishna Kavi 28 

Manaveda 117 

Mandagapattu 54 

Mandagapattu— 

inscription 48 

mandapas 46, 60,78, 79, 83, 85, 

98, 107, 109 

Mandara 78, 105 

Mangalesa 44, 45, 46, 47 

marigalyalekhya 23 

Mangamma 115 

Manmagal 99 

Manmatha 40, 98, 110,134 

Manthara 98 

Manunltikonda 89 

Mara 42 

Maradharshana 40, 42 

Marangari, Uttaramantri 53 

Maravaraman Rajasimha 53 

Margasahayesvara Temple 112 

Markandeya 90 

Marut 105 

Matariga Yaksha 77 

Materials— 

of painters 22, 26, 27, 28 

Matiposaka Jataka 41,42, 43 

matsyodara 25, 26 

Mattanchery 128 

Mattancheri Palace 115, 117, 

119,121, 129 

Mattavitasa 48 

Mauryas 32 

Maya 41,43 

medium 19,22,25,26,27 

Meghaduta 40 

mekhala 33, 133 

Men—types of 26 

merits—of painting 25, 26, 27, 28-29 

merugu 30 

meruhgidi 30 

Miga Jataka 38 

misra 26 

Modelling 17, 19, 21,25 

Modern Review 30 

Mogalrajapuram 48 

Mohini 94, 109, 117 

Moodbidri 76, 98 

moods 26-27 

Mrichchhakatika 20, 22, 67 

mridanga 110,128 

Muchukunda 98, 107, 109, 120,131, 132 

mudras 67, 69 

Mughal 24,130 

Mughal style 115 

Muhammad Ali 130 

Mukhamandapa 55 

muktayajnopavita 61 

Mukunda 85 

Mukundamala 85 

Mundamala 64 

Munro, Sir Thomas 117 

murtis 27 

museums 24 

Museum, British 34, 41 

Museum, National 56, 76 

Museum, Prince of Wales 77 

Muyalaka 109 

Mysore 72, 112, 115 

Naga 41,42 

Nagapattinam 77 

nagara 26 

Nagaraja 77 

nagaraka 19, 22, 24, 25 

Nagarjunakonda 41,43 

Naishadha 31 

Naishadhiyacharita 20, 24, 54 

Nala 54 

Nalachampu 30 

Nalacharita Nataka 28 

Nalacharitra 24 

Nalagiri 18, 41,43 

Namboodiri, Narayana 117 

Nambudiripad 129 

Nanaghat Cave 32, 33 

Nanda 42, 43, 129 

Nandagopa 103 

Nandi 70, 98, 109,119 

Nandikesvara 85, 115 

Nandilakkisetti 85 

Nandivarman Pallavamalla 53 

Nannechoda 28, 30,31 

Nannya 28 

Narada 69, 109, 128 

Naradasilpa 23, 26, 27 

Narasimha 44 

Narasimha II, 76 

Narasimha shrine 98 

Narasimhavarman 47, 48, 53 

Narasimhavarman I, 48 

Narayana 26, 31 

Narayana Battatiri 117 

Narayana Namboodiri 117 

Narayanlyam 117, 119, 128 

Narendrasena 36 

nartaka 19 

Nartamalai 63, 64 

nata 19 

Nataraja 56, 60,63, 69, 70, 109, 121, 128 

Natesa 94 

National Gallery 69 

National Museum 56, 76 

natya 69 

natyamandapa 26, 85, 90, 94 

natyasala 24 

navanarlkunjara 98 

Navasahasankacharitra 24 

nayaka 18 

Nayaka 64, 79, 83, 94, 100, 101, 103, 

105, 107, 109,110, 112, 117, 130,134 

Nayaka, Chinnabomma 112 

Nayaka, Lihgama 112 

Nayaka, Raghunatha 100 

nayaka, satha 94 

Nayaka style 134 

Nayaka, Tirumala 115 

Nayaka, Vijayaraghava 130 

Nayaka, Virupanna 85 

nayika 18 
Nedunjadayan 53 

Neminatha 103, 105 

Nigrodhamiga Jataka 42, 43 

Niladevf 99 

Nitakandhan 129 

NUakantha Dikshita 28 

n/7/"22 

NirrTti 105 

niryasakalka 22 

Nisumbha 105 

Nityavinoda 63 

nlv! 33 

Nolamba 61 

nulkolipi 31 

Olapavakuttu 115 

Oriental Institute 129 
Origin— 

of art 26 

of drawing 26 

Orissa 79, 99 

ornamentation 25, 33, 71 

OttantuHal 115 

Ottapalam 129 

outline 22, 31,34 

oviyam 23 

oviyanilayam 63 

padapitha 46, 47 
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padasvastika 83 

Padataditaka 19, 20, 22 

Padmanabhapuram Palace 128 

padmapatra-nibha 26 

Padmavatl YakshinT 77 

Paes 79 

Paharl 24 

Painter 17, 18, 19-22, 26, 28, 30,31 

Painters— 

challenge of 21 

Painters— 

Roladeva 19 

Kumaradatta 19 

Painter— 

materials, 22, 26-27, 28-29 

Painter— 

tools 22, 26, 28-29 

Paintings— 

Cho|a 64, 71 

Paintings— 

Jaina 64 

Painter— 

Pandyan 54 

Paintings— 

Western Indian 60 

Painting— 

Philosophy of 26-27 

Painting— 

process of 28-29 

Painting— 

stages in 21,28, 30,31 

Palampet 78 

Palghat 113 

Pallava 48-52, 53, 54, 55, 58, 94,133 

Pallavabhahjana 53 

Pallavamalla, Nandivarman 53 

Pallavaram 58 

PaNiyarai 117 

panagoshthi 24 

Panamalai 48, 49-50,70,133 

Panayanarkavu 129 

PahchadasI 30 

Pahchamukhavadya 110 

Pahchanarikunjara 98 

Pandarpur 79 

Pandyas 32, 53-56, 58, 79 

Pandya- 

early style 133 

Pandyan painter 54 

Paolo Uccello 69 

Paramara 26 

Pararikusa Arikesari 53 

Parantaka 63 

paravritta 26 

parayana 119 

parinirvana 17 

Paripadal 24, 64 

parsvagata 26 

Parsvanatha 77, 95 

Parvati 21,28, 30, 31,49, 50,85, 90, 94, 

98, 109, 110,117, 119, 128 

Paryankagranthi bandha, 64 

pata 22, 28 

pataka 56 

Pathaka 117 

patraka 31 

patrakundala 47 

patravartana 17, 38 

Pattadakal 19, 60, 128 

Pazhayannur117 

Penukonda 85, 98, 106, 111, 120, 137 

perspective 30 

phalaka 22, 28 

phalakahara 33, 133 

philosophy- 

of painting 26, 27 

Picture— 

classification of 26, 27 

Pillalamarri 78 

portraits 17, 26, 33 

Portuguese traveller 79 

Powers— 

mantra 44 

prabhu 44 

utsaha 44 

Poysaja 72 

Prabandha style 117 

Prabhavati Gupta 36 

pradaksinapatha 50 

Pradoshastava 110 

Prajapatisilpa 26, 27 

pramana 17,30,40 

pranava 110 

prasadas 23 

prasadhikas 47 

Prasenajit 42 

Prataparudraveda 78 

Prataparudrayasobhushana 78 

pratiharl 47 

Pratimanataka 17 

Pratishthana 19, 32 

Praudhadevaraya 79 

Pravarasena I, 36 

Pravarasena II, 36 

Prince of Wales Museum 77 

prishthasvastika 46, 67 

PrithvT 44 

PrithvTrupa 19 
Prithvfshena 36 

Priyakamim 83 

process— 

of painting 17, 26-27, 28-31 

Praia II, 78 

Proportion 17,25,30,31 

Puhar 23 

pujavidhana 21 

PulakesT 48 

PulakesT I, 44 

PulakesT II, 44 

Pulamavi, VasishthTputra 33 

Punnaka, Yaksha 41,42 

Puranas 85, 112 

Puranaavadana 41,42 

puranachchhaya 30 

Purvakaranagama 90 

purnakumbha 105 

Purvabharatachampu 117 

Qyzyl 17 

Raghu 70 

Raghunatha Nayaka 100 

Raghuvamsa 38, 47, 51, 117 

Rahula 42, 43 

raikhika 26, 31 

raikhikavartana 17, 26 

RajagambhTra 63 

Rajanaka Kuntaka 30 

Rajanaka Ruyyaka 67 

Rajaraja 63, 64, 69, 70,133 

Rajaraja II, 63 

Rajaraja Choja 17, 63 

Rajaraja— 

titles of 63 

Rajarajesvaramudayar 63 

Rajarajesvara temple 63 

Raja Ravi Varma 121 

Rajasekhara 30 

Rajasimha 50, 58 

Rajasimha, Maravarman 53 

Rajasthan 18, 24 

Rajendra 63 

RajyasrT 19 

rakshasa 18 

Rama 19, 30, 85, 98, 117, 119 

Ramachandran 105 

Ramakrishna Manavalli Kavi 28 

Ramanuja 72 

Ramaraya, Aliya 79 

Ramayana 23, 24, 61,83, 85, 

98, 115, 117, 119,129 

Rambha 85, 105, 109 

Ramgarh 19 

Rangacharya 117 

Rahganatha 79, 100 

Rahgapataka 48, 53 

rangoll 27 

Rao Gopinatha & T. A. 30 

rasa 18, 27 

rasas— 

bhayanaka 18 

karuna 18 

santa 13 

sringara 18 

rasachitra 27 

rasalila 24 

rasikachitra 27 

Rashtrakutas 59, 61,76, 133, 134 

rat ha— 

Dharmaraja 56 

Rati 24, 40, 98, 110,112, 134 

Ratnakara 31 

Ratnavall 20, 22 
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raurdra 18 Sarabhaniga Jataka 41, 42, 43 Sketch 17, 18, 19, 20, 21,31 
raudra rasa 71 sardula 60 Smith 64 
Rayalagopura 79 Sarasvatl 24, 42, 128 Somapalayam 98 
rekha 17, 54,71 Sarasvatfsilpa 26, 27 Somaskanda 50, 51,98, 107 
rekhapradana 21 Sarvasena 26 Somesvara 26, 76 
Revanta 128 Sarvasiddhi Acharya 60 Sonuttara 35 
rijvagata 25, 26, 30,31 Sasaka 26 South India 17, 26, 28, 32, 33, 48, 53, 79, 
Rishabhadeva 103, 105 Sasta 128 98, 100, 103, 107, 112, 119, 130, 134 
rishi 18 Satras 44 Sravanabejagola 77 
rishikumar 25 Satakarni— Sravasti 42, 43 
rishipatnis 110 Gautmiputra 32 Sravasti miracle of 42 
Roladeva 19 Satvahanas 32, 35, 36, Sri 105, 129 
Rome 54, 55 Satavahana style 133 Sri Harsha 24, 54 
Rudradeva 78 satha nayaka 94 Sri Kumara 27 
Rudramba 78 Saudharmendra 83 sringara 18,23,24 
Rudrasena II, 36 Saundaryalaharl 21 sringara chesta 24 
ruchaka 26 Sayanachitrasalas 23, 24 Srirangam 79 
rupabheda 17, 40 Schools of painting — Srirangapatnam 115 
rupadakha 19 Mughal 24 Srutadevi 77 
Ruru Jataka 41,42, 43 PaharT 24 Stages— 
Ruskin 21 Rajasthani 24 in painting 21,28, 30, 31 
Sabha 70,109 Schwartz 130 St. Egidio— 
Sabha— scroll 17, 23 battle of 69 

of Indra 61, 109 SerfojT 130 Stella Kramrisch 46, 61 
Sabhapati 109 Seshasayai Vishnu 117, 128 sthanas 25, 26 
Sachi 48, 83 Seven Hills 79 stipling 17, 26, 31,38 
Sachikrita 26 shadanga 17,40 stupa 34, 79 
Sadrisya 17, 41 Shading 17, 25, 26, 31 stupa— 
Sahasraksha 112 Shah, Dr. U.P. 129 uddesika 37 

Sahridayalila 67 Shahaji 130 Subrahmanya 110 
Sakata 103 Shatkandagama 76 Suchindram 115 

Sakra 43 Sibi Jataka 41,42, 43 Sudama 121 

Sakyamuni 43 Siddhartha 40, 42 Sudasa 43 

Sala 72 Sikh! 43 Sudha 22 

Salaka 22 Silappadikaram 55 Sudharma Devasabha 47 

Sama 26, 30, 34 silpa 21,22, 27, 28, 31, 38 Sugata 38 

samabhanga 64, 94 Silparatna 26, 27, 30, 54, 90, 94 Sujata 42 

Sama Jataka 34, 42 silpi 19, 20 sukhasina 85 
Samanta 26 si 1 pi ns 31 suklabhisarika 18 

Samavasarana 55 Simhala 43 sula 50 

Samavibhaktahga 30 Simhala avadana 43 Sumana 42 

Samarahganasutradhara 26 Simhavishnu 47, 48, 53 Sumbha 105 

Samudgaka 20, 22 Sita 85 Sumeru 94 

Samudragupta 48 Sittannavasal 17,50,54,55,56,70 Sundara 67, 69, 107 

Sanaka 128 Siva 28, 30, 49, 50, 52, 56, 60, 63, 64, Sundari 42, 43 

Sanakriti 26 67, 69, 70, 71,78, 85, 89, 90, 94, 98, Sungas 32 

Sanandana 128 105, 107, 109, 110, 112, 115, 121, 128 Suparsvanatha 77, 95 

Sanatana 128 Sivabhaktavilasa 90 Surasundarl 49 

Sanatkumara 128 Siva, Svayumbhu 60 Surya 128 

Sanchi 25, 32, 33, 41, 133 SivajI 130 Sutasoma Jataka 42, 43 

Sarigama 79 SivakamasundarT 109,110 Sutika-griha 24 

sahgita 69 Sivali 42 Sutradhari 60 

sahgitamandapa 79, 101 Sivalinga 90, 105, 107 surapatarekha 31 

Sankara 21 Sivapadasekhara 63 sutrita 31 

Sankaracharya— Sivapurana 109 Suvarnavarsha,Karka 59 

of KanchJ 110 Sivaratri 107 Symmetry 25, 30 

Sankhapala Jataka 41,42 Sivasvamin 19 Tadaka 98 

Sankisa 40,43 Sivatatvaratnakara 26, 27 Tadpatri 79, 112 

Santala 72, 77 Siyamangalam, 58 tala 25 
Santa rasa 23, 71 Skanda 51,109 Talikota 100 
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Tamil areas 48, 112, 115, 119, 130 
Tandu 46 
Tanjavur 17, 18, 28, 54, 63, 64, 89, 

100, 105, 107, 130 
tapasviliia 54 
tarahga 26 
Technique— 

Ajanta paintings 37 
Technique— 

of painting 26-27, 28-29 
T exts— 

on painting 26-27, 28-29 
Thomas Munro 117 
TitakamanjarJ 21 
tinduvarti 22 
TTrthankaras 72, 77, 83, 103 
Tiruchirapalli 48, 58 
Tirujhanasambandha 53 
Tirumagal 99 
Tirumala Nayaka 100, 115 
Tirumalai 64 
Tirumalaipuram 54 
Tirumalaraya 89 
Tirunandikkarai 58, 128 
Tirupati 79, 89 
Tirupparuttikunram 79, 101 
Tirupparuttikunram Temples 105 
Tiruvadandai 99 
Tiruvalahjuji Temple 110 
Tiruvallara 58 
Tiruvalur 79, 89, 98, 103, 107 
Tiruvalur Temple 107 
Tiruvanchikulam 119, 121 
Tiruvannamajai 79 
Tiruvarangujam 56 
Tiruvarur 63 
Tiruvennainallur 69 
Tiruridaimarudur 63 
Tools— 

of painters 22, 26, 28-29 
torana 33 
Trapusha 42 
Travancore 113, 115, 117, 121, 128 
Tree, Bod hi 33 
tribhanga 94 
Tribhuvanam 49, 63 
Trichakrapuram Temple 129 
Trichur 119, 121, 129 
Trichur Temple 119 
Triprayar 119 
Triprayar Temple 121 
tripataka 47 
Tripurantaka 18, 70, 71,85, 134 
Tripurantakam 78 
Tripuras 94 
trisula 128 
trivati 30 
trivatihchi 30, 31 
Trivikrama 30, 44 
Tukoji 130 

tulika 22, 26 
Tulsaji 130 
Tujuva 79 
Tumburu 85 
Turkestan, Chinese 17, 35 
Tyagaraja 98, 107, 109 
Uccello, Paolo 69 
Uchchaisravas 105 
Uchhayappa matha 98 
Udaigiri 78 
udarabandha 51, 121 
Uddesika stupa 37 
uddhata 52 
Udayagiri 79 
Udayamartanda Varma 115 
Uma 51,52, 117 
Umamahesvara 117, 128 
Umasahita 109 
unmliana 21,22, 31 
Upamitibhavaprapahchkatha 25 
Upendra 38 
urdhvaka 2.1 
Urvasi 26, 46, 105, 109 
utkantha 18 
utpalapatrabha 26 
Uttarakaranagama 90 
Uttaramantri Marangari 53 
Uttararamacharitra 19 
Vaijayanta 46 
vainikas 26 
vajraiepa 22, 26 
Vajrapani 42 
Vakatakas 36-43, 85 
Vakataka— 

painter 38, 40 
style 133-134 
traditions 40 

VakroktijTvita 25, 30 
Valahassa Jataka 41,42 
Valmiki 20, 30, 61 
VallTI 09 
Vamana 30, 69 
Varadaraja 79, 98, 99 
Varaha 44, 47 
Varahadeva 38, 41 
Vardhamana 83, 101, 103, 105 
Vardhamana temple 79 
varidhara 26 
Varma, Raja Ravi 121 
varna 17, 71 
varnaka 21 
varnasamskara 27 
varnikabhahga 17, 41 
vartika 19, 22, 26, 27 
vartika— 

kittavarti 22 
tinduvarti 22 

vartana 21,26,31 
vartana— 

binduja 17 

vartana— 
patra 17 
raikhika 17 

Varuna 105 
Vasishtiputra Pu|mavi 33 
Vasithiputa Katahadi 34 
vastrayajhopavlta 64 
Vasudeva 103 
Vasuki 78, 94, 105, 110 
Vatapatrasayi 85 
Vatsagulma 36 
Vatsyayana 22, 40 
Vayu 85 
Vedas 94 
Vellore 79, 112, 115 
Venkoji 130 
Venugopala 119, 121 
Vesavasa 19 
Vessantara Jataka 38, 41,43 
Vetradanda 47 
Vicharasarma 90 
Vichitrachitta 48 
Vidarbha 19 
viddhachitra 18, 27 
Viddhasalabhahjika 17, 18, 19,21,24, 

38,54 
Vidhurapandita 41,42 
Vidhurapandita Jataka 38, 41,42 
Vidisa 25, 32 
Vidushaka 17 
Vidyadharas, 40, 47, 61,98 
Vidyadhari 47 
vidyamandapas 24 
Vidyanatha 78 
Vidyaranya 28, 83 
vidyatirtha 79 
Vihara— 

Cave 16, 41 
Vijayalaya 63 
Vijayalaya Cholisvaram Temple 64 
Vijayanagara 64, 79-99, 100, 107, 115, 

129, 130, 134 
Vijayanagara— 

Nayaka 101, 112, 130 
Vijayanagara style 64, 161 
Vijayaraghava Nayaka 130 
Vijayavada 48 
Vikramaditya 19, 60 
Vikamaditya VI, 19 
Vikrama Choja II, 63 
vimana 23, 133 
vimanapankti 23 
vina 19, 47, 85 
vinayaditya 72 
Vindhyasakti 36 
vinodasthana 19 
Vipsyi 43 
Vira Balhala 76 
Virabhadra 85, 89, 98 
VTrabhadra Temple 79 
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viraha 18 

virahitanana 98 

VIrakeralavarma 115 

Viranna 17, 85, 89 

i/Ira rasa 71 

vlrasana 119 

VIrasena 76 

virat 44 

Virinchipuram 112 

Virinpaksha 19 

Virupaksha Temple 83, 129 

Virupanna Nayaka 17, 85, 89 

Visakhila 26 

Vishnu 44, 45, 47, 48, 53, 60, 67, 85, 94, 

98, 105, 107, 109, 110, 117, 121, 128, 129 

Vishnuchitta 79 

Vishnudharmottara 18, 21,25, 26, 30, 31 

38, 71 

Vishnugopa 48 

Vishnukundins 48 

Vishnu temple 120 

Vishnuvardhana 72, 76, 77 

Vishnvanugrahamurti 107, 110 

vismayalolitamaulih 69 

vismaya rasa 71 

Visvabhu 43 

Visvakarma 26 

vita 19, 23 

v it his 23 

Vitthala Temple 79 

Vitthala 79 

Vrishabhadhvaja 128 

Vrishbharudha 94 

Vuruvayur Temple 117 

Wall- 

preparation of 26 

Warangal 78 

Western Chajukya 19, 26, 44-47, 

59, 72, 78 

Western Chajukya style 133 

Western India 32 

Western Indian painting 60 

Wodeyars 115 

women— 

types of 26 

woodcarver 19 

Yadavas 72 

yajhopavita 46,51,121 

Yakshas 24 

Yaksha Ajita 77 

Yaksha Dharanendra 77 

Yaksha Matanga 77 

Yaksha Punnaka 41,42 

Yakshi Ambika 77 

YakshT Kali 77 

Yakshini, PadmavatT 77 
Yama 61,90, 105 
yamala trees 105 
yamapata 103, 112 
Yamuna 42, 103 
Yasoda 129 
Yasodhara 40, 42 
Yavanas 55 
yavanika 46 
Yogadakshinamurti 64, 67, 90 
yogapatta 64, 90, 128 
yojana— 

bhava 17 
lavanya 17 

Yudhishthira 103 
Yudhishthira— 

coronation of 112 

Zamorin 115, 117 
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